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To M and T. Two women with the courage of convictions not seen in 
generations.




ABORTION: A PRIMER ON AMERICA’S FINAL SOLUTION




“A nation, and its people, are considered most atrocious by the 
manner in which they treat their very weakest” - Calvin Lee Burke




FORWARD




Before we begin it must be stated that we are going to do this in 
a semi-secular manner. This so that those seeking to refute -- by 
ad hominem digression -- this primer as somehow just religious 
fanaticism will be annulled by things called facts, numbers and 
authentic historical documents.



Also, the use of properly referenced Wiki, Boolean operators, and 
sundry LexisNexis articles, required for the completed work, was 
to large to allow for a readable primer. The rough draft and 
bibliography, will be available separately on-line.



Full version of the rough draft w/BIBLIOGRAPHY is on-line here: 
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ABORTION:AMERICA’S-FINAL-SOLUTION.fdr , and 
also, .pdf for Adobe files at Book.com.



Abstract: A History: 140,000,000 abortions in the United States 

since WWII ...



Rhyme this liberal Chime: Here we roe again: Using Roe V. Wade to 
eliminate crime, coast hangers and poverty. Id est, the lower 
class. That be us!!




Also, the use of properly referenced Wiki, Boolean operators, and 
sundry LexisNexis articles required for the completed work, and 
the rough draft/bibliography, will be available separately on-



line.
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Exodus 21: 22-25




22 If men strive, and hurt a woman with child, so that her 
fruit depart from her, and yet no mischief follow: he 
shall be surely punished, according as the woman’s husband 
will lay upon him; and he shall pay as the judges 
determine.
23 And if any mischief follow, then thou shalt give life 
for life,
24 Eye for eye, tooth for tooth, hand for hand, foot for 
foot,



25 Burning for burning, wound for wound, stripe for 
stripe.
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"What has past is past, what has passed can be repealed" - CL 
Burke



1) NUMBERS: 1947 TILL NOW




You don’t think numbers matter? Tell that to Jews, and Blacks 
whose most liberal seem to turn a blind eye to these numbers.

140,000,000 (and counting) American babies!!



That's . . .



1. More than the Turkish Moslems and their ethnic cleansing 
of 10 million plus Orthodox Turks, Armenians, Assyrians, 
Coptics, Greeks and Serbs, in Asia Minor, the Middle East, 
and the Balkans since the days of the Pashas,



2. More than the German/Japanese atrocities and Holocausts of 
WWII,

3. More than Mao and The Gang of Four's Cultural Revolution 
and The Great Leap Forward,

4. More than the Lenin/Stalin communist pogroms and Lazar 
Kaganovich's Gulags,



5. More than Pol Pot's Khmer Rouge,

6. More than the Muslim Brotherhood's Jihadi terrorism in 
Africa, Europe, America, and the Middle East since 1928, and

7. More than slavery, wars and capital murder in America 
since the Articles of Confederation . . .



COMBINED.



Since WWII and the introduction of negative eugenics into this now-
still-barely great nation, over 140,000,000 babies have been 
ABORTED (id est, killed) and must be replaced by 30,000,000 
illegal immigrants. 
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That’s over 140,000,000, mostly born-poor, babies killed. That’s 
30,000,000, mostly Mexican, illegal immigrant Mexicans walking to 
serve in their stead.




Perhaps some real stats might help you. Since WWII there have been 
at least 130-140M abortions connected to Planned Parenthood. 
Of those around 15M are black and of those many are "birth 
control" repeats. 



The real victims are white, we non-illegals, who, at least, have 
murdered what amounts to at least 100% of their own, only to be 
replaced by rising black birth rates and Hispanic illegals and US 
born, illegal Hispanic anchor babies. Where is the baby bond for 
white females?



Now, since you "look it up" yourself pro-choicers never have 
stats, only pictures of coat hangers, please give us the url of 
the page you garnered your so-called "facts." Here is one for you. 



One year in the 90s Planned Parenthood wrote how things are 
improving and they only killed 1.4-1.8M babies FOR THAT ONE YEAR. 




They have been in the killing business for over 70 years. Do the 
math. They also have a U.S. Government funded budget and assets of 
about $1B, and change, to fund each murder. Yet, they still charge 
up to $5,000 to kill each baby. 



After all, there is profit in the upwards of 1000 U.S. Government 
and Planned Parenthood abattoirs of unborn children.



Think of Morris “The Sleaze” Dees and the SPLC’s $250m in asset 
liquidity.




This message is repeated throughout this treatise. You will see us 

use 80,000,000 babies murdered since Roe v. Wade in 1973 and might 
think that number is hyperbole. But this year Planned Parenthood 
reported that abortions were DOWN to 1.2-1.8 million babies for 
one year in the early 2000s, like that was a good thing! Do the 
math, Obama, Hillary, Pelosi, Reid, Biden. If the AVERAGE was 2 
million (low end) since 1973 and 40 years are in the past, well 
that is 70,000,000 mostly white, but many innocent (Say 
15,000,000! Talk about a Diaspora /Holocaust) black babies 
murdered in the name of genocide against the poor by 



Clinton/Obama/Reformed Jewish/Democrats. So 70,000,000-80,000,000 
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is a LOW figure and is probably around 140,000,000 since WWII as 
stated. 



Oh, read on and see just who brought us PLANNED PARENTHOOD, 
EUGENICS, and THE AMERICAN BIRTH CONTROL LEAGUE -- after  
profiting like the Kennedys, Fords, Rockefellers, Gores and 
Talmudic bankers, did from the Nazis in WWII -- along with that 
liberal psycho Margaret Sanger!! 



Any guess? Huh?  



True Leninist/Trotskyites there really still are in Greenwich 
Village! 



Be very afraid, this ranks Obama/Clinton/Liberals/Feminists and 
Progressive Jews with the Nazis, Islamic-Jihadist  and Talmudic 
Communists of Democrats/Lenin/Trotsky/Stalin/Mao/Pot.



But now this esteemed group is being joined by everyone's favorite 
Islamophile Barack Hussein Obama, in trying to bring Universal 
Health Care for on-demand abortion!



And while we are there, a question. 



Q. Who was involved with the American Birth Control League as 
early as 1942, and served as the treasurer of the first national 
capital campaign of Planned Parenthood in 1947?




A. Drum-roll and fanfare please: Prescott Bush, Sr.



Translation: Rich Democrats or Republicans alike think that poor 
people, and single women don't need help in having or properly 
raising the baby. No, no, no, just kill the innocent baby and your 
lives will be better! Way to go Looney Liz, your kid dies cause he 
can't drive stoned and you want to kill more of us. Better 
moveon.org over Hillary "Chained Heat" Clinton, there's another 
nut rolling on the ground!



--------------------------------



2) FROM MALTHUS TO SPENCER TO DARWIN TO 
GALTON. 
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THOMAS MALTHUS




The Reverend[1] Thomas Robert Malthus FRS (13 or 14 February 1766 
– 23 or 29 December 1834[2]) was a British scholar, influential in 
political economy and demography.[3][4] Malthus popularised the 
economic theory of rent.[5]



Malthus has become widely known for his theories about population 
and its increase or decrease in response to various factors. The 
six editions of his An Essay on the Principle of Population, 
published from 1798 to 1826, observed that sooner or later 
population gets checked by famine and disease. He wrote in 
opposition to the popular view in 18th-century Europe that saw 
society as improving and in principle as perfectible.[6] William 
Godwin and the Marquis de Condorcet, for example, believed in the 
possibility of almost limitless improvement of society. In a more 
complex way, so did Jean-Jacques Rousseau, whose notions centered 
on the goodness of man and the liberty of citizens bound only by 
the social contract—a form of popular sovereignty.



Malthus thought that the dangers of population growth would 
preclude endless progress towards a utopian society: "The power of 
population is indefinitely greater than the power in the earth to 
produce subsistence for man".[7] 




As an Anglican clergyman, Malthus saw this situation as divinely 
imposed to teach virtuous behaviour.[8] Believing that one could 
not change human nature, Malthus wrote:




“Must it not then be acknowledged by an attentive examiner of the 
histories of mankind, that in every age and in every State in 
which man has existed, or does now exist”



That the increase of population is necessarily limited by the 
means of subsistence,




That population does invariably increase when the means of 
subsistence increase, and,



That the superior power of population is repressed, and the actual 
population kept equal to the means of subsistence, by misery and 
vice.[9]



Malthus placed the longer-term stability of the economy above 
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short-term expediency. He criticised the Poor Laws,[10] and (alone 
among important contemporary economists) supported the Corn Laws, 
which introduced a system of taxes on British imports of 
wheat.[11] He thought these measures would encourage domestic 
production, and so promote long-term benefits.[12]



Malthus became hugely influential, and controversial, in economic, 
political, social and scientific thought. Many individuals whom 
subsequent centuries termed evolutionary biologists read him,[13] 
notably Charles Darwin and Alfred Russel Wallace, for each of whom 
Malthusianism became an intellectual stepping-stone to the idea of 
natural selection.[14][15] Malthus remains a writer of great 
significance and controversy.




EARLY LIFE AND EDUCATION




The sixth of seven children of Daniel and Henrietta Malthus,[16] 
Thomas Robert Malthus grew up in The Rookery, a country house near 
Westcott in Surrey. Petersen describes Daniel Malthus as "a 
gentleman of good family and independent means... [and] a friend 
of David Hume and Jean-Jacques Rousseau".[17] The young Malthus 
received his education at home in Bramcote, Nottinghamshire, and 
then at the Dissenting Warrington Academy. He entered Jesus 
College, Cambridge in 1784. There he took prizes in English 
declamation, Latin and Greek, and graduated with honours, Ninth 
Wrangler in mathematics.[18] He took the MA degree in 1791, and 
was elected a Fellow of Jesus College, Cambridge two years 
later.[5] In 1797, he took orders[19] and in 1798[5] became an 
Anglican country curate at Okewood near Albury in Surrey.[20]



His portrait,[21] and descriptions by contemporaries, present him 
as tall and good-looking, but with a cleft lip and palate.[22] The 
cleft palate affected his speech: such birth defects had occurred 
before amongst his relatives.[23] Malthus apparently[original 
research?] refused to have his portrait painted until 1833 because 
of embarrassment over the cleft lip.



PERSONAL LIFE



Malthus married his cousin Harriet on 12 April 1804 and had three 
children: Henry, Emily and Lucy. In 1805 he became Professor of 
History and Political Economy at the East India Company College 
(now known as Haileybury) in Hertfordshire.[24] His students 
affectionately referred to him as "Pop" or "Population" Malthus. 
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In 1818 Malthus became a Fellow of the Royal Society.




Malthus's tomb is in Bath Abbey.



AN ESSAY ON THE PRINCIPLE OF POPULATIONMAIN ARTICLE: AN ESSAY ON 

THE PRINCIPLE OF POPULATION



Between 1798 and 1826 Malthus published six editions of his famous 
treatise, An Essay on the Principle of Population, updating each 
edition to incorporate new material, to address criticism, and to 
convey changes in his own perspectives on the subject. He wrote 
the original text in reaction to the optimism of his father and 
his father's associates (notably Rousseau) regarding the future 
improvement of society. Malthus also constructed his case as a 
specific response to writings of William Godwin (1756–1836) and of 
the Marquis de Condorcet (1743–1794).




Malthus regarded ideals of future improvement in the lot of 
humanity with skepticism, considering that throughout history a 
segment of every human population seemed relegated to poverty. He 
explained this phenomenon by arguing that population growth 
generally expanded in times and in regions of plenty until the 
size of the population relative to the primary resources caused 
distress:



"Yet in all societies, even those that are most vicious, the 
tendency to a virtuous attachment is so strong that there is a 
constant effort towards an increase of population. This constant 
effort as constantly tends to subject the lower classes of the 
society to distress and to prevent any great permanent 
amelioration of their condition".




MALTHUS T.R. 1798. AN ESSAY ON THE PRINCIPLE OF POPULATION. 

CHAPTER II, P 18 IN OXFORD WORLD'S CLASSICS REPRINT.



"The way in which these effects are produced seems to be this. We 
will suppose the means of subsistence in any country just equal to 
the easy support of its inhabitants. The constant effort towards 
population... increases the number of people before the means of 
subsistence are increased. The food therefore which before 
supported seven millions must now be divided among seven millions 
and a half or eight millions. The poor consequently must live much 
worse, and many of them be reduced to severe distress. The number 
of labourers also being above the proportion of the work in the 
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market, the price of labour must tend toward a decrease, while the 
price of provisions would at the same time tend to rise. The 
labourer therefore must work harder to earn the same as he did 
before. During this season of distress, the discouragements to 
marriage, and the difficulty of rearing a family are so great that 
population is at a stand. In the mean time the cheapness of 
labour, the plenty of labourers, and the necessity of an increased 
industry amongst them, encourage cultivators to employ more labour 
upon their land, to turn up fresh soil, and to manure and improve 
more completely what is already in tillage, till ultimately the 
means of subsistence become in the same proportion to the 
population as at the period from which we set out. The situation 
of the labourer being then again tolerably comfortable, the 
restraints to population are in some degree loosened, and the same 
retrograde and progressive movements with respect to happiness are 
repeated."



MALTHUS T.R. 1798. AN ESSAY ON THE PRINCIPLE OF POPULATION. 

CHAPTER II, P 18 IN OXFORD WORLD'S CLASSICS REPRINT.



Malthus also saw that societies through history had experienced at 
one time or another epidemics, famines, or wars: events that 
masked the fundamental problem of populations overstretching their 
resource limitations:




"The power of population is so superior to the power of the earth 
to produce subsistence for man, that premature death must in some 
shape or other visit the human race. The vices of mankind are 
active and able ministers of depopulation. They are the precursors 
in the great army of destruction, and often finish the dreadful 
work themselves. But should they fail in this war of 
extermination, sickly seasons, epidemics, pestilence, and plague 
advance in terrific array, and sweep off their thousands and tens 
of thousands. Should success be still incomplete, gigantic 
inevitable famine stalks in the rear, and with one mighty blow 
levels the population with the food of the world".



MALTHUS T.R. 1798. AN ESSAY ON THE PRINCIPLE OF POPULATION. 

CHAPTER II, P 18 IN OXFORD WORLD'S CLASSICS REPRINT.



PROPOSED SOLUTIONS



Malthus argued that two types of checks hold population within 
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resource limits: positive checks, which raise the death rate; and 
preventive ones, which lower the birth rate. The positive checks 
include hunger, disease and war; the preventive checks, abortion, 
birth control, prostitution, postponement of marriage and 
celibacy.[26] Regarding possibilities for freeing man from these 
limits, Malthus argued against a variety of imaginable solutions. 




For example, he satirically criticized the notion that 
agricultural improvements could expand without limit:



"We may be quite sure that among plants, as well as among animals, 
there is a limit to improvement, though we do not exactly know 
where it is. It is probable that the gardeners who contend for 
flower prizes have often applied stronger dressing without 
success. At the same time, it would be highly presumptuous in any 
man to say, that he had seen the finest carnation or anemone that 
could ever be made to grow. He might however assert without the 
smallest chance of being contradicted by a future fact, that no 
carnation or anemone could ever by cultivation be increased to the 
size of a large cabbage; and yet there are assignable quantities 
much greater than a cabbage. No man can say that he has seen the 
largest ear of wheat, or the largest oak that could ever grow; but 
he might easily, and with perfect certainty, name a point of 
magnitude, at which they would not arrive. In all these cases 
therefore, a careful distinction should be made, between an 
unlimited progress, and a progress where the limit is merely 
undefined."




He also commented on the notion that Francis Galton later called 

eugenics:



"It does not... by any means seem impossible that by an attention 
to breed, a certain degree of improvement, similar to that among 
animals, might take place among men. Whether intellect could be 
communicated may be a matter of doubt; but size, strength, beauty, 
complexion, and perhaps longevity are in a degree transmissible... 
As the human race, however, could not be improved in this way 
without condemning all the bad specimens to celibacy, it is not 
probable that an attention to breed should ever become general".





MALTHUS T.R. 1798. AN ESSAY ON THE PRINCIPLE OF POPULATION. 

CHAPTER II, P 18 IN OXFORD WORLD'S CLASSICS REPRINT.



In the second and subsequent editions Malthus put more emphasis on 
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moral restraint. By that he meant the postponement of marriage 
until people could support a family, coupled with strict celibacy 
(sexual abstinence) until that time.[citation needed] "He went so 
far as to claim that moral restraint on a wide scale was the best 
means—indeed, the only means—of easing the poverty of the lower 
classes."[27] This plan appeared consistent with virtue, economic 
gain and social improvement.[citation needed]



Malthus emphasises the difference between government-supported 



welfare, and public charity. He proposed the gradual abolition of 
poor laws by gradually reducing the number of persons qualifying 
for relief. Relief in dire distress would come from private 
charity.[28] He reasoned that poor relief acted against the longer-
term interests of the poor by raising the price of commodities and 
undermining the independence and resilience of the 
peasant.[citation needed] 



In other words, the poor laws tended to "create the poor which 
they maintain."[29]




It offended Malthus that critics claimed he lacked a caring 
attitude toward the situation of the poor. In the 1798 edition his 
concern for the poor shows in passages such as the following:



Nothing is so common as to hear of encouragements that ought to be 
given to population. If the tendency of mankind to increase be so 
great as I have represented it to be, it may appear strange that 
this increase does not come when it is thus repeatedly called for. 
The true reason is, that the demand for a greater population is 
made without preparing the funds necessary to support it. Increase 
the demand for agricultural labour by promoting cultivation, and 
with it consequently increase the produce of the country, and 
ameliorate the condition of the labourer, and no apprehensions 
whatever need be entertained of the proportional increase of 
population. An attempt to effect this purpose in any other way is 
vicious, cruel, and tyrannical, and in any state of tolerable 
freedom cannot therefore succeed.




In an addition to the 1817 edition he wrote:




I have written a chapter expressly on the practical direction of 
our charity; and in detached passages elsewhere have paid a just 
tribute to the exalted virtue of benevolence. To those who have 
read these parts of my work, and have attended to the general tone 
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and spirit of the whole, I willingly appeal, if they are but 
tolerably candid, against these charges ... which intimate that I 
would root out the virtues of charity and benevolence without 
regard to the exaltation which they bestow on the moral dignity of 
our nature...[30]



Some, such as William Farr[31] and Karl Marx,[32] argued that 
Malthus did not fully recognize the human capacity to increase 
food supply. On this subject, however, Malthus had written: "The 
main peculiarity which distinguishes man from other animals, in 
the means of his support, is the power which he possesses of very 
greatly increasing these means."[33]



ON RELIGION



As a believer and a clergyman, Malthus addressed the question of 
how an omnipotent and caring God could permit suffering. In the 
First Edition of his Essay (1798) Malthus reasoned that the 
constant threat of poverty and starvation served to teach the 
virtues of hard work and virtuous behaviour.[8] 




"Had population and food increased in the same ratio, it is 
probable that man might never have emerged from the savage 
state,"[34] he wrote, adding further, "Evil exists in the world 
not to create despair, but activity."[35]



Nevertheless, although the threat of poverty could be understood 
to be a prod to motivate human industry, it was not God's will 
that man should suffer. Malthus wrote that mankind itself was 
solely to blame for human suffering:



"I believe that it is the intention of the Creator that the earth 
should be replenished; but certainly with a healthy, virtuous and 
happy population, not an unhealthy, vicious and miserable one. And 
if, in endeavouring to obey the command to increase and 
multiply,[36] we people it only with beings of this latter 
description and suffer accordingly, we have no right to impeach 
the justice of the command, but our irrational mode of executing 
it."[37]



DEMOGRAPHICS, WAGES, AND INFLATION




Malthus wrote of the relationship between population, real wages, 
and inflation. When the population of laborers grows faster than 
the production of food, real wages fall because the growing 
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population causes the cost of living (i.e., the cost of food) to 
go up. Difficulties of raising a family eventually reduce the rate 
of population growth, until the falling population again leads to 
higher real wages:



"A circumstance which has, perhaps, more than any other, 
contributed to conceal this oscillation from common view, is the 
difference between the nominal and real price of labour. It very 
rarely happens that the nominal price of labour universally falls; 
but we well know that it frequently remains the same, while the 
nominal price of provisions has been gradually rising. This, 
indeed, will generally be the case, if the increase of 
manufactures and commerce be sufficient to employ the new 
labourers that are thrown into the market, and to prevent the 
increased supply from lowering the money-price. But an increased 
number of labourers receiving the same money-wages will 
necessarily, by their competition, increase the money-price of 
corn. 




This is, in fact, a real fall in the price of labour; and, during 
this period, the condition of the lower classes of the community 
must be gradually growing worse. But the farmers and capitalists 
are growing rich from the real cheapness of labour. Their 
increasing capitals enable them to employ a greater number of men; 
and, as the population had probably suffered some check from the 
greater difficulty of supporting a family, the demand for labour, 
after a certain period, would be great in proportion to the 
supply, and its price would of course rise, if left to find its 
natural level; and thus the wages of labour, and consequently the 
condition of the lower classes of society, might have progressive 
and retrograde movements, though the price of labour might never 
nominally fall.”[38]



In later editions of his essay, Malthus clarified his view that if 
society relied on human misery to limit population growth, then 
sources of misery (e.g., hunger, disease, and war, termed by 
Malthus "positive checks on population") would inevitably afflict 
society, as would volatile economic cycles. On the other hand, 
"preventive checks" to population that limited birthrates, such as 
later marriages, could ensure a higher standard of living for all, 
while also increasing economic stability.[39]




EDITIONS AND VERSIONS1798 : AN ESSAY ON THE PRINCIPLE OF 

POPULATION, AS IT AFFECTS THE FUTURE IMPROVEMENT OF SOCIETY WITH 
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REMARKS ON THE SPECULATIONS OF MR. GODWIN, M. CONDORCET, AND OTHER 

WRITERS. ANONYMOUSLY PUBLISHED.



1803: Second and much enlarged edition: An Essay on the Principle 
of Population; or, a view of its past and present effects on human 
happiness; with an enquiry into our prospects respecting the 
future removal or mitigation of the evils which it occasions. 
Authorship acknowledged.




1806, 1807, 1817 and 1826: editions 3–6, with relatively minor 
changes from the second edition.



1823: Malthus contributed the article on Population to the 
supplement of the Encyclopædia Britannica.



1830: Malthus had a long extract from the 1823 article reprinted 
as A summary view of the Principle of Population.[40]




Other works 1800: The present high price of provisionsIn this 
work, his first published pamphlet, Malthus argues against the 
notion prevailing in his locale that the greed of intermediaries 
caused the high price of provisions. Instead, Malthus says that 
the high price stems from the Poor Laws which "increase the parish 
allowances in proportion to the price of corn". 




Thus, given a limited supply, the Poor Laws force up the price of 
daily necessities. But he concludes by saying that in time of 
scarcity such Poor Laws, by raising the price of corn more evenly, 
actually produce a beneficial effect.[41]



1814: OBSERVATIONS ON THE EFFECTS OF THE CORN LAWS: 



Although government in Britain had regulated the prices of grain 
("Corn" was, at the time, a generic word for all grains) since the 
17th century[citation needed], the Corn Laws originated in 1815. 
At the end of the Napoleonic Wars that year, Parliament passed 
legislation banning the importation of foreign corn into Britain 
until domestic corn cost 80 shillings per quarter. The high price 
caused the cost of food to increase and so caused great distress 
among the working classes in the towns. This led to serious 
rioting in London and to the "Peterloo Massacre" (1819) in 
Manchester.[42][43]



In this pamphlet, printed during the parliamentary discussion, 
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Malthus tentatively supported the free-traders. He argued that 
given the increasing expense of raising British corn, advantages 
accrued from supplementing it from cheaper foreign sources. This 
view he changed the following year.



1815: THE NATURE OF RENT




Rent constitutes a major concept in economics. David Ricardo, 
Malthus' contemporary and friendly rival, defined a theory of rent 
in his Principles of Political Economy (1817). Ricardo regarded 
rent as value in excess of real production—something caused by 
incident of ownership rather than by fundamental economic value 
imparted by free and equal trade. For Ricardo, rent represented a 
kind of negative money that landlords could pull out of the 
production of the land by measure of land's scarcity.[44]




Contrary to this concept of rent, Malthus states that rent cannot 
exist except in the case of surplus. Also he points out that rent, 
once accumulated, becomes subsequently a source of capital re-
investment, causing positive effects through the growth and 
accumulation of productive wealth. He proposes rent to be a kind 
of surplus.




MALTHUS T.R. 1798. AN ESSAY ON THE PRINCIPLE OF POPULATION. 

CHAPTER II, P 18 IN OXFORD WORLD'S CLASSICS REPRINT.



Malthus emerged as the only economist of note to support customs 
duty on imported grain.[45]



He had changed his mind from the previous year, siding now with 
the protectionists. Foreign laws, he noted, often prohibit or 
raise taxes on the export of corn in lean times, which meant that 
the British food supply could become captive to foreign politics. 
By encouraging domestic production, Malthus argued, the Corn Laws 

would guarantee British self-sufficiency in food.[46]





1820: PRINCIPLES OF POLITICAL ECONOMY 1836: SECOND EDITION, 

POSTHUMOUSLY PUBLISHED.



Malthus intended this work to rival Ricardo's Principles 



(1817).




It, and his 1827 Definitions in political economy (below), defend 
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Sismondi's views on general glut as against Say's Law. Say's Law 
states, "there can be no general glut". A general glut falls under 
the general category of what one might term Malthus's "Surplus 
Theory", as opposed to his "main", and earlier, body of work, 
which presents a "Scarcity Theory".



1823: The Measure of Value, stated and illustrated This section is 
empty. You can help by adding to it. (January 2011)



1827: Definitions in political economy"The question of a glut is 
exclusively whether it may be general, as well as particular, and 
not whether it may be permanent as well as temporary ... [The] 
tendency, in the natural course of things, to cure a glut or 
scarcity, is no more a proof that such evils have never existed, 
than the tendency of the healing processes of nature to cure some 
disorders without assistance from man, is a proof that such 
disorders never existed."[48]




OTHER PUBLICATIONS



1807. A letter to Samuel Whitbread, Esq. M.P. on his proposed Bill 
for the Amendment of the Poor Laws. Johnson and Hatchard, London.




1808. Spence on Commerce. Edinburgh Review 11, January, 429–448.




1808. Newneham and others on the state of Ireland. Edinburgh 
Review 12, July, 336–355.




1809. Newneham on the state of Ireland, Edinburgh Review 14 April, 
151–170.



1811. Depreciation of paper currency. Edinburgh Review 17, 
February, 340–372.



1812. Pamphlets on the bullion question. Edinburgh Review 18, 
August, 448–470.



1813. A letter to the Rt. Hon. Lord Grenville. Johnson, London.




1817. Statement respecting the East-India College. Murray, London.




1821. Godwin on Malthus. Edinburgh Review 35, July, 362–377.



1823. Tooke – On high and low prices. Quarterly Review, 29 (57), 
April, 214–239.
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1824. Political economy. Quarterly Review 30 (60), January, 
297–334.



1829. On the measure of the conditions necessary to the supply of 
commodities. Transactions of the Royal Society of Literature of 
the United Kingdom. 1, 171–180. John Murray, London.



1829. On the meaning which is most usually and most correctly 
attached to the term Value of a Commodity. Transactions of the 
Royal Society of Literature of the United Kingdom. 2, 74–81. John 
Murray.



SURPLUS THEORY



Whereas Malthus's main body of work presents a theory of 
irremediable, if not untreatable, scarcity, three of his other 
works present a theory of surplus: The Nature of Rent, Principles 
of political economy,[49] and Definitions in Political 
Economy.[49]




The Nature of Rent proposes rent as a kind of surplus, whereas the 
previous general definition of rent portrayed it as a societal 
economic loss caused by personal financial gain derived from land 
scarcity.[50]



Principles of Political Economy and Definitions in Political 
Economy defend[49] the concept of the general glut, a theory that 
surplus value can present a problem. Rent as surplus, and a glut 
or surplus of goods as problems differ somewhat or stand in 
contradistinction to Malthus's earlier scarcity theory of The 
Principle of Population.





REACTIONS TO HIS IDEAS



Malthus became subject to extreme personal criticism. People who 
knew nothing about his private life criticised him both for having 
no children and for having too many. In 1819, Shelley, berating 
Malthus as a priest, called him "a eunuch and a tyrant" (though 
the Church of England does not require celibacy, and Malthus had 
married in 1804).[51]




Marx repeated the lie, adding that Malthus had taken the vow of 
celibacy, and called him "superficial", "a professional 
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plagiarist", "the agent of the landed aristocracy", "a paid 
advocate" and "the principal enemy of the people."[52]




In the 20th century an editor of the Everyman edition of Malthus 
claimed that Malthus had practised population control by begetting 
eleven girls.[53](In fact, Malthus fathered two daughters and one 
son.) Garrett Hardin provides an overview of these personal 
insults.[54]



EARLY RESPONSES




William Godwin criticized Malthus's criticisms of his own 
arguments in his book On Population (1820).[55]



Other theoretical and political critiques of Malthus and 
Malthusian thinking emerged soon after the publication of the 
first Essay on Population, most notably in the work of the 
reformist industrialist Robert Owen, of the essayist William 
Hazlitt (1807)[56] and of the economist Nassau William Senior,[57] 
and moralist William Cobbett. Note also True Law of Population 
(1845) by politician Thomas Doubleday, an adherent of Cobbett's 
views.



John Stuart Mill strongly defended the ideas of Malthus in his 
1848 work, Principles of Political Economy (Book II, Chapters 
11–13). Mill considered the criticisms of Malthus made thus far to 
have been superficial.



The American economist Henry Charles Carey rejected Malthus's 
argument in his magnum opus of 1858–59, The Principles of Social 
Science. Carey maintained that the only situation in which the 
means of subsistence will determine population growth is one in 
which a given society is not introducing new technologies or not 
adopting forward-thinking governmental policy, and that population 
regulated itself in every well-governed society, but its pressure 
on subsistence characterized the lower stages of civilization.





MARXIST OPPOSITION

Another strand of opposition to Malthus's ideas started in the 
middle of the 19th century with the writings of Friedrich Engels 
(Outlines of a Critique of Political Economy, 1844) and Karl Marx 
(Capital, 1867). 



Engels and Marx argued that what Malthus saw as the problem of the 
pressure of population on the means of production actually 
represented the pressure of the means of production on population. 
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They thus viewed it in terms of their concept of the reserve army 
of labour. In other words, the seeming excess of population that 
Malthus attributed to the seemingly innate disposition of the poor 
to reproduce beyond their means actually emerged as a product of 
the very dynamic of capitalist economy.




Engels called Malthus's hypothesis "...the crudest, most barbarous 
theory that ever existed, a system of despair which struck down 
all those beautiful phrases about love thy neighbour and world 
citizenship."[58] Engels also predicted[58] that science would 
solve the problem of an adequate food supply.




In the Marxist tradition, Lenin sharply criticized Malthusian 
theory and its neo-Malthusian version,[59] calling it a 
"reactionary doctrine" and "an attempt on the part of bourgeois 
ideologists to exonerate capitalism and to prove the inevitability 
of privation and misery for the working class under any social 
system".



OTHER DISSENTERS




Some 19th-century economists[who?] believed that improvements in 
finance, manufacturing and science rendered some of Malthus's 
warnings implausible. They had in mind the division and 
specialization of labour, increased capital investment, and 
increased productivity of the land due to the introduction of 
science into agriculture (note the experiments of Justus Liebig 
and of Sir John Bennet Lawes). Even in the absence of improvement 
in technology or of increase of capital equipment, an increased 
supply of labour may have a synergistic effect on productivity 
that overcomes the law of diminishing returns. As American land-
economist Henry George observed with characteristic piquancy in 
dismissing Malthus: "Both the jayhawk and the man eat chickens; 
but the more jayhawks, the fewer chickens, while the more men, the 
more chickens." In the 20th century, those who regarded Malthus as 
a failed prophet of doom included an editor of Nature, John 
Maddox.[60]



Economist Julian Lincoln Simon has criticised Malthus's 
conclusions.[61] He notes that despite the predictions of Malthus 
and of the Neo-Malthusians, massive geometric population growth in 
the 20th century did not result in a Malthusian catastrophe. 



Many factors have been identified as having contributed: general 
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improvements in farming methods (industrial agriculture), 
mechanization of work (tractors), the introduction of high-yield 
varieties of wheat and other plants (Green Revolution), the use of 
pesticides to control crop pests. Each played a role.[62]




The enviro-sceptic Bjørn Lomborg presents data showing that the 
environment has actually improved[relevant? – discuss].[63] 



Calories produced per day per capita globally went up 23% between 
1960 and 2000, despite the world population doubling during that 
period.[64]




Most of the increase was due to increased use of fossil fuel, a 
point that Lomborg ignores. Anthropologist Eric Ross depicts 
Malthus's work as a rationalization of the social inequities 
produced by the Industrial Revolution, anti-immigration movements, 
the eugenics movement[clarification needed] and the various 
international development movements.[65]



Few commentators on the anti-Malthusian side of the debate have 
seen the human food system in thermodynamic terms. Critics of 
these critics of Malthus, like Herman Daly, Joshua Farley, Lester 
Brown, Amory Lovins, Richard Heinberg, et al., argue that doing so 
reveals that Malthus wasn't so much "proven wrong" by subsequent 
developments, as it is the case that the dynamic he pointed to was 
placed on hold for several centuries because humans learned how to 
exploit past solar income—fossil fuel—to do work (and augment 
agricultural production) in the present.



EARLY INFLUENCES




Malthus belonged amongst a group of high-quality intellectuals 
employed by the British East India Company. They included both 
James Mill and his son, John Stuart Mill;[3] Jeremy Bentham had a 
major influence on the policy of the company, though not as an 
employee. Malthus became a respected member of this elite group, 
and his position as professor at the Haileybury training college, 
which he held until his death in 1834, gave his theories some 
influence over Britain's administration of India. As an indication 
of the group's influence, note Lord William Bentinck's remark to 
James Mill at a farewell dinner before he left to take up the post 
of Governor-General of India (in office: 1828–1835): "It is you 
that will be Governor-General".[66]
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According to Malthus's biographer William Peterson, British Prime 
Minister William Pitt the Younger (in office: 1783–1801 and 
1804–1806), upon reading the work of Malthus, withdrew a Bill he 
had introduced that called for the extension of Poor Relief. 
Concerns about Malthus's theory helped promote the idea of a 
national population census in the UK. Government official John 
Rickman became instrumental in the carrying out of the first 
modern British census in 1801, under Pitt's administration. In the 
1830s Malthus's writings strongly influenced Whig reforms which 
overturned Tory paternalism and brought in the Poor Law Amendment 
Act of 1834.




Before Malthus, commentators had regarded high fertility as an 
economic advantage, because it increased the number of workers 
available to the economy. Malthus, however, looked at fertility 
from a new perspective and convinced most economists that even 
though high fertility might increase the gross output, it tended 
to reduce output per capita. A number of other notable economists, 
such as David Ricardo (whom Malthus knew personally) and Alfred 
Marshall admired Malthus and/or came under his influence. Malthus 
took pride in the fact that some of the earliest converts to his 
population theory included Archdeacon William Paley, whose Natural 
Theology first appeared in 1802. Ironically, given Malthus's own 
opposition to contraception, his work exercised a strong influence 
on Francis Place (1771–1854), whose neo-Malthusian movement became 
the first to advocate contraception. Place published his 
Illustrations and Proofs of the Principles of Population in 
1822.[67]



LATER INFLUENCE




At Haileybury, Malthus developed a theory of demand-supply 
mismatches which he called gluts. Considered ridiculous at the 
time, his theory foreshadowed later theories about the Great 
Depression of the 1930s, and the works of economist and Malthus-
admirer John Maynard Keynes (1883–1946).



Malthusian ideas continue to have considerable influence. Paul R. 
Ehrlich has written several books predicting famine as a result of 
population increase: The Population Bomb (1968); Population, 
resources, environment: issues in human ecology (1970, with Anne 
Ehrlich); The end of affluence (1974, with Anne Ehrlich); The 
population explosion (1990, with Anne Ehrlich). In the late 1960s 
Ehrlich predicted that hundreds of millions would die from a 
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coming overpopulation-crisis in the 1970s. Other examples of 
applied Malthusianism include the 1972 book The Limits to Growth 
(published by the Club of Rome) and the Global 2000 report to the 
then President of the United States of America Jimmy Carter. 
Science-fiction author Isaac Asimov issued many appeals for 
population-control reflecting the perspective articulated by 
people from Robert Malthus through Paul R. Ehrlich.
More recently[update], a school of "neo-Malthusian" scholars has 
begun to link population and economics to a third variable, 
political change and political violence, and to show how the 
variables interact. 




In the early 1980s, James Goldstone linked population variables to 
the English Revolution of 1640–1660[citation needed] and David 
Lempert devised a model of demographics, economics, and political 
change in the multi-ethnic country of Mauritius. Goldstone has 
since modeled other revolutions by looking at demographics and 
economics[citation needed] and Lempert has explained Stalin's 
purges and the Russian Revolution of 1917 in terms of demographic 
factors that drive political economy. Ted Robert Gurr has also 
modeled political violence, such as in the Palestinian territories 
and in Rwanda/Congo (two of the world's regions of most rapidly 
growing population) using similar variables in several comparative 
cases. These approaches suggest that political ideology follows 
demographic forces.




Malthus, sometimes regarded as the founding father of modern 
demography,[68] continues to inspire and influence futuristic 
visions, such as those of K Eric Drexler relating to space 
advocacy and molecular nanotechnology. As Drexler put it in 
Engines of Creation (1986): "In a sense, opening space will burst 
our limits to growth, since we know of no end to the universe. 
Nevertheless, Malthus was essentially right."



The Malthusian growth model now bears Malthus's name. The logistic 
function of Pierre Francois Verhulst (1804–1849) results in the S-
curve. Verhulst developed the logistic growth model favored by so 
many critics of the Malthusian growth model in 1838 only after 
reading Malthus's essay. Malthus has also inspired retired physics 
professor, Albert Allen Bartlett, to lecture over 1,500 times on 
"Arithmetic, Population, and Energy", promoting sustainable living 
and explaining the mathematics of overpopulation.



Malthus became the best-abused man of the age[69]
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There is hardly a cherished ideology, left or right, that is not 
brought into question by the principle of population.[3]




One of the 100 most influential people of all time.[70][page 
needed]





SOCIAL THEORY



Despite use of the term "Malthusian catastrophe" by detractors 
such as economist Julian Simon (1932–1998), Malthus himself did 
not write that mankind faced an inevitable future catastrophe. 
Rather, he offered an evolutionary social theory of population 
dynamics as it had acted steadily throughout all previous 
history.[71] Eight major points regarding population dynamics 
appear in the 1798 Essay:[citation needed]



1.subsistence severely limits population-level




2.when the means of subsistence increases, population increases




3.population-pressures stimulate increases in productivity



4.increases in productivity stimulate further population-growth




5.because productivity increases cannot maintain the potential 
rate of population growth, population requires strong checks to 
keep parity with the carrying-capacity




6.individual cost/benefit decisions regarding sex, work, and 
children determine the expansion or contraction of population and 
production




7.checks will come into operation as population exceeds 
subsistence-level



8.the nature of these checks will have significant effect on the 
larger sociocultural system—Malthus points specifically to misery, 
vice, and poverty



Malthusian social theory influenced Herbert Spencer's idea of the 
survival of the fittest,[72] and the modern ecological-
evolutionary social theory of Gerhard Lenski and Marvin 
Harris[citation needed]. Malthusian ideas have thus contributed to 
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the canon of socioeconomic theory.




The first Director-General of UNESCO, Julian Huxley, wrote of The 
crowded world in his Evolutionary Humanism (1964), calling for a 
world population policy. Huxley openly criticised communist and 
Roman Catholic attitudes to birth control, population control and 
overpopulation.





BIOLOGY




Charles Darwin and Alfred Russel Wallace each read and 
acknowledged the role played by Malthus in the development of 
their own ideas. Darwin referred to Malthus as "that great 
philosopher",[73] and said: "This is the doctrine of Malthus, 
applied with manifold force to the animal and vegetable kingdoms, 
for in this case there can be no artificial increase of food, and 
no prudential restraint from marriage".[74] Darwin also wrote:




"In October 1838... I happened to read for amusement Malthus on 
Population... it at once struck me that under these circumstances 
favourable variations would tend to be preserved, and unfavourable 
ones to be destroyed. The result of this would be the formation of 
new species."



Barlow, Nora 1958. The autobiography of Charles Darwin. p128
Wallace stated:




"But perhaps the most important book I read was Malthus's 
Principles of Population... It was the first great work I had yet 
read treating of any of the problems of philosophical biology, and 
its main principles remained with me as a permanent possession, 
and twenty years later gave me the long-sought clue to the 
effective agent in the evolution of organic species.
—Wallace, Alfred Russel 1908. My life: a record of events and 
opinions.[75]



Ronald Fisher commented sceptically on Malthusianism as a basis 
for a theory of natural selection.[76] Fisher did not 
deny[citation needed] Malthus's basic premises, but emphasised the 
role of fecundity.[77] John Maynard Smith doubted that famine 
functioned as the great leveller, as portrayed by Malthus, but he 
also accepted the basic premises:




"[A population] cannot increase logarithmically for ever. Sooner 
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or later, a shortage of resources must bring the increase to a 
halt. It was this insight which led both Darwin and Wallace 
acquired by reading... Malthus, and which led to the idea of 
natural selection."





—Maynard Smith, John 1998. Evolutionary genetics. 2nd ed Oxford. 
p17





REFERENCES IN POPULAR CULTURE




Ebenezer Scrooge from A Christmas Carol by Charles Dickens, 
represents the perceived ideas of Malthus,[78] famously 
illustrated by his explanation as to why he refuses to donate to 
the poor and destitute: "If they would rather die they had better 
do it, and decrease the surplus population". 




In general, Dickens had some Malthusian concerns (evident in Hard 
Times and other novels), and he concentrated his attacks on 
Utilitarianism and many of his proponents, like Smith, and 
Bentham, whom he thought of them, along with Malthus, as unjust 
and inhumane people.[79]




In Robert A. Heinlein's novel, The Moon Is a Harsh Mistress, the 
character Bernardo de la Paz says to Mannie: "This planet isn't 
crowded; it is just mismanaged ... and the unkindest thing you can 
do for a hungry man is to give him food. Read Malthus. It is never 
safe to laugh at Dr. Malthus; he always has the last laugh."



In Aldous Huxley's novel, Brave New World, people generally regard 
fertility as a nuisance, as in vitro breeding has enabled the 
society to maintain its population at precisely the level the 
controllers want. The women, therefore, carry contraceptives with 
them at all times in a "Malthusian belt".



Urinetown, a musical about a world torn by drought, ends with a 
shout of "Hail Malthus!" after explaining that nearly all the 
characters in the show die.



Green Lantern #81, released by DC Comics in December 1970 in the 
heyday of Paul R. Ehrlich's theories on population explosion, 
featured a story called "The Population Explosion" that presented 
the home planet of the mysterious Guardians of the Universe: a 
world named Maltus or Malthus where overpopulation forced many of 
its inhabitants to flee into outer space.
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Bioy Casares's novel La invención de Morel makes frequent mention 
of Malthus.




The ideas of Malthus play a key role in the Xbox Live Arcade game 
Hydrophobia, released in 2011.




In the popular television show Wiseguy, Kevin Spacey played Mel 
Proffitt, a self-professed "Malthusian" who quotes Thomas Malthus 
and keeps a bust of his likeness on display.




In David Mitchell's Cloud Atlas, there is a statue to the "Prophet 
Malthus" in the future corpocratic society of Nea So Copros.



EPITAPH




The epitaph of Rev. Thomas Robert Malthus, just inside the 
entrance to Bath Abbey reads:




“Sacred to the memory of the Rev Thomas Robert Malthus, long known 
to the lettered world by his admirable writings on the social 
branches of political economy, particularly by his essay on 
population.



One of the best men and truest philosophers of any age or country, 
raised by native dignity of mind above the misrepresentation of 
the ignorant and the neglect of the great, he lived a serene and 
happy life devoted to the pursuit and communication of truth.
Supported by a calm but firm conviction of the usefulness of his 
labours.
Content with the approbation of the wise and good.
His writings will be a lasting monument of the extent and 
correctness of his understanding.



The spotless integrity of his principles, the equity and candour 
of his nature, his sweetness of temper, urbanity of manners and 
tenderness of heart, his benevolence and his piety are still 
dearer recollections of his family and friends.”



HERBERT SPENCER




Herbert Spencer (27 April 1820 – 8 December 1903) was an English 
philosopher, biologist, anthropologist, sociologist, and prominent 
classical liberal political theorist of the Victorian era.
Spencer developed an all-embracing conception of evolution as the 
progressive development of the physical world, biological 
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organisms, the human mind, and human culture and societies. He was 
"an enthusiastic exponent of evolution" and even "wrote about 
evolution before Darwin did."[1] As a polymath, he contributed to 
a wide range of subjects, including ethics, religion, 
anthropology, economics, political theory, philosophy, literature, 
biology, sociology, and psychology. During his lifetime he 
achieved tremendous authority, mainly in English-speaking 
academia. "The only other English philosopher to have achieved 
anything like such widespread popularity was Bertrand Russell, and 
that was in the 20th century."[2] Spencer was "the single most 
famous European intellectual in the closing decades of the 
nineteenth century"[3][4] but his influence declined sharply after 
1900; "Who now reads Spencer?" asked Talcott Parsons in 1937.[5]



Spencer is best known for coining the expression "survival of the 
fittest", which he did in Principles of Biology (1864), after 
reading Charles Darwin's On the Origin of Species.[6] This term 
strongly suggests natural selection, yet as Spencer extended 
evolution into realms of sociology and ethics, he also made use of 
Lamarckism.[1]



HERBERT SPENCER'S IDEAS 




Like those of evolutionary progressivism, stemmed from his reading 
of Thomas Malthus, and his later theories were influenced by those 
of Darwin. However, Spencer's major work, Progress: Its Law and 
Cause (1857) was released three years before the publication of 
Darwin's On the Origin of Species, and First Principles was 
printed in 1860.




For many, the name of Herbert Spencer would be virtually 

synonymous with Social Darwinism, a social theory that applies the 

law of the survival of the fittest to society; humanitarian 

impulses had to be resisted as nothing should be allowed to 

interfere with nature's laws, including the social struggle for 

existence. 




Spencer desired the elimination of the unfit through their failure 
to reproduce, rather than coercion or state intervention to 
initiate their physical annihilation.[27]



Spencer's association with Social Darwinism might have its origin 
in a specific interpretation of his support for competition. 
Whereas in biology the competition of various organisms can result 
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in the death of a species or organism, the kind of competition 
Spencer advocated is closer to the one used by economists, where 
competing individuals or firms improve the well being of the rest 
of society. Spencer viewed private charity positively so long as 
it did not encourage the procreation of the unworthy, as he 
believed in voluntary association and informal care as opposed to 
using government machinery.[28]



Focusing on the form as well as the content of Spencer's 
"Synthetic Philosophy", it has recently been identified as the 
paradigmatic case of "Social Darwinism", understood as a 
politically motivated metaphysic very different in both form and 
motivation from Darwinist science.[29




THE SOCIAL ORGANISM (1860) 



Spencer compares society to a living organism and argues that, 
just as biological organisms evolve through natural selection, 
society evolves and increases in complexity through analogous 
processes.[20]



Spencer's work also served to renew interest in the work of Thomas 
Malthus. While Malthus's work does not itself qualify as social 
Darwinism, his 1798 work An Essay on the Principle of Population, 
was incredibly popular and widely read by social Darwinists. In 
that book, for example, the author argued that as an increasing 
population would normally outgrow its food supply, this would 
result in the starvation of the weakest and a Malthusian 
catastrophe.




According to Michael Ruse, Darwin read Malthus' famous Essay on a 
Principle of Population in 1838, four years after Malthus' death. 
Malthus himself anticipated the social Darwinists in suggesting 
that charity could exacerbate social problems.




The publication of Ernst Haeckel's best-selling Welträtsel 
('Riddle of the Universe') in 1899 brought social Darwinism and 
earlier ideas of racial hygiene to a wider audience.[citation 
needed] His recapitulation theory was not Darwinism, but rather 
attempted to combine the ideas of Goethe, Lamarck and Darwin. 




It was adopted by emerging social sciences (Note, if your child 

EVER majors in Social Science, disown him or her) to support the 
concept that non-European societies were "primitive" in an early 
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stage of development towards the European ideal, but since then it 
has been heavily refuted on many fronts[23] Haeckel's works led to 
the formation of the Monist League in 1904 with many prominent 
citizens among its members, including the Nobel Prize winner 
Wilhelm Ostwald. By 1909, it had a membership of some six thousand 
people.[citation needed]





Friedrich Nietzsche's philosophy addressed the question of 
artificial selection, yet Nietzsche's principles did not concur 
with Darwinian theories of natural selection. Nietzsche's point of 
view on sickness and health, in particular, opposed him to the 
concept of biological adaptation as forged by Spencer's "fitness". 
Nietzsche criticized Haeckel, Spencer, and Darwin, sometimes under 
the same banner by maintaining that in specific cases, sickness 
was necessary and even helpful.[21] 



Thus, he wrote: 




“Wherever progress is to ensue, deviating natures are of greatest 
importance. Every progress of the whole must be preceded by a 
partial weakening. The strongest natures retain the type, the 
weaker ones help to advance it. Something similar also happens in 
the individual. There is rarely a degeneration, a truncation, or 
even a vice or any physical or moral loss without an advantage 
somewhere else. In a warlike and restless clan, for example, the 
sicklier man may have occasion to be alone, and may therefore 
become quieter and wiser; the one-eyed man will have one eye the 
stronger; the blind man will see deeper inwardly, and certainly 
hear better. To this extent, the famous theory of the survival of 
the fittest does not seem to me to be the only viewpoint from 
which to explain the progress of strengthening of a man or of a 
race.”[22]



The simpler aspects of social Darwinism followed the earlier 
Malthusian ideas that humans, especially males, require 
competition in their lives in order to survive in the future. 




Further, the poor should have to provide for themselves and not be 
given any aid. However, amidst this climate, most social 
Darwinists of the early twentieth century actually supported 
better working conditions and salaries. Such measures would grant 
the poor a better chance to provide for themselves yet still 
distinguish those who are capable of succeeding from those who are 
poor out of laziness, weakness, or inferiority.
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FRANCIS GALTON




Another of these social interpretations of Darwin's biological 
views, later known as eugenics, was put forth by Darwin's cousin, 
Francis Galton, in 1865 and 1869. Galton argued that just as 
physical traits were clearly inherited among generations of 
people, the same could be said for mental qualities (genius and 
talent). Galton argued that social morals needed to change so that 
heredity was a conscious decision in order to avoid both the over-
breeding by less fit members of society and the under-breeding of 
the more fit ones.



In Galton's view, social institutions such as welfare and insane 
asylums were allowing inferior humans to survive and reproduce at 
levels faster than the more "superior" humans in respectable 
society, and if corrections were not soon taken, society would be 
awash with "inferiors." Darwin read his cousin's work with 
interest, and devoted sections of Descent of Man to discussion of 
Galton's theories. 




Neither Galton nor Darwin, though, advocated any eugenic policies 
such as those that would be undertaken in the early 20th century, 
for government coercion of any form was very much against their 
political opinions[citation needed].



FRANCIS GALTON (Darwins Cousin)



Sir Francis Galton, FRS (/'fr??ns?s 'g??lt?n/; 16 February 1822 – 
17 January 1911), cousin of Douglas Strutt Galton, cousin of 
Charles Darwin, was an English Victorian polymath: anthropologist, 
eugenicist, tropical explorer, geographer, inventor, 
meteorologist, proto-geneticist, psychometrician, and 
statistician. He was knighted in 1909.



Galton produced over 340 papers and books. He also created the 
statistical concept of correlation and widely promoted regression 
toward the mean. He was the first to apply statistical methods to 
the study of human differences and inheritance of intelligence, 
and introduced the use of questionnaires and surveys for 
collecting data on human communities, which he needed for 
genealogical and biographical works and for his anthropometric 
studies.
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He was a pioneer in eugenics, coining the term itself and the 

phrase "nature versus nurture". His book Hereditary Genius (1869) 

was the first social scientific attempt to study genius and 
greatness.[1]



As an investigator of the human mind, he founded psychometrics 
(the science of measuring mental faculties) and differential 
psychology and the lexical hypothesis of personality. He devised a 
method for classifying fingerprints that proved useful in forensic 
science. He also conducted research on the power of prayer, 
concluding it had none by its null effects on the longevity of 
those prayed for.[2]




As the initiator of scientific meteorology, he devised the first 
weather map, proposed a theory of anticyclones, and was the first 
to establish a complete record of short-term climatic phenomena on 
a European scale.[3] He also invented the Galton Whistle for 
testing differential hearing ability. [4]



EARLY LIFE




Galton was born at "The Larches", a large house in the Sparkbrook 
area of Birmingham, England, built on the site of "Fair Hill", the 
former home of Joseph Priestley, which the botanist William 
Withering had renamed. He was Charles Darwin's half-cousin, 
sharing the common grandparent Erasmus Darwin. His father was 
Samuel Tertius Galton, son of Samuel "John" Galton. The Galtons 
were famous and highly successful Quaker gun-manufacturers and 
bankers, while the Darwins were distinguished in medicine and 
science.



Both families boasted Fellows of the Royal Society and members who 
loved to invent in their spare time. Both Erasmus Darwin and 
Samuel Galton were founding members of the famous Lunar Society of 
Birmingham, whose members included Boulton, Watt, Wedgwood, 
Priestley, Edgeworth, and other distinguished scientists and 
industrialists. Likewise, both families were known for their 
literary talent: Erasmus Darwin composed lengthy technical 
treatises in verse; Galton's aunt Mary Anne Galton wrote on 
aesthetics and religion, and her notable autobiography detailed 
the unique environment of her childhood populated by Lunar Society 
members.
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Galton was by many accounts a child prodigy — he was reading by 
the age of 2, at age 5 he knew some Greek, Latin and long 
division, and by the age of six he had moved on to adult books, 
including Shakespeare for pleasure, and poetry, which he quoted at 
length (Bulmer 2003, p. 4). Later in life, Galton would propose a 
connection between genius and insanity based on his own 
experience. 




He stated: 




“Men who leave their mark on the world are very often those who, 
being gifted and full of nervous power, are at the same time 
haunted and driven by a dominant idea, and are therefore within a 
measurable distance of insanity”[5]



Galton attended King Edward's School, Birmingham, but chafed at 
the narrow classical curriculum and left at 16.[6] His parents 
pressed him to enter the medical profession, and he studied for 
two years at Birmingham General Hospital and King's College, 
London Medical School. He followed this up with mathematical 
studies at Trinity College, University of Cambridge, from 1840 to 
early 1844.[7]



According to the records of the United Grand Lodge of England, it 
was in February 1844 that Galton became a freemason at the so-
called Scientific lodge, held at the Red Lion Inn in Cambridge, 
progressing through the three masonic degrees as follows: 



Apprentice, 5 Feb 1844; Fellow Craft, 11 March 1844; Master Mason, 
13 May 1844. A curious note in the record states: "Francis Galton 
Trinity College student, gained his certificate 13 March 1845".[8] 
One of Galton's masonic certificates from Scientific lodge can be 
found among his papers at University College, London.[9]




A severe nervous breakdown altered Galton's original intention to 
try for honours. He elected instead to take a "poll" (pass) B.A. 
degree, like his half-cousin Charles Darwin (Bulmer 2003, p. 5). 
(Following the Cambridge custom, he was awarded an M.A. without 
further study, in 1847.) He then briefly resumed his medical 
studies. The death of his father in 1844 had left him financially 
independent but emotionally destitute,[10] and he terminated his 
medical studies entirely, turning to foreign travel, sport and 
technical invention.
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In his early years Galton was an enthusiastic traveller, and made 
a notable solo trip through Eastern Europe to Constantinople, 
before going up to Cambridge. In 1845 and 1846 he went to Egypt 
and travelled down the Nile to Khartoum in the Sudan, and from 
there to Beirut, Damascus and down the Jordan.




In 1850 he joined the Royal Geographical Society, and over the 
next two years mounted a long and difficult expedition into then 
little-known South West Africa (now Namibia). He wrote a 
successful book on his experience, "Narrative of an Explorer in 
Tropical South Africa". He was awarded the Royal Geographical 
Society's gold medal in 1853 and the Silver Medal of the French 
Geographical Society for his pioneering cartographic survey of the 
region (Bulmer 2003, p. 16). This established his reputation as a 
geographer and explorer. He proceeded to write the best-selling 
The Art of Travel, a handbook of practical advice for the 
Victorian on the move, which went through many editions and is 
still in print.



In January 1853 Galton met Louisa Jane Butler (1822–1897) at his 
neighbour's home and they were married on 1 August 1853. The union 
of 43 years proved childless. [11] [12]




Louisa Jane Butler[edit] Middle yearsGalton was a polymath who 
made important contributions in many fields of science, including 
meteorology (the anti-cyclone and the first popular weather maps), 
statistics (regression and correlation), psychology 
(synaesthesia), biology (the nature and mechanism of heredity), 
and criminology (fingerprints). Much of this was influenced by his 
penchant for counting or measuring. Galton prepared the first 
weather map published in The Times (1 April 1875, showing the 
weather from the previous day, 31 March), now a standard feature 
in newspapers worldwide.[13]




He became very active in the British Association for the 
Advancement of Science, presenting many papers on a wide variety 
of topics at its meetings from 1858 to 1899 (Bulmer 2010, p. 29). 
He was the general secretary from 1863 to 1867, president of the 
Geographical section in 1867 and 1872, and president of the 
Anthropological Section in 1877 and 1885. He was active on the 
council of the Royal Geographical Society for over forty years, in 
various committees of the Royal Society, and on the Meteorological 
Council.
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James McKeen Cattell, a student of Wilhelm Wundt who had been 
reading Galton's articles, decided he wanted to study under him. 
He eventually built a professional relationship with Galton, 
measuring subjects and working together on research.[14]




In 1888, Galton established a lab in the science galleries of the 
South Kensington Museum. In Galton's lab, participants could be 
measured in order to gain knowledge of their strengths and 
weaknesses. Galton also used these data for his own research. He 
would typically charge people a small fee for his services.[15]




During this time, Galton wrote a controversial letter to the Times 
titled 'Africa for the Chinese', where he argued that the Chinese, 
as a race capable of high civilization and (in his opinion) only 
temporarily stunted by the recent failures of Chinese dynasties, 
should be encouraged to immigrate to Africa and displace the 
supposedly inferior aboriginal blacks.[16]



HEREDITY AND EUGENICS: GALTON IN HIS LATER YEARS




The publication by his cousin Charles Darwin of The Origin of 
Species in 1859 was an event that changed Galton's life.[17] He 
came to be gripped by the work, especially the first chapter on 
"Variation under Domestication" concerning the breeding of 
domestic animals.



Galton devoted much of the rest of his life to exploring variation 
in human populations and its implications, at which Darwin had 
only hinted. In so doing, he established a research programme 
which embraced multiple aspects of human variation, from mental 
characteristics to height; from facial images to fingerprint 
patterns. This required inventing novel measures of traits, 
devising large-scale collection of data using those measures, and 
in the end, the discovery of new statistical techniques for 
describing and understanding the data.




Galton was interested at first in the question of whether human 
ability was hereditary, and proposed to count the number of the 
relatives of various degrees of eminent men. If the qualities were 
hereditary, he reasoned, there should be more eminent men among 
the relatives than among the general population. To test this, he 
invented the methods of historiometry. Galton obtained extensive 
data from a broad range of biographical sources which he tabulated 
and compared in various ways. This pioneering work was described 



36.

in detail in his book Hereditary Genius in 1869.[1] Here he 
showed, among other things, that the numbers of eminent relatives 
dropped off when going from the first degree to the second degree 
relatives, and from the second degree to the third. He took this 
as evidence of the inheritance of abilities.




Galton recognized the limitations of his methods in these two 
works, and believed the question could be better studied by 
comparisons of twins. His method envisaged testing to see if twins 
who were similar at birth diverged in dissimilar environments, and 
whether twins dissimilar at birth converged when reared in similar 
environments. He again used the method of questionnaires to gather 
various sorts of data, which were tabulated and described in a 
paper The history of twins in 1875. In so doing he anticipated the 
modern field of behavior genetics, which relies heavily on twin 
studies. He concluded that the evidence favored nature rather than 
nurture. He also proposed adoption studies, including trans-racial 
adoption studies, to separate the effects of heredity and 
environment.



Galton recognised that cultural circumstances influenced the 
capability of a civilization's citizens, and their reproductive 
success. In “Hereditary Genius”, he envisaged a situation 
conducive to resilient and enduring civilisation as follows:



“The best form of civilization in respect to the improvement of 
the race, would be one in which society was not costly; where 
incomes were chiefly derived from professional sources, and not 
much through inheritance; where every lad had a chance of showing 
his abilities, and, if highly gifted, was enabled to achieve a 
first-class education and entrance into professional life, by the 
liberal help of the exhibitions and scholarships which he had 
gained in his early youth; where marriage was held in as high 
honour as in ancient Jewish times; where the pride of race was 
encouraged (of course I do not refer to the nonsensical sentiment 
of the present day, that goes under that name); where the weak 
could find a welcome and a refuge in celibate monasteries or 
sisterhoods, and lastly, where the better sort of emigrants and 
refugees from other lands were invited and welcomed, and their 
descendants naturalized.” (p362) [1]



Galton invented the term eugenics in 1883 and set down many of his 

observations and conclusions in a book, Inquiries into Human 
Faculty and Its Development.[18] He believed that a scheme of 
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'marks' for family merit should be defined, and early marriage 
between families of high rank be encouraged by provision of 
monetary incentives. He pointed out some of the tendencies in 
British society, such as the late marriages of eminent people, and 
the paucity of their children, which he thought were dysgenic. He 
advocated encouraging eugenic marriages by supplying able couples 
with incentives to have children. On October 29, 1901, Galton 
chose to address eugenic issues when he delivered the second 
Huxley lecture at the Royal Anthropological Institute[14]
The Eugenics Review, the journal of the Eugenics Education 
Society, commenced publication in 1909. Galton, the Honorary 
President of the society, wrote the foreword for the first 
volume.[14] 




The First International Congress of Eugenics was held in July 
1912. Galton died just two weeks before the day of the congress. 
Winston Churchill and Carls Elliot were among the attendees.[14]




EMPIRICAL TEST OF PANGENESIS AND LAMARKISM



Galton conducted wide-ranging inquiries into heredity which led 
him to challenge Charles Darwin's hypothetical theory of 
pangenesis. Darwin had proposed as part of this hypothesis that 
certain particles, which he called "gemmules" moved throughout the 
body and were also responsible for the inheritance of acquired 
characteristics. 



Galton, in consultation with Darwin, set out to see if they were 
transported in the blood. In a long series of experiments in 1869 
to 1871, he transfused the blood between dissimilar breeds of 
rabbits, and examined the features of their offspring.[19] He 
found no evidence of characters transmitted in the transfused 
blood (Bulmer 2003, pp. 116–118).




Darwin challenged the validity of Galton's experiment, giving his 
reasons in an article published in Nature where he wrote:




“Now, in the chapter on Pangenesis in my Variation of Animals and 
Plants under Domestication I have not said one word about the 
blood, or about any fluid proper to any circulating system. It is, 
indeed, obvious that the presence of gemmules in the blood can 
form no necessary part of my hypothesis; for I refer in 
illustration of it to the lowest animals, such as the Protozoa, 
which do not possess blood or any vessels; and I refer to plants 
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in which the fluid, when present in the vessels, cannot be 
considered as true blood." He goes on to admit: "Nevertheless, 
when I first heard of Mr. Galton's experiments, I did not 
sufficiently reflect on the subject, and saw not the difficulty of 
believing in the presence of gemmules in the blood.”[20]



Galton explicitly rejected the idea of the inheritance of acquired 
characteristics (Lamarckism), and was an early proponent of "hard 
heredity" through selection alone. He came close to rediscovering 
Mendel's particulate theory of inheritance, but was prevented from 
making the final breakthrough in this regard because of his focus 
on continuous, rather than discrete, traits (now known as 
polygenic traits). He went on to found the biometric approach to 
the study of heredity, distinguished by its use of statistical 
techniques to study continuous traits and population-scale aspects 
of heredity.




This approach was later taken up enthusiastically by Karl Pearson 
and W.F.R. Weldon; together, they founded the highly influential 
journal Biometrika in 1901. (R.A. Fisher would later show how the 
biometrical approach could be reconciled with the Mendelian 
approach.) The statistical techniques that Galton invented 
(correlation, regression—see below) and phenomena he established 
(regression to the mean) formed the basis of the biometric 
approach and are now essential tools in all the social sciences.





INNOVATIONS IN STATISTICS AND PSYCHOLOGICAL THEORY-HISTORIOMETRY




The method used in Hereditary Genius has been described as the 
first example of historiometry. 



To bolster these results, and to attempt to make a distinction 

between 'nature' and 'nurture' (he was the first to apply this 

phrase to the topic), he devised a questionnaire that he sent out 

to 190 Fellows of the Royal Society. He tabulated characteristics 
of their families, such as birth order and the occupation and race 
of their parents. He attempted to discover whether their interest 
in science was 'innate' or due to the encouragements of others. 
The studies were published as a book, English men of science: 
their nature and nurture, in 1874. In the end, it promoted the 
nature versus nurture question, though it did not settle it, and 
provided some fascinating data on the sociology of scientists of 
the time.
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THE LEXICAL HYPOTHESIS



Sir Francis was the first scientist to recognize what is now known 
as the Lexical Hypothesis.[21] This is the idea that the most 
salient and socially relevant personality differences in people’s 
lives will eventually become encoded into language. The hypothesis 
further suggests that by sampling language, it is possible to 
derive a comprehensive taxonomy of human personality traits.



THE QUESTIONNAIRE



Galton's inquiries into the mind involved detailed recording of 
people's subjective accounts of whether and how their minds dealt 
with phenomena such as mental imagery. In order to better elicit 
this information, he pioneered the use of the questionnaire. In 
one study, he asked his fellow members of the Royal Society of 
London to describe mental images that they experienced. In 
another, he collected in-depth surveys from eminent scientists for 
a work examining the effects of nature and nurture on the 
propensity toward scientific thinking.[22]



VARIANCE AND STANDARD DEVIATION



Core to any statistical analysis, is the concept that measurements 
vary: they have both a central tendency or mean, and a spread 
around this central value: variance. In the late 1860s, Galton 
conceived of a measure to quantify normal variation: the standard 
deviation. [23]




Galton was a keen observer. In 1906, visiting a livestock fair, he 
stumbled upon an intriguing contest. An ox was on display, and the 
villagers were invited to guess the animal's weight after it was 
slaughtered and dressed. 




Nearly 800 participated, but not one person hit the exact mark: 
1,198 pounds. Galton stated that "the middlemost estimate 
expresses the vox populi, every other estimate being condemned as 
too low or too high by a majority of the voters",[24] and 
calculated this value (in modern terminology, the median) as 1,207 
pounds. To his surprise, this was within 0.8% of the weight 
measured by the judges. Soon afterwards, he acknowledged[25] that 
the mean of the guesses, at 1,197 pounds, was even more 
accurate.[26][27]
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EXPERIMENTAL DERIVATION OF THE NORMAL DISTRIBUTION



Studying variation, Galton invented the quincunx, a pachinko-like 
device, also known as the bean machine, as a tool for 
demonstrating the law of error and the normal distribution (Bulmer 
2003, p. 4).




BIVARIATE NORMAL DISTRIBUTION




He also discovered the properties of the bivariate normal 
distribution and its relationship to regression analysis.




CORRELATION AND REGRESSION



After examining forearm and height measurements, Galton introduced 
the concept of correlation in 1888 (Bulmer 2003, pp. 191–196). 
Correlation is the term used by Aristotle in his studies of animal 
classification, and later and most notably by Georges Cuvier in 
Histoire des progrès des sciences naturelles depuis 1789 jusqu'à 
ce jour (5 volumes, 1826–1836). Correlation originated in the 
study of correspondence as described in the study of morphology. 




He was not the first to describe the mathematical relationship 
represented by the correlation coefficient, but he rediscovered 
this relationship and demonstrated its application in the study of 
heredity, anthropology, and psychology.[22] Galton's later 
statistical study of the probability of extinction of surnames led 
to the concept of Galton–Watson stochastic processes (Bulmer 2003, 
pp. 182–184). This is now a core of modern statistics and 
regression.




Galton invented the use of the regression line (Bulmer 2003, p. 
184), and was the first to describe and explain the common 
phenomenon of regression toward the mean, which he first observed 
in his experiments on the size of the seeds of successive 
generations of sweet peas. He is responsible for the choice of r 
(for reversion or regression) to represent the correlation 
coefficient.[22] In the 1870s and 1880s he was a pioneer in the 
use of normal distribution to fit histograms of actual tabulated 
data.



THEORIES OF PERCEPTION



Galton went beyond measurement and summary to attempt to explain 
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the phenomena he observed. Among such developments, he proposed an 
early theory of ranges of sound and hearing, and collected large 
quantities of anthropometric data from the public through his 
popular and long-running Anthropometric Laboratory, which he 
established in 1884 where he studied over 9,000 people.[14] It was 
not until 1985 that these data were analyzed in their entirety.




DIFFERENTIAL PSYCHOLOGY



Galton's study of human abilities ultimately led to the foundation 
of differential psychology and the formulation of the first mental 
tests. He was interested in measuring humans in every way 
possible. This included measuring their ability to make sensory 
discrimination which he assumed was linked to intellectual 
prowess. Galton suggested that individual diferences in general 
ability are rejected in performance on relatively simple sensory 
capacities and in speed of reaction to a stimulus, variables that 
could be objectively measured by tests of sensory discrimination 
and reaction time.[28] He also measured how quickly people reacted 
which he later linked to internal wiring which ultimately limited 
intelligence ability. Throughout his research Galton assumed that 
people who reacted faster were more intelligent than others.



COMPOSITE PHOTOGRAPHY




Galton also devised a technique called composite portraiture" 
(produced by superimposing multiple photographic portraits of 
individuals' faces registered on their eyes) to create an average 
face. (See averageness). In the 1990's, a hundred years after his 
discovery, much psychological research has examined the 
attractiveness of these faces, an aspect that Galton had remarked 
on in his original lecture. Others, including Sigmund Freud in his 
work on dreams, picked up Galton's suggestion that these 
composites might represent a useful metaphor for an Ideal type or 
a concept of a “natural kind" (see Eleanor Rosch) — such as Jewish 

men, criminals, patients with tuberculosis, etc. — onto the same 

photographic plate, thereby yielding a blended whole, or 
“composite”), that he hoped could generalize the facial appearance 
of his subject into an “average” or “central type.”.[4][29] See 
also entry Modern physiognomy under Physiognomy).



This work began in the 1880s while the Jewish scholar Joseph 
Jacobs studied anthropology and statistics with Francis Galton. 
Jacobs asked Galton to create a composite photograph of a Jewish 
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type.[30] One of Jacobs' first publications that used Galton's 
composite imagery was “The Jewish Type, and Galton’s Composite 
Photographs,” Photographic News, 29, (April 24, 1885): 268–269.



Galton hoped his technique would aid medical diagnosis, and even 
criminology through the identification of typical criminal faces. 
However, his technique did not prove useful and fell into disuse, 
although after much work on it including by photographers Lewis 
Hine and John L. Lovell and Arthur Batut.



FINGERPRINTS




In a Royal Institution paper in 1888 and three books (Finger 
Prints, 1892; Decipherment of Blurred Finger Prints, 1893; and 
Fingerprint Directories, 1895)[31] Galton estimated the 
probability of two persons having the same fingerprint and studied 
the heritability and racial differences in fingerprints. He wrote 
about the technique (inadvertently sparking a controversy between 
Herschel and Faulds that was to last until 1917), identifying 
common pattern in fingerprints and devising a classification 
system that survives to this day.




The method of identifying criminals by their fingerprints had been 
introduced in the 1860s by Sir William James Herschel in India, 
and their potential use in forensic work was first proposed by Dr 
Henry Faulds in 1880, but Galton was the first to place the study 
on a scientific footing, which assisted its acceptance by the 
courts (Bulmer 2003, p. 35). Galton pointed out that there were 
specific types of fingerprint patterns. He described and 
classified them into eight broad categories. 1: plain arch, 2: 
tented arch, 3: simple loop, 4: central pocket loop, 5: double 
loop, 6: lateral pocket loop, 7: plain whorl, and 8: 
accidental.[32]





FINAL YEARS



In an effort to reach a wider audience, Galton worked on a novel 
entitled Kantsaywhere from May until December 1910. The novel 
described a utopia organized by a eugenic religion, designed to 
breed fitter and smarter humans. His unpublished notebooks show 
that this was an expansion of material he had been composing since 
at least 1901. He offered it to Methuen for publication, but they 
showed little enthusiasm. Galton wrote to his niece that it should 
be either “smothered or superseded”. His niece appears to have 
burnt most of the novel, offended by the love scenes, but large 
fragments survived.[33]
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HONOURS AND IMPACT



Over the course of his career Galton received many major awards, 
including the Copley medal of the Royal Society (1910). He 
received in 1853 the highest award from the Royal Geographical 
Society, one of two gold medals awarded that year, for his 
explorations and map-making of southwest Africa. He was elected a 
member of the prestigious Athenaeum Club in 1855 and made a Fellow 
of the Royal Society in 1860. His autobiography also lists the 
following:




Silver Medal, French Geographical Society (1854)



Gold Medal of the Royal Society (1886)



Officier de l'Instruction Publique, France (1891)
D.C.L. Oxford (1894)



Sc.D. (Honorary), Cambridge (1895)



Huxley Medal, Anthropological Institute (1901)



Elected Hon. Fellow Trinity College, Cambridge (1902)



Darwin Medal, Royal Society (1902)



Linnean Society of London's Darwin–Wallace Medal (1908)




Galton was knighted in 1909. His statistical heir Karl Pearson, 
first holder of the Galton Chair of Eugenics at University College 
London (now Galton Chair of Genetics), wrote a three-volume 
biography of Galton, in four parts, after his death (Pearson 1914, 
1924, 1930). The eminent psychometrician Lewis Terman estimated 
that his childhood IQ was on the order of 200, based on the fact 
that he consistently performed mentally at roughly twice his 
chronological age (Forrest 1974). (This follows the original 
definition of IQ as mental age divided by chronological age, 
rather than the modern definition based on the standard 
distribution and standard deviation.)




The flowering plant genus Galtonia was named in his honour.
[edit] Major WorksGalton, F. (1869). Hereditary Genius. London: 
Macmillan.



Galton, F (1883). Inquiries into Human Faculty and Its 
Development. London: J.M. Dent & Company
[edit] See also Biography portal
A Large Attendance In The Antechamber, a play about Galton
Darwin — Wedgwood family Darwin, Wedgwood and Galton's family tree
Efficacy of prayer
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--------------------------------



3) SOCIAL DARWINISM



Social DarwinismFrom Wikipedia, the free encyclopediaJump to: 
navigation, search Social Darwinism is an ideology of society that 
seeks to apply biological concepts of Darwinism or of evolutionary 
theory to sociology and politics, often with the assumption that 
conflict between groups in society leads to social progress as 
superior groups outcompete inferior ones.



The name social Darwinism is a modern name given to the various 
theories of society that emerged in England and the United States 
in the 1870s, which, it is alleged, sought to apply biological 
concepts to sociology and politics.[1][2] 



The term social Darwinism gained widespread currency when used in 
1944 to oppose these earlier concepts. Today, because of the 
negative connotations of the theory of social Darwinism, 
especially after the atrocities of the Second World War (including 
the Holocaust), few people would describe themselves as social 
Darwinists and the term is generally seen as pejorative.[3]



Social Darwinism is generally understood to use the concepts of 
struggle for existence and survival of the fittest to justify 
social policies which make no distinction between those able to 
support themselves and those unable to support themselves. Many 
such views stress competition between individuals in laissez-faire 
capitalism; but the ideology has also motivated ideas of eugenics, 
scientific racism, imperialism,[4] fascism, Nazism and struggle 
between national or racial groups.[5][6]



Opponents of evolution theory have often maintained that social 
Darwinism is a logical entailment of a belief in evolutionary 
theory, while biologists and historians maintain that it is rather 
a perversion of Charles Darwin's ideas.[7] 



While most scholars recognize historical links between Darwin's 
theory and forms of social Darwinism, they also maintain that 
social Darwinism is not a necessary consequence of the principles 
of biological evolution[8] and that using biological evolution as 
a justification for policies of inequality amounts to committing 
the naturalistic fallacy.
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Charles Darwin did not subscribe to this ideology.[9]



ORIGIN OF THE TERM SOCIAL DARWINISM.



The term first appeared in Europe in 1877,[10] and around this 
time it was used by sociologists opposed to the concept.[11] The 
term was popularized in the United States in 1944 by the American 
historian Richard Hofstadter who used it in the ideological war 
effort against fascism to denote a reactionary creed which 
promoted competitive strife, racism and nationalism. Hofstadter 
later recognized (what he saw as) the influence of Darwinist and 
other evolutionary ideas upon those with collectivist views, 
enough to devise a term for the phenomenon, “Darwinist 
collectivism.” [4] Before Hofstadter's work the use of the term in 
English academic journals was quite rare.[12] 




In fact, ...there is considerable evidence that the entire concept 
of "social Darwinism" as we know it today was virtually invented 
by Richard Hofstadter. Eric Foner, in an introduction to a then-
new edition of Hofstadter's book published in the early 1990s, 
declines to go quite that far. "Hofstadter did not invent the term 
Social Darwinism," Foner writes, "which originated in Europe in 
the 1860s and crossed the Atlantic in the early twentieth century. 
But before he wrote, it was used only on rare occasions; he made 
it a standard shorthand for a complex of late-nineteenth-century 
ideas, a familiar part of the lexicon of social thought."



—Jeff Riggenbach[1]




The term "social Darwinism" has rarely been used by advocates of 
the supposed ideologies or ideas; instead it has almost always 
been used (pejoratively) by its opponents.[3][13] The term draws 
upon the common use of the term Darwinism, which has been used to 
describe a range of evolutionary views, but in the late 19th 
century was applied more specifically to natural selection as 
first advanced by Charles Darwin to explain speciation in 
populations of organisms. The process includes competition between 
individuals for limited resources, popularly but inaccurately 
described by the phrase "survival of the fittest," a term coined 
by sociologist Herbert Spencer.



While the term has been applied to the claim that Darwin's theory 
of evolution by natural selection can be used to understand the 
social endurance of a nation or country, social Darwinism commonly 
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refers to ideas that predate Darwin's publication of On the Origin 
of Species. Others whose ideas are given the label include the 
18th century clergyman Thomas Malthus, and Darwin's cousin Francis 
Galton who founded eugenics towards the end of the 19th century.



[edit] Theories and origins 




The term Darwinism had been coined by Thomas Henry Huxley in his 
April 1860 review of On the Origin of Species,[14] and by the 
1870s it was used to describe a range of concepts of evolutionism 
or development, without any specific commitment to Charles 
Darwin's own theory.[15]




The first use of the phrase "social Darwinism" was in Joseph 
Fisher's 1877 article on The History of Landholding in Ireland 
which was published in the Transactions of the Royal Historical 
Society.[10] Fisher was commenting on how a system for borrowing 
livestock which had been called "tenure" had led to the false 
impression that the early Irish had already evolved or developed 
land tenure;[16]




These arrangements did not in any way affect that which we 
understand by the word " tenure," that is, a man's farm, but they 
related solely to cattle, which we consider a chattel. It has 
appeared necessary to devote some space to this subject, inasmuch 
as that usually acute writer Sir Henry Maine has accepted the word 
" tenure " in its modern interpretation, and has built up a theory 
under which the Irish chief " developed " into a feudal baron. I 
can find nothing in the Brehon laws to warrant this theory of 
social Darwinism, and believe further study will show that the 
Cain Saerrath and the Cain Aigillue relate solely to what we now 
call chattels, and did not in any way affect what we now call the 
freehold, the possession of the land.



— Fisher 1877.[16]



Despite the fact that social Darwinism bears Charles Darwin's 
name, it is also linked today with others, notably Herbert 
Spencer, Thomas Malthus, and Francis Galton, the founder of 
eugenics. In fact, Spencer was not described as a social Darwinist 
until the 1930s, long after his death.[17]



Darwin himself gave serious consideration to Galton's work, but 
considered the ideas of "hereditary improvement" impractical. 
Aware of weaknesses in his own family, Darwin was sure that 
families would naturally refuse such selection and wreck the 
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scheme. He thought that even if compulsory registration was the 
only way to improve the human race, this illiberal idea would be 
unacceptable, and it would be better to publicize the "principle 
of inheritance" and let people decide for themselves.[18]




In The Descent of Man, and Selection in Relation to Sex of 1882 
Darwin described how medical advances meant that the weaker were 
able to survive and have families, and as he commented on the 
effects of this, he cautioned that hard reason should not override 
sympathy and considered how other factors might reduce the effect:



Thus the weak members of civilized societies propagate their kind. 
No one who has attended to the breeding of domestic animals will 
doubt that this must be highly injurious to the race of man. It is 
surprising how soon a want of care, or care wrongly directed, 
leads to the degeneration of a domestic race; but excepting in the 
case of man himself, hardly any one is so ignorant as to allow his 
worst animals to breed.



The aid which we feel impelled to give to the helpless is mainly 
an incidental result of the instinct of sympathy, which was 
originally acquired as part of the social instincts, but 
subsequently rendered, in the manner previously indicated, more 
tender and more widely diffused. Nor could we check our sympathy, 
even at the urging of hard reason, without deterioration in the 
noblest part of our nature. The surgeon may harden himself whilst 
performing an operation, for he knows that he is acting for the 
good of his patient; but if we were intentionally to neglect the 
weak and helpless, it could only be for a contingent benefit, with 
an overwhelming present evil. ... We must therefore bear the 
undoubtedly bad effects of the weak surviving and propagating 
their kind; but there appears to be at least one check in steady 
action, namely that the weaker and inferior members of society do 
not marry so freely as the sound; and this check might be 
indefinitely increased by the weak in body or mind refraining from 
marriage, though this is more to be hoped for than expected.[19]





SOCIAL DARWINISM



“Darwinism and hypotheses of social change”



"Social Darwinism" was first described by Oscar Schmidt of the 
University of Strasbourg, reporting at a scientific and medical 
conference held in Munich in 1877. He noted how socialists, 
although opponents of Darwin's theory, nonetheless used it to add 
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force to their political arguments. Schmidt's essay first appeared 
in English in Popular Science in March 1879.[24] There followed an 
anarchist tract published in Paris in 1880 entitled "Le darwinisme 
social" by Émile Gautier. However, the use of the term was very 
rare — at least in the English-speaking world (Hodgson, 2004)[25]— 
until the American historian Richard Hofstadter published his 
influential Social Darwinism in American Thought (1944) during 
World War II.



Hypotheses of social evolution and cultural evolution were common 
in Europe. The Enlightenment thinkers who preceded Darwin, such as 
Hegel, often argued that societies progressed through stages of 
increasing development. Earlier thinkers also emphasized conflict 
as an inherent feature of social life. Thomas Hobbes's 17th 
century portrayal of the state of nature seems analogous to the 
competition for natural resources described by Darwin. Social 
Darwinism is distinct from other theories of social change because 
of the way it draws Darwin's distinctive ideas from the field of 
biology into social studies.




Darwin, unlike Hobbes, believed that this struggle for natural 
resources allowed individuals with certain physical and mental 
traits to succeed more frequently than others, and that these 
traits accumulated in the population over time, which under 
certain conditions could lead to the descendants being so 
different that they would be defined as a new species.




However, Darwin felt that "social instincts" such as "sympathy" 
and "moral sentiments" also evolved through natural selection, and 
that these resulted in the strengthening of societies in which 
they occurred, so much so that he wrote about it in Descent of 
Man: The following proposition seems to me in a high degree 
probable- namely, that any animal whatever, endowed with well-
marked social instincts, the parental and filial affections being 
here included, would inevitably acquire a moral sense or 
conscience, as soon as its intellectual powers had become as well, 
or nearly as well developed, as in man. For, firstly, the social 
instincts lead an animal to take pleasure in the society of its 
fellows, to feel a certain amount of sympathy with them, and to 
perform various services for them.[26]



SOCIAL DARWINISM IN JAPAN




Social Darwinism has influenced political, public health and 
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social movements in Japan since the late 19th and early 20th 
century. Social Darwinism was originally brought to Japan through 
the works of Francis Galton and Ernst Haeckel as well as United 
States, British and French Lamarkian eugenic written studies of 
the late 19th and early 20th centuries.[31] Eugenism as a science 
was hotly debated at the beginning of the 20th century, in Jinsei-
Der Mensch, the first eugenics journal in the empire. As the 
Japanese sought to close ranks with the west, this practice was 
adopted wholesale along with colonialism and its 
justifications.[32]





SOCIAL DARWINISM IN CHINA




Social Darwinism was formally introduced to China through the 
translation by Yan Fu of Huxley's Evolution and Ethics, in the 
course of an extensive series of translations of influential 
Western thought.[33] 




Yan's translation strongly impacted Chinese scholars because he 
added national elements not found in the original. He understood 
Spencer's sociology as "not merely analytical and descriptive, but 
prescriptive as well," and saw Spencer building on Darwin, who Yan 
summarized thusly: Peoples and living things struggle for 
survival. At first, species struggle with species; the as [people] 
gradually progress, there is a struggle between one social group 
and another. The weak invariably become the prey of the strong, 
the stupid invariably become subservient to the clever."[34]




By the 1920s, social Darwinism found expression in the promotion 
of eugenics by the Chinese sociologist Pan Guangdan. When Chiang 
Kai-shek started the New Life movement in 1934, he . . . harked 
back to theories of Social Darwinism, writing that "only those who 
readapt themselves to new conditions, day by day, can live 
properly. When the life of a people is going through this process 
of readaptation, it has to remedy its own defects, and get rid of 
those elements which become useless. Then we call it new 
life."[35]




Criticism and controversy Multiple incompatible definitions



As social Darwinism has many definitions, it is hard for some to 
be either for or against it; some of the definitions oppose the 
others. As The Concise Oxford Dictionary of Politics states
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Part of the difficulty in establishing sensible and consistent 
usage is that commitment to the biology of natural selection and 
to 'survival of the fittest' entailed nothing uniform either for 
sociological method or for political doctrine. A 'social 
Darwinist' could just as well be a defender of laissez-faire as a 
defender of state socialism, just as much an imperialist as a 
domestic eugenist.[36]



THE UNITED STATES



Spencer proved to be a popular figure in the 1880s primarily 
because his application of evolution to areas of human endeavor 
promoted an optimistic view of the future as inevitably becoming 
better. 



In the United States, writers and thinkers of the gilded age such 
as Edward L. Youmans, William Graham Sumner, John Fiske, John W. 
Burgess, and others developed theories of social evolution as a 
result of their exposure to the works of Darwin and Spencer.



In 1883, Sumner published a highly influential pamphlet entitled 
"What Social Classes Owe to Each Other", in which he insisted that 
the social classes owe each other nothing, synthesizing Darwin's 
findings with free enterprise Capitalism for his justification.




According to Sumner, those who feel an obligation to provide 
assistance to those unequipped or under-equipped to compete for 
resources, will lead to a country in which the weak and inferior 
are encouraged to breed more like them, eventually dragging the 
country down. Sumner also believed that the best equipped to win 
the struggle for existence was the American businessman, and 
concluded that taxes and regulations serve as dangers to his 
survival. This pamphlet makes no mention of Darwinism, and only 
refers to Darwin in a statement on the meaning of liberty, that 
"There never has been any man, from the primitive barbarian up to 
a Humboldt or a Darwin, who could do as he had a mind to."[27]






SOCIAL DARWINISM IN NATIONAL SOCIALISM AND FASCISIM



Fascist and National Socialist ideology subscribed to a different 
form of social Darwinism than the laissez-faire version because 
they were not advocates for an individualist order of society, 
rather they advocated racial and national struggle where the state 
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planned and controlled human breeding through science and 
eugenics—a program that no proponent of laissez-faire could 
consistently endorse.[37] "Darwinian collectivism" or "Reform 
Darwinism", rather than the individualist form of Darwinism, might 
be more accurate terms for these ideologies.[4]




Some pre-twentieth century doctrines subsequently described as 
social Darwinism appear to anticipate state imposed eugenics [4] 
and the race doctrines of Nazism. Critics have frequently linked 
evolution, Charles Darwin and social Darwinism with racialism, 
nationalism, imperialism and eugenics, contending that social 
Darwinism became one of the pillars of fascism and Nazi ideology, 
and that the consequences of the application of policies of 
"survival of the fittest" by Nazi Germany eventually created a 
very strong backlash against the theory.[38][39]



As mentioned above, social Darwinism has often been linked to 
nationalism and imperialism.[40] During the age of New 
Imperialism, the concepts of evolution justified the exploitation 
of "lesser breeds without the law" by "superior races."[40] To 
elitists, strong nations were composed of white people who were 
successful at expanding their empires, and as such, these strong 
nations would survive in the struggle for dominance.[40] With this 
attitude, Europeans, except for Christian missionaries, seldom 
adopted the customs and languages of local people under their 
empires.[40]




Peter Kropotkin - Mutual Aid: A Factor of Evolution



Peter Kropotkin argued in his 1902 book Mutual Aid: A Factor of 
Evolution that Darwin did not define the fittest as the strongest, 
or most clever, but recognized that the fittest could be those who 
cooperated with each other. In many animal societies, struggle is 
replaced by cooperation.




It may be that at the outset Darwin himself was not fully aware of 
the generality of the factor which he first invoked for explaining 
one series only of facts relative to the accumulation of 
individual variations in incipient species. 




But he foresaw that the term [evolution] which he was introducing 
into science would lose its philosophical and its only true 
meaning if it were to be used in its narrow sense only—that of a 
struggle between separate individuals for the sheer means of 
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existence. And at the very beginning of his memorable work he 
insisted upon the term being taken in its "large and metaphorical 
sense including dependence of one being on another, and including 
(which is more important) not only the life of the individual, but 
success in leaving progeny." [Quoting Origin of Species, chap. 
iii, p. 62 of first edition.]



While he himself was chiefly using the term in its narrow sense 
for his own special purpose, he warned his followers against 
committing the error (which he seems once to have committed 
himself) of overrating its narrow meaning. 



In The Descent of Man he gave some powerful pages to illustrate 
its proper, wide sense. He pointed out how, in numberless animal 
societies, the struggle between separate individuals for the means 
of existence disappears, how struggle is replaced by co-operation, 
and how that substitution results in the development of 
intellectual and moral faculties which secure to the species the 
best conditions for survival. He intimated that in such cases the 
fittest are not the physically strongest, nor the most cunning, 
but those who learn to combine so as mutually to support each 
other, strong and weak alike, for the welfare of the community. 
"Those communities," he wrote, "which included the greatest number 
of the most sympathetic members would flourish best, and rear the 
greatest number of offspring" (2nd edit., p. 163). 



The term, which originated from the narrow Malthusian conception 
of competition between each and all, thus lost its narrowness in 
the mind of one who knew Nature.[41]



Noam Chomsky discussed briefly Kropotkin's views in a July 8, 2011 
YouTube video from Renegade Economist, in which he said Kropotkin 
argued ... the exact opposite [of Social Darwinism]. He argued 
that on Darwinian grounds, you would expect cooperation and mutual 
aid to develop leading towards community, workers' control and so 
on. Well, you know, he didn't prove his point. It's at least as 
well argued as Herbert Spencer is...[42]



SOCIAL DARWINISM IN NAZI GERMANY




Nazi Germany's justification for its aggression was regularly 
promoted in Nazi propaganda films depicting scenes such as beetles 
fighting in a lab setting to demonstrate the principles of 
"survival of the fittest" as depicted in Alles Leben ist Kampf 
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(English translation: All Life is Struggle). 




Hitler often refused to intervene in the promotion of officers and 
staff members, preferring instead to have them fight amongst 
themselves to force the "stronger" person to prevail - "strength" 
referring to those social forces void of virtue or principle.[43]



The argument that Nazi ideology was strongly influenced by social 
Darwinist ideas is often found in historical and social science 
literature.[44] For example, the Jewish philosopher and historian 
Hannah Arendt analysed the historical development from a 
politically indifferent scientific Darwinism via social Darwinist 
ethics to racist ideology.[45]




By 1985, the argument has been taken up by opponents of 
evolutionary theory.[7] Such claims have been presented by 
creationists such as Jonathan Sarfati.[46][47][undue weight? – 
discuss] Intelligent design creationism supporters have promoted 
this position as well. For example, it is a theme in the work of 
Richard Weikart, who is a historian at California State 
University, Stanislaus, and a senior fellow for the Center for 
Science and Culture of the Discovery Institute.[39] It is also a 
main argument in the 2008 intelligent-design/creationist movie 
Expelled: No Intelligence Allowed. These claims are widely 
criticized within the academic community.[48][49][50][51][52][53] 




The Anti-Defamation League has rejected such attempts to link 
Darwin's ideas with Nazi atrocities, and has stated that "Using 
the Holocaust in order to tarnish those who promote the theory of 
evolution is outrageous and trivializes the complex factors that 
led to the mass extermination of European Jewry."[38]




Similar criticisms are sometimes applied (or misapplied) to other 
political or scientific theories that resemble social Darwinism, 
for example criticisms leveled at evolutionary psychology. For 
example, a critical reviewer of Weikart's book writes that "(h)is 
historicization of the moral framework of evolutionary theory 
poses key issues for those in sociobiology and evolutionary 
psychology, not to mention bioethicists, who have recycled many of 
the suppositions that Weikart has traced."[51]



Another example is recent scholarship that portrays Ernst 
Haeckel's Monist League as a mystical progenitor of the Völkisch 
movement and, ultimately, of the Nazi Party of Adolf Hitler. 
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Scholars opposed to this interpretation, however, have pointed out 
that the Monists were freethinkers who opposed all forms of 
mysticism, and that their organizations were immediately banned 
following the Nazi takeover in 1933 because of their association 
with a wide variety of causes including feminism, pacifism, human 
rights, and early gay rights movements.[54]



--------------------------------



4) THE UNITED STATES OF EUGENICS



Eugenics in the United StatesFrom Wikipedia, the free 
encyclopediaJump to: navigation, search




Winning family of a Fitter Family contest stand outside of the 
Eugenics Building (where contestants register) at the Kansas Free 
Fair, in Topeka, KS.




Eugenics, the social movement claiming to improve the genetic 
features of human populations through selective breeding and 
sterilization,[1] based on the idea that it is possible to 
distinguish between superior and inferior elements of society,[2] 
played a significant role in the history and culture of the United 
States prior to its involvement in World War II.[3]



The United States was the first country to concertedly undertake 
compulsory sterilization programs for the purpose of eugenics.[33] 
The heads of the program were avid believers in eugenics and 
frequently argued for their program. It was shut down due to 
ethical problems. The principal targets of the American program 
were the mentally retarded and the mentally ill, but also targeted 
under many state laws were the deaf, the blind, people with 
epilepsy, and the physically deformed. 




According to the activist Angela Davis, Native Americans, as well 
as African-American women[34] were sterilized against their will 
in many states, often without their knowledge while they were in a 
hospital for other reasons (e.g. childbirth). Other Native 
American activists such as Dr. Pinkerman concluded some 25,000 
Native American women were forcibly sterilized against their will, 
although others have claimed these numbers were exaggerated.[4].




Some sterilizations took place in prisons and other penal 
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institutions, targeting criminality, but they were in the relative 
minority.[citation needed] 



Eugenics was practised in the United States many years before 
eugenics programs in Nazi Germany[4] and actually, U.S. programs 
provided much of the inspiration for the latter.[5][6][7] Stefan 
Kühl has documented the consensus between Nazi race policies and 
those of eugenicists in other countries, including the United 
States, and points out that eugenicists understood Nazi policies 
and measures as the realization of their goals and demands.[5]



A hallmark of the Progressive Era of the late 19th and early 20th 
century, now generally associated with racist and nativist 
elements (as the movement was to some extent a reaction to a 
change in emigration from Europe) rather than scientific genetics, 
eugenics was considered a method of preserving and improving the 
dominant groups in the population.



In the end, over 65,000 individuals were sterilized in 33 states 
under state compulsory sterilization programs in the United 
States.[35]][36]




The first state to introduce a compulsory sterilization bill was 
Michigan, in 1897, but the proposed law failed to garner enough 
votes by legislators to be adopted. Eight years later 
Pennsylvania's state legislators passed a sterilization bill that 
was vetoed by the governor. 




Most sterilization laws could be divided into three main 
categories of motivations: 
eugenic (concerned with heredity) ; 
therapeutic (part of an even-then obscure medical theory that 
sterilization would lead to vitality); 



or punitive (as a punishment for criminals). 




Though of course these motivations could be combined in practice 
and theory (sterilization of criminals could be both punitive and 
eugenic, for example). 



Buck v. Bell asserted only that eugenic sterilization was 
constitutional, whereas Skinner v. Oklahoma ruled specifically 
against punitive sterilization. Most operations only worked to 
prevent reproduction (such as severing the vas deferens in males), 
though some states (Oregon and North Dakota in particular) had 
laws which called for the use of castration. 
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In general, most sterilizations were performed under eugenic 
statutes, in state-run psychiatric hospitals and homes for the 
mentally disabled.[39] There was never a federal sterilization 
statute, though eugenicist Harry H. Laughlin, whose state-level 
"Model Eugenical Sterilization Law" was the basis of the statute 
affirmed in Buck v. Bell, proposed the structure of one in 
1922.[40]



After World War II, public opinion towards eugenics and 
sterilization programs became more negative in the light of the 
connection with the genocidal policies of Nazi Germany, though a 
significant number of sterilizations continued in a few states 
until the late 1960s. The Oregon Board of Eugenics, later renamed 
the Board of Social Protection, existed until 1983,[41] with the 
last forcible sterilization occurring in 1981.[42] The U.S. 
commonwealth Puerto Rico had a sterilization program as well. Some 
states continued to have sterilization laws on the books for much 
longer after that, though they were rarely if ever used. 
California sterilized more than any other state by a wide margin, 
and was responsible for over a third of all sterilization 
operations. 




Information about the California sterilization program was 
produced into book form and widely disseminated by eugenicists 
E.S. Gosney and Paul B. Popenoe, which was said by the government 
of Adolf Hitler to be of key importance in proving that large-
scale compulsory sterilization programs were feasible.[43] 



In recent years, the governors of many states have made public 
apologies for their past programs beginning with Virginia and 
followed by Oregon[41] and California. 




None have offered to compensate those sterilized, however, citing 
that few are likely still living (and would of course have no 
affected offspring) and that inadequate records remain by which to 
verify them. At least one compensation case, Poe v. Lynchburg 
Training School & Hospital (1981), was filed in the courts on the 
grounds that the sterilization law was unconstitutional. It was 
rejected because the law was no longer in effect at the time of 
the filing. 




However, the petitioners were granted some compensation as the 
stipulations of the law itself, which required informing the 
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patients about their operations, had not been carried out in many 
cases.




The 27 states where sterilization laws remained on the books 
(though not all were still in use) in 1956 were: Arizona, 
California, Connecticut, Delaware, Georgia, Idaho, Indiana, Iowa, 
Kansas, Maine, Michigan, Minnesota, Mississippi, Montana, 
Nebraska, New Hampshire, North Carolina, North Dakota, Oklahoma, 
Oregon, South Carolina, South Dakota, Utah, Vermont, Virginia, 
West Virginia, Wisconsin.[44]



As of January 2011, discussions are underway regarding 
compensation for the victims of forced sterilization under the 
authorization of the Eugenics Board of North Carolina. Governor 
Bev Perdue formed the NC Justice for Sterilization Victims 
Foundation in 2010 in order "to provide justice and compensate 
victims who were forcibly sterilized by the State of North 
Carolina".[45] 




As of April 13, 2012, victims of forced sterilization in North 
Carolina have yet to be compensated.[46] Governor Bev Perdue 
recommended providing each living victim with $50,000. However, 
Gov. Perdue and others are awaiting approval for the compensation 
and are working towards writing a bill. 



Discussions have yet to begin regarding compensation for victims 
of forced sterilization in other states. Other countries have yet 
to compensate victims of forced sterilization.





HISTORY - EARLY PROPONENTS



Eugenics supporters hold signs criticizing various "genetically 
inferior" groups. Wall Street, New York, c. 1915.The American 
eugenics movement was rooted in the biological determinist ideas 
of Sir Francis Galton, which originated in the 1880s. Galton 
studied the upper classes of Britain, and arrived at the 
conclusion that their social positions were due to a superior 
genetic makeup.[8] Early proponents of eugenics believed that, 
through selective breeding, the human species should direct its 
own evolution. They tended to believe in the genetic superiority 
of Nordic, Germanic and Anglo-Saxon peoples; supported strict 
immigration and anti-miscegenation laws; and supported the 
forcible sterilization of the poor, disabled and "immoral".[9]
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The American eugenics movement received extensive funding from 
various corporate foundations including the Carnegie Institution, 
Rockefeller Foundation, and the Harriman railroad fortune.[6] In 
1906 J.H. ---Kellogg provided funding to help found the Race 
Betterment Foundation in Battle Creek, Michigan.[8] The Eugenics 
Record Office (ERO) was founded in Cold Spring Harbor, New York in 
1911 by the renowned biologist Charles B. Davenport, using money 
from both the Harriman railroad fortune and the Carnegie 
Institution. 



As late as the 1920s, the ERO was one of the leading organizations 
in the American eugenics movement.[8][10] In years to come, the 
ERO collected a mass of family pedigrees and concluded that those 
who were unfit came from economically and socially poor 
backgrounds. Eugenicists such as Davenport, the psychologist Henry 
H. Goddard, Harry H. Laughlin, and the conservationist Madison 
Grant (all well respected in their time) began to lobby for 
various solutions to the problem of the "unfit". Davenport favored 
immigration restriction and sterilization as primary methods; 
Goddard favored segregation in his The Kallikak Family; Grant 
favored all of the above and more, even entertaining the idea of 
extermination.[11] The Eugenics Record Office later became the 
Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory.



U.S. eugenics poster advocating for the removal of genetic 
"defectives" such as the insane, "feeble-minded" and criminals, 
and supporting the selective breeding of "high-grade" individuals, 
c. 1926Eugenics was widely accepted in the U.S. academic 
community.[6] By 1928 there were 376 separate university courses 
in some of the United States' leading schools, enrolling more than 
20,000 students, which included eugenics in the curriculum.[12] It 
did, however, have scientific detractors (notably, Thomas Hunt 
Morgan, one of the few Mendelians to explicitly criticize 
eugenics), though most of these focused more on what they 
considered the crude methodology of eugenicists, and the 
characterization of almost every human characteristic as being 
hereditary, rather than the idea of eugenics itself.[13]




By 1910, there was a large and dynamic network of scientists, 
reformers and professionals engaged in national eugenics projects 
and actively promoting eugenic legislation. The American Breeder’s 
Association was the first eugenic body in the U.S., established in 
1906 under the direction of biologist Charles B. Davenport. ---The 
ABA was formed specifically to “investigate and report on heredity 
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in the human race, and emphasize the value of superior blood and 
the menace to society of inferior blood.” Membership included 
Alexander Graham Bell, Stanford president David Starr Jordan and 
Luther Burbank.[14][15] The American Association for the Study and 
Prevention of Infant Mortality was one of the first organizations 
to begin investigating infant mortality rates in terms of 
eugenics.[16] They promoted government intervention in attempts to 
promote the health of future citizens.[17][verification needed]




Several feminist reformers advocated an agenda of eugenic legal 
reform. The National Federation of Women’s Clubs, the Woman’s 
Christian Temperance Union, and the National League of Women 
Voters were among the variety of state and local feminist 
organization that at some point lobbied for eugenic reforms.[18]



One of the most prominent feminists to champion the eugenic agenda 
was Margaret Sanger, the leader of the American birth control 
movement. Margaret Sanger saw birth control as a means to prevent 
unwanted children from being born into a disadvantaged life, and 
incorporated the language of eugenics to advance the 
movement.[19][20] Sanger also sought to discourage the 
reproduction of persons who, it was believed, would pass on mental 
disease or serious physical defect. She advocated sterilization in 
cases where the subject was unable to use birth control.[19] 
Unlike other eugenicists, she rejected euthanasia.[21] For Sanger, 
it was individual women and not the state who should determine 
whether or not to have a child.[22][23]




In the Deep South, women’s associations played an important role 
in rallying support for eugenic legal reform. ---Eugenicists 
recognized the political and social influence of southern 
clubwomen in their communities, and used them to help implement 
eugenics across the region.[24] Between 1915 ad 1920, federated 
women’s clubs in every state of the Deep South had a critical role 
in establishing public eugenic institutions that were segregated 
by sex.[25] For example, the Legislative Committee of the Florida 
State Federation of Women’s Clubs successfully lobbied to 
institute a eugenic institution for the mentally retarded that was 
segregated by sex.[26] Their aim was to separate mentally retarded 
men and women to prevent them from breeding more “feebleminded” 
individuals.




Public acceptance in the U.S. was the reason eugenic legislation 
was passed. Almost 19 million people attended the Panama-Pacific 



60.

International Exposition in San Francisco, open for 10 months from 
February 20 to December 4, 1915.[27][28][29] The PPIE was a fair 
devoted to extolling the virtues of a rapidly progressing nation, 
featuring new developments in science, agriculture, manufacturing 
and technology. A subject that received a large amount of time and 
space was that of the developments concerning health and disease, 
particularly the areas of tropical medicine and race betterment 
(tropical medicine being the combined study of bacteriology, 
parasitology and entomology while racial betterment being the 
promotion of eugenic studies). Having these areas so closely 
intertwined, it seemed that they were both categorized in the main 
theme of the fair, the advancement of civilization. Thus in the 
public eye, the seemingly contradictory[clarification needed] 
areas of study were both represented under progressive banners of 
improvement and were made to seem like plausible courses of action 
to better American society.[30][verification needed]



Beginning with Connecticut in 1896, many states enacted marriage 
laws with eugenic criteria, prohibiting anyone who was "epileptic, 
imbecile or feeble-minded"[31] from marrying.[citation needed]




The first state to introduce a compulsory sterilization bill was 
Michigan, in 1897 but the proposed law failed to garner enough 
votes by legislators to be adopted. Eight years later 
Pennsylvania's state legislators passed a sterilization bill that 
was vetoed by the governor. 




Indiana became the first state to enact sterilization legislation 
in 1907,[32] followed closely by Washington and California in 
1909. Sterilization rates across the country were relatively low 
(California being the sole exception) until the 1927 Supreme Court 
case Buck v. Bell which legitimized the forced sterilization of 
patients at a Virginia home for the mentally retarded. 




The number of sterilizations performed per year increased until 
another Supreme Court case, Skinner v. Oklahoma, 1942, complicated 
the legal situation by ruling against sterilization of criminals 
if the equal protection clause of the constitution was violated. 
That is, if sterilization was to be performed, then it could not 
exempt white-collar criminals.[33] 



The state of California was at the vanguard of the American 
eugenics movement, performing about 20,000 sterilizations or one 
third of the 60,000 nationwide from 1909 up until the 1960s.[34]
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While California had the highest number of sterilizations, North 
Carolina's eugenics program which operated from 1933 to 1977, was 
the most aggressive of the 32 states that had eugenics 
programs.[35] An IQ of 70 or lower meant sterilization was 
appropriate in North Carolina.[36] The North Carolina Eugenics 
Board almost always approved proposals brought before them by 
local welfare boards.[36] 



Of all states, only North Carolina gave social workers the power 
to designate people for sterilization.[35] "Here, at last, was a 
method of preventing unwanted pregnancies by an acceptable, 
practical, and inexpensive method," wrote Wallace Kuralt in the 
March 1967 journal of the N.C. Board of Public Welfare. "The poor 
readily adopted the new techniques for birth control."[36]



IMMIGRATION RESTRICTIONS




Anthropometry demonstrated in an exhibit from a 1921 eugenics 
conference.The Immigration Restriction League was the first 
American entity associated officially with eugenics. 




Founded in 1894 by three recent Harvard University graduates, the 
League sought to bar what it considered inferior races from 
entering America and diluting what it saw as the superior American 
racial stock (upper class Northerners of Anglo-Saxon heritage). 
They felt that social and sexual involvement with these less-
evolved and less-civilized races would pose a biological threat to 
the American population. The League lobbied for a literacy test 
for immigrants, based on the belief that literacy rates were low 
among "inferior races". 




Literacy test bills were vetoed by Presidents in 1897, 1913 and 
1915; eventually, President Wilson's second veto was overruled by 
Congress in 1917. Membership in the League included: A. Lawrence 
Lowell, president of Harvard, William DeWitt Hyde, president of 
Bowdoin College, James T. Young, director of Wharton School and 
David Starr Jordan, president of Stanford University.[37]




The League allied themselves with the American Breeder’s 
Association to gain influence and further its goals and in 1909 
established a Committee on Eugenics chaired by David Starr Jordan 
with members Charles Davenport, Alexander Graham Bell, Vernon 
Kellogg, Luther Burbank, William Earnest Castle, Adolf Meyer, H. 
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J. Webber and Friedrich Woods. The ABA's immigration legislation 
committee, formed in 1911 and headed by League’s founder Prescott 
F. Hall, formalized the committee’s already strong relationship 
with the Immigration Restriction League. They also founded the 
Eugenics Record Office, which was headed by Harry H. Laughlin.[38] 
In their mission statement, they wrote:



Society must protect itself; as it claims the right to deprive the 
murderer of his life so it may also annihilate the hideous serpent 
of hopelessly vicious protoplasm. Here is where appropriate 
legislation will aid in eugenics and creating a healthier, saner 
society in the future."[38]



Money from the Harriman railroad fortune was also given to local 
charities, in order to find immigrants from specific ethnic groups 
and deport, confine, or forcibly sterilize them.[6]



With the passage of the Immigration Act of 1924, eugenicists for 
the first time played an important role in the Congressional 
debate as expert advisers on the threat of "inferior stock" from 
eastern and southern Europe.[39][verification needed] 




The new act, inspired by the eugenic belief in the racial 
superiority of "old stock" white Americans as members of the 
"Nordic race" (a form of white supremacy), strengthened the 
position of existing laws prohibiting race-mixing.[40] Eugenic 
considerations also lay behind the adoption of incest laws in much 
of the U.S. and were used to justify many anti-miscegenation 
laws.[41]



Stephen Jay Gould asserted that restrictions on immigration passed 
in the United States during the 1920s (and overhauled in 1965 with 
the Immigration and Nationality Act) were motivated by the goals 
of eugenics. During the early 20th century, the United States and 
Canada began to receive far higher numbers of Southern and Eastern 
European immigrants. 




Influential eugenicists like Lothrop Stoddard and Harry Laughlin 
(who was appointed as an expert witness for the House Committee on 
Immigration and Naturalization in 1920) presented arguments they 
would pollute the national gene pool if their numbers went 
unrestricted.[citation needed] It has been argued that this 
stirred both Canada and the United States into passing laws 
creating a hierarchy of nationalities, rating them from the most 
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desirable Anglo-Saxon and Nordic peoples to the Chinese and 
Japanese immigrants, who were almost completely banned from 
entering the country.[40][42]



UNFIT VS. FIT INDIVIDUALS




Both class and race factored in to eugenic definitions of “fit” 
and “unfit.” By using intelligence testing, American eugenicists 
asserted that social mobility was indicative of one’s genetic 
fitness.[43] This reaffirmed the existing class and racial 
hierarchies and explained why the upper-to-middle class was 
predominately white. 




Middle-to-upper class status was a marker of “superior 
strains.”[26] In contrast, eugenicists believed poverty to be a 
characteristic of genetic inferiority, which meant that that those 
deemed “unfit” were predominately of the lower classes.[26]



Because class status designated some more fit than others, 
eugenicists treated upper and lower class women differently. 
Positive eugenicists, who promoted procreation among the fittest 
in society, encouraged middle class women to bear more children. 
Between 1900 and 1960, Eugenicists appealed to middle class white 
women to become more “family minded,” and to help better the 
race.[44] To this end, eugenicists often denied middle and upper 
class women sterilization and birth control.[45]




Since poverty was associated with prostitution and “mental 
idiocy,” women of the lower classes were the first to be deemed 
“unfit” and “promiscuous.”[26] These women, who were predominately 
immigrants or women of color, were discouraged from bearing 
children, and were encouraged to use birth control.



COMPULSORY STERILIZATION




In 1907, Indiana passed the first eugenics-based compulsory 
sterilization law in the world. Thirty U.S. states would soon 
follow their lead.[46][47] Although the law was overturned by the 
Indiana Supreme Court in 1921,[48] the U.S. Supreme Court upheld 
the constitutionality of a Virginia law allowing for the 
compulsory sterilization of patients of state mental institutions 
in 1927.[49]



Some states sterilized "imbeciles" for much of the 20th century. 
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The U.S. Supreme Court ruled in the 1927 Buck v. Bell case that 
the state of Virginia could sterilize those it thought unfit. 
Although compulsory sterilization is now considered an abuse of 
human rights, Buck v. ---Bell was never overturned, and Virginia 
did not repeal its sterilization law until 1974.[50] The most 
significant era of eugenic sterilization was between 1907 and 
1963, when over 64,000 individuals were forcibly sterilized under 
eugenic legislation in the United States.[51] Beginning around 
1930, there was a steady increase in the percentage of women 
sterilized, and in a few states only young women were sterilized. 
From 1930 to the 1960s, sterilizations were performed on many more 
institutionalized women than men.[26] By 1961, 61 percent of the 
62,162 total eugenic sterilizations in the United States were 
performed on women.[26] 




A favorable report on the results of sterilization in California, 
the state with the most sterilizations by far, was published in 
book form by the biologist Paul Popenoe and was widely cited by 
the Nazi government as evidence that wide-reaching sterilization 
programs were feasible and humane.[52][53]



Men and women were compulsorily sterilized for different reasons. 
Men were sterilized to treat their aggression and to eliminate 
their criminal behavior, while women were sterilized to control 
the results of their sexuality.[54] Since women bore children, 
eugenicists held women more accountable than men for the 
reproduction of the less “desirable” members of society.[26] 
Eugenicists therefore predominately targeted women in their 
efforts to regulate the birth rate, to “protect” white racial 
health, and weed out the “defectives” of society.[26]




A 1937 Fortune magazine poll found that 2/3 of respondents 
supported eugenic sterilization of "mental defectives", 63% 
supported sterilization of criminals, and only 15% opposed 
both.[55]



Although the following events were not explicitly justified 
through the by-now-discredited eugenics movement, they certainly 
fit the older pattern. 



In 1970’s, several activists and women’s rights groups discovered 
several physicians to be performing coerced sterilizations of 
specific ethnic groups of society. All were abuses of poor, 
nonwhite, or mentally retarded women, while no abuses against 
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white or middle-class women were recorded.[56]




For example, in 1972, United States Senate committee testimony 
brought to light that at least 2,000 involuntary sterilizations 
had been performed on poor black women without their consent or 
knowledge. An investigation revealed that the surgeries were all 
performed in the South, and were all performed on black welfare 
mothers with multiple children. Testimony revealed that many of 
these women were threatened with an end to their welfare benefits 
until they consented to sterilization.[57] 



These surgeries were instances of sterilization abuse, a term 
applied to any sterilization performed without the consent or 
knowledge of the recipient, or in which the recipient is pressured 
into accepting the surgery. Because the funds used to carry out 
the surgeries came from the U.S. Office of Economic Opportunity, 
the sterilization abuse raised older suspicions, especially 
amongst the black community, that “federal programs were 
underwriting eugenicists who wanted to impose their views about 
population quality on minorities and poor women.”[26]




Native American women were also victims of sterilization abuse up 
into the 1970s.[58] The organization WARN (Women of All Red 
Nations) publicized that Native American women were threatened 
that, if they had more children, they would be denied welfare 
benefits. The Indian Health Service also repeatedly refused to 
deliver Native American babies until their mothers, in labor, 
consented to sterilization. Many Native American women unknowingly 
gave consent, since directions were not given in their native 
language. 




According to the General Accounting Office, an estimate of 3,406 
Indian women were sterilized.[58] The General Accounting Office 
stated that the Indian Health Service had not followed the 
necessary regulations, and that the “informed consent forms did 
not adhere to the standards set by the United States Department of 
Health, Education, and Welfare (HEW).”[59]



EUTHANASIA PROGRAMS




One of the methods that was commonly suggested to get rid of 
"inferior" populations was euthanasia. A 1911 Carnegie Institute 
report mentioned euthanasia as one of its recommended "solutions" 
to the problem of cleansing society of unfit genetic attributes. 
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The most commonly suggested method was to set up local gas 
chambers. 




However, many in the eugenics movement did not believe that 
Americans were ready to implement a large-scale euthanasia 
program, so many doctors had to find clever ways of subtly 
implementing eugenic euthanasia in various medical institutions. 




For example, a mental institution in Lincoln, Illinois fed its 
incoming patients milk infected with tuberculosis (reasoning that 
genetically fit individuals would be resistant), resulting in 30-
40% annual death rates. Other doctors practiced eugenicide through 
various forms of lethal neglect.[60]



In the 1930s, there was a wave of portrayals of eugenic "mercy 
killings" in American film, newspapers, and magazines. In 1931, 
the Illinois Homeopathic Medicine Association began lobbying for 
the right to euthanize "imbeciles" and other defectives. 




The Euthanasia Society of America was founded in 1938.[61]



Overall, however, euthanasia was marginalized in the U.S., 
motivating people to turn to forced segregation and sterilization 
programs as a means for keeping the "unfit" from reproducing.[62]





BETTER BABY CONTESTS




Contestants get ready for the Better Baby Contest at the 1931 
Indiana State Fair. Mary deGormo, a former classroom teacher was 
the first person to combine ideas about health and intelligence 
standards with competitions at state fairs, in the form of "better 
baby" contests. She developed the first such contest, the 
"Scientific Baby Contest" for the Louisiana State Fair in 
Shreveport, in 1908. She saw these contests as a contribution to 
the "social efficiency" movement, which was advocating for the 
standardization of all aspects of American life as a means of 
increasing efficiency.[16] deGarmo was assisted by the 
pediatrician Dr. Jacob Bodenheimer, who helped her develop grading 
sheets for contestants, which combined physical measurements with 
standardized measurements of intelligence.[63] Scoring was based 
on a deduction system, in that every child started at 1000 points 
and then was deducted points for having measurements that were 
below a designated average. 






67.

The child with the most points (and the least defections) was 
ideal.[64][verification needed]



The topic of standardization through scientific judgment was a 
topic that was very serious in the eyes of the scientific 
community, but has often been downplayed as just a popular fad or 
trend. Nevertheless, a lot of time, effort, and money were put 
into these contests and their scientific backing, which would 
influence cultural ideas as well as local and state government 
practices.[65][verification needed]



FITTER FAMILY FOR FUTURE




First appearing in 1920 at the Kansas Free Fair, Fitter Family 
competitions, continued all the way until WWII. Mary T. Watts and 
Florence Brown Sherbon, both initiators of the Better Baby 
Contests in Iowa, took the idea of positive eugenics for babies 
and combined it with a determinist concept of biology to come up 
with fitter family competitions.[66]



There were several different categories that families were judged 
in: Size of the family, overall attractiveness, and health of the 
family, all of which helped to determine the likelihood of having 
healthy children. These competitions were simply a continuation of 
the Better Baby contests that promoted certain physical and mental 
qualities.[67] At the time, it was believed that certain 
behavioral qualities were inherited from your parents. This led to 
the addition of several judging categories including: generosity, 
self-sacrificing, and quality of familial bonds. Additionally, 
there were negative features that were judged: selfishness, 
jealousy, suspiciousness, high temperedness, and cruelty. 
Feeblemindedness, alcoholism, and paralysis were few among other 
traits that were included as physical traits to be judged when 
looking at family lineage.[27]




Doctors and specialists from the community would offer their time 
to judge these competitions, which were originally sponsored by 
the Red Cross.[27] The winners of these competitions were given a 
Bronze Medal as well as champion cups called “Capper Medals.” The 
cups were named after then Governor and Senator, Arthur Capper and 
he would present them to “Grade A individuals”.[68]



The perks of entering into the contests were that the competitions 
provided a way for families to get a free health check up by a 
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doctor as well as some of the pride and prestige that came from 
winning the competitions.[27]



By 1925 the Eugenics Records Office was distributing standardized 
forms for judging eugenically fit families, which were used in 
contests in several U.S. states.[69]



INFLUENCE OF AMERICAN EUGENICS ON NAZI GERMANY




Wir stehen nicht allein: "We do not stand alone". Nazi propaganda 
poster from 1936, supporting Nazi Germany's 1933 Law for the 
Prevention of Hereditarily Diseased Offspring (their compulsory 
sterilization law). The couple is in front of a map of Germany, 
surrounded by the flags of nations, including the United States, 
which had enacted (to the left) or were considering (bottom and to 
the right) similar legislation.



After the eugenics movement was well established in the United 
States, it spread to Germany. California eugenicists began 
producing literature promoting eugenics and sterilization and 
sending it overseas to German scientists and medical 
professionals.[62] By 1933, California had subjected more people 
to forceful sterilization than all other U.S. states combined. The 
forced sterilization program engineered by the Nazis was partly 
inspired by California's.[7]




The Rockefeller Foundation helped develop and fund various German 
eugenics programs, including the one that Josef Mengele worked in 
before he went to Auschwitz.[6][70]



Upon returning from Germany in 1934, where more than 5,000 people 
per month were being forcibly sterilized, the California eugenics 
leader C. M. Goethe bragged to a colleague:



"You will be interested to know that your work has played a 
powerful part in shaping the opinions of the group of 
intellectuals who are behind Hitler in this epoch-making program. 
Everywhere I sensed that their opinions have been tremendously 
stimulated by American thought . . . I want you, my dear friend, 
to carry this thought with you for the rest of your life, that you 
have really jolted into action a great government of 60 million 
people."[71]




Eugenics researcher Harry H. Laughlin often bragged that his Model 



69.

Eugenic Sterilization laws had been implemented in the 1935 
Nuremberg racial hygiene laws.[72] In 1936, Laughlin was invited 
to an award ceremony at Heidelberg University in Germany 
(scheduled on the anniversary of Hitler's 1934 purge of Jews from 
the Heidelberg faculty), to receive an honorary doctorate for his 
work on the "science of racial cleansing". Due to financial 
limitations, Laughlin was unable to attend the ceremony and had to 
pick it up from the Rockefeller Institute. Afterwards, he proudly 
shared the award with his colleagues, remarking that he felt that 
it symbolized the "common understanding of German and American 
scientists of the nature of eugenics."[73]



After 1945, however, historians began to attempt to portray the US 
eugenics movement as distinct and distant from Nazi eugenics.[74]



Except for one woman.





--------------------------------



5) MARGARET SANGER: THE HARBINGER OF 
EUGENICS AND AN AMERICAN HOLOCAUST. 




Margaret Higgins Sanger (September 14, 1879 – September 6, 1966) 
was an American birth control activist, sex educator, and nurse. 




Sanger popularized the term birth control, opened the first birth 
control clinic in the United States, and established Planned 
Parenthood. Sanger's efforts contributed to the landmark U.S. 
Supreme Court case which legalized contraception in the United 
States. Sanger is a frequent target of criticism by opponents of 
birth control and has also been criticized for supporting 
eugenics, but remains an iconic figure in the American 
reproductive rights movement.



Sanger's early years were spent in New York City. In 1914, 
prompted by suffering she witnessed due to frequent pregnancies 
and self-induced abortions, she started a monthly newsletter, The 
Woman Rebel. Sanger's activism was influenced by the conditions of 
her youth—her mother had 18 pregnancies in 22 years, and died at 
age 50 of tuberculosis and cervical cancer.



In 1916, Sanger opened the first birth control clinic in the 
United States, which led to her arrest for distributing 
information on contraception. Her subsequent trial and appeal 
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generated enormous support for her cause. Sanger felt that in 
order for women to have a more equal footing in society and to 
lead healthier lives, they needed to be able to determine when to 
bear children. She also wanted to prevent back-alley abortions, 
which were dangerous and usually illegal at that time.




In 1921, Sanger founded the American Birth Control League, which 
later became the Planned Parenthood Federation of America. In New 
York, Sanger organized the first birth control clinic staffed by 
all-female doctors, as well as a clinic in Harlem with an entirely 
African-American staff. 




In 1929, she formed the National Committee on Federal Legislation 
for Birth Control, which served as the focal point of her lobbying 
efforts to legalize contraception in the United States. From 1952 
to 1959, Sanger served as president of the International Planned 
Parenthood Federation. She died in 1966, and is widely regarded as 
a founder of the modern birth control movement.




EUGENICS



Sanger's 1920 book endorsed eugenics. As part of her efforts to 
promote birth control, Sanger found common cause with proponents 
of eugenics, believing that they both sought to "assist the race 
toward the elimination of the unfit."[83] 



Sanger was a proponent of negative eugenics, which aims to improve 
human hereditary traits through social intervention by reducing 
reproduction by those considered unfit. Sanger's eugenic policies 
included an exclusionary immigration policy, free access to birth 
control methods and full family planning autonomy for the able-
minded, and compulsory segregation or sterilization for the 
profoundly retarded.[84][85] In her book The Pivot of 
Civilization, she advocated coercion to prevent the "undeniably 
feeble-minded" from procreating.[86] Although Sanger supported 
negative eugenics, she asserted that eugenics alone was not 
sufficient, and that birth control was essential to achieve her 
goals.[87][88][89]



In contrast with eugenicists who advocated euthanasia for the 
unfit,[note 9] Sanger wrote, "we [do not] believe that the 
community could or should send to the lethal chamber the defective 
progeny resulting from irresponsible and unintelligent 
breeding."[90] 
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Similarly, Sanger denounced the aggressive and lethal Nazi 
eugenics program. 



BUT NOT THE OTHER PARTS!!![85] 



In addition, Sanger believed the responsibility for birth control 
should remain in the hands of able-minded individual parents 
rather than the state, and that self-determining motherhood was 
the only unshakable foundation for racial betterment.[87][91]



Sanger also supported restrictive immigration policies. In "A Plan 
for Peace", a 1932 essay, she proposed a congressional department 
to address population problems. She also recommended that 
immigration exclude those "whose condition is known to be 
detrimental to the stamina of the race," and that sterilization 
and segregation be applied to those with incurable, hereditary 
disabilities.[84][85][92]




Sanger believed that lighter-skinned races were superior to darker-
skinned races, but would not tolerate bigotry among her staff, nor 
any refusal to work within interracial projects.[94] Her 
contemporaries in the African-American community supported her 
efforts. In 1929, James H. Hubert, a black social worker and 
leader of New York's Urban League, asked Sanger to open a clinic 
in Harlem.[95] 




Sanger secured funding from the Julius Rosenwald Fund and opened 
the clinic, staffed with African-American doctors, in 1930. The 
clinic was directed by a 15-member advisory board consisting of 
African-American doctors, nurses, clergy, journalists, and social 
workers. The clinic was publicized in the African-American press 
and African-American churches, and received the approval of W. E. 
B. Du Bois, founder of the NAACP.[96] 



Sanger's work with minorities earned praise from Martin Luther 
King, Jr., in his 1966 acceptance speech for the Margaret Sanger 
award.[97]




From 1939 to 1942 Sanger was an honorary delegate of the Birth 
Control Federation of America, which included a supervisory role — 
alongside Mary Lasker and Clarence Gamble — in the Negro Project, 
an effort to deliver birth control to poor African Americans.[98] 






72.

Sanger wanted the Negro Project to include black ministers in 
leadership roles, but other supervisors did not. To emphasize the 
benefits of involving black community leaders, she wrote to Gamble 
"we do not want word to go out that we want to exterminate the 
Negro population and the minister is the man who can straighten 
out that idea if it ever occurs to any of their more rebellious 
members." 





ABORTION



Sanger's family planning advocacy always focused on contraception, 
rather than abortion.[106][note 10] It was not until the mid-
1960s, after Sanger's death, that the reproductive rights movement 
expanded its scope to include abortion rights as well as 
contraception.[note 11] Sanger was opposed to abortions, both 
because they were dangerous for the mother in the early 20th 
century and because she believed that life should not be 
terminated after conception. In her book Woman and the New Race, 
she wrote, "while there are cases where even the law recognizes an 
abortion as justifiable if recommended by a physician, I assert 
that the hundreds of thousands of abortions performed in America 
each year are a disgrace to civilization."[109]




Historian Rodger Streitmatter concluded that Sanger's opposition 
to abortion stemmed from concerns for the dangers to the mother, 
rather than moral concerns.[110] 




However, in her 1938 autobiography, Sanger noted that her 
opposition to abortion was based on the taking of life: "[In 1916] 
we explained what contraception was; that abortion was the wrong 
way no matter how early it was performed it was taking life; that 
contraception was the better way, the safer way—it took a little 
time, a little trouble, but was well worth while in the long run, 
because life had not yet begun."[111] 




And in her book Family Limitation, Sanger wrote that "no one can 
doubt that there are times when an abortion is justifiable but 
they will become unnecessary when care is taken to prevent 
conception. This is the only cure for abortions."[112]




--------------------------------



6) THE AMERICAN BIRTH CONTROL LEAGUE - 
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AMERICAN ARCHITECTS OF SOCIAL DARWINISM 

REM:: The inventor of Zyclone B, was a Jewish chemist who 
foresaw it as a pesticide.



But before Sanger gave way to a group become a for-profit chop-
shop that has murdered more innocent lives than Mao and Lenin she 
gave us Galton’s Social Darwinist Dream: 



The American Birth Control League was founded by Margaret Sanger 



in 1921[1] at the First American Birth Control Conference in New 
York City. The League was incorporated under the laws of New York 
State on April 5, 1922. Its headquarters were located at 104 Fifth 
Avenue, New York City from 1921–30 and at various offices on 
Madison Avenue from 1931–39. It was not associated with the 
National Birth Control League, founded in 1915 by Mary Coffin Ware 
Dennett, or the later Voluntary Parenthood League.[2] The 
organization promoted the founding of birth control clinics, 
primarily for the Black and Latino population, and encouraged 
women to control their own fertility.[1]



HISTORY




Birth Control Leagues had already been formed in a number of 
larger American cities between 1916 and 1919 due to Sanger's 
lecture tours and the publication of the Birth Control Review. By 
1924, the American Birth Control League had 27,500 members, with 
ten branches maintained in Pennsylvania, Ohio, Indiana, Michigan, 
Massachusetts, Connecticut, Colorado, and British Columbia.



In June 1928, Margaret Higgins Sanger resigned as president of the 
American Birth Control League, founding the National Committee for 
Federal Legislation on Birth Control and splitting the Birth 
Control Clinical Research Bureau from the League. 



In 1939 the two were reconciled and merged to form the Birth 
Control Federation of America.[citation needed] In 1942 the name 
was changed to Planned Parenthood Federation of America.[1]



GOALS AND ACTIVITIES




The ABCL was founded on the following principles, here excerpted 
from Margaret Sanger's The Pivot of Civilization:
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We hold that children should be

1.Conceived in love;



2.Born of the mother's conscious desire;

3.And only begotten under conditions which render possible 
the heritage of health.



Therefore we hold that every woman must possess the power and 
freedom to prevent conception except when these conditions can be 
satisfied.[3]



At its founding, the ABCL announced the following purposes:



To enlighten and educate all sections of the American public in 
the various aspects of the dangers of uncontrolled procreation and 
the imperative necessity of a world programme of birth control.




To correlate the findings of scientists, statisticians, 
investigators, and social agencies in all fields.



To organize and conduct clinics where the medical profession may 
give to mothers and potential mothers harmless, reliable methods 
of birth control.



To enlist the support and cooperation of legal advisors, 
statesmen, and legislators in effecting the removal of State and 
Federal statutes which encourage dysgenic breeding.



Margaret Sanger listed the following aims of the organization in 



the appendix of her book The Pivot of Civilization:



Research: To collect the findings of scientists, concerning the 
relation of reckless breeding to the evils of delinquency, defect 
and dependence;




Investigation: To derive from these scientifically ascertained 
facts and figures, conclusions which may aid all public health and 
social agencies in the study of problems of maternal and infant 
mortality, child-labor, mental and physical defects and 
delinquence in relation to the practice of reckless parentage.



Hygienic and Physiological instruction by the Medical profession 
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to mothers and potential mothers in harmless and reliable methods 
of Birth Control in answer to their requests for such knowledge.



Sterilization of the insane and mentally retarded and the 
encouragement of this operation upon those afflicted with 
inherited or transmissible diseases, with the understanding that 
sterilization does not deprive the individual of his or her sex 
expression, but merely renders him incapable of producing 
children.



Education: The program of education includes: The enlightenment of 
the public at large, mainly through the education of leaders of 
thought and opinion--teachers, ministers, editors and writers to 
the moral and scientific soundness of the principles of Birth 
Control and the imperative necessity of its adoption as the basis 
of national and racial progress.
Political and Legislative: To enlist the support and cooperation 
of legal advisers, statesmen and legislators in effecting the 
removal of state and federal statutes which encourage dysgenic 
breeding, increase the sum total of disease, misery and poverty 
and prevent the establishment of a policy of national health and 
strength.



Organization: To send into the various States of the Union field 
workers to enlist the support and arouse the interest of the 
masses, to the importance of Birth Control so that laws may be 
changed and the establishment of clinics made possible in every 
State.




International: This department aims to cooperate with similar 
organizations in other countries to study Birth Control in its 
relations to the world population problem, food supplies, national 
and racial conflicts, and to urge all international bodies 
organized to promote world peace, the consideration of these 
aspects of international amity.[3]




In 1921, the ABCL organized the First American Birth Control 
Conference at New York City, November 11–18, 1921. Subsequent 
conferences were held over the next two years in Philadelphia, 
Cincinnati, Albany, and Chicago. The ABCL arranged the holding of 
the Sixth International Birth Control Congress in the United 
States in 1925. The ABCL published leaflets, pamphlets, books, and 
a monthly missal named Birth Control Review. Margaret Sanger 
served as the first president of the organization. The vice-
presidents were Charlotte Delafield and Juliet Barrett Rublee. 
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Frances B. Ackerman served as the first Treasurer. Anne Kennedy 
was the Executive Treasurer. Lothrop Stoddard and C. C. Little 
were among the founding directors. Other presidents of the ABCL 
were: Eleanor Dwight Jones (1928–34), Catherine Clement Bangs 
(1934–36) and C. C. Little (1936–39).






In general, most sterilizations were performed under eugenic 
statutes, in state-run psychiatric hospitals and homes for the 
mentally disabled.[39] There was never a federal sterilization 
statute, though eugenicist Harry H. Laughlin, whose state-level 
"Model Eugenical Sterilization Law" was the basis of the statute 
affirmed in Buck v. Bell, proposed the structure of one in 
1922.[40]



After World War II, public opinion towards eugenics and 
sterilization programs became more negative in the light of the 
connection with the genocidal policies of Nazi Germany, though a 
significant number of sterilizations continued in a few states 
until the late 1960s. The Oregon Board of Eugenics, later renamed 
the Board of Social Protection, existed until 1983,[41] with the 
last forcible sterilization occurring in 1981.[42] The U.S. 
commonwealth Puerto Rico had a sterilization program as well. Some 
states continued to have sterilization laws on the books for much 
longer after that, though they were rarely if ever used. 
California sterilized more than any other state by a wide margin, 
and was responsible for over a third of all sterilization 
operations. 




Information about the California sterilization program was 
produced into book form and widely disseminated by eugenicists 
E.S. Gosney and Paul B. Popenoe, which was said by the government 
of Adolf Hitler to be of key importance in proving that large-
scale compulsory sterilization programs were feasible.[43] 



In recent years, the governors of many states have made public 
apologies for their past programs beginning with Virginia and 
followed by Oregon[41] and California. 




None have offered to compensate those sterilized, however, citing 
that few are likely still living (and would of course have no 
affected offspring) and that inadequate records remain by which to 
verify them. At least one compensation case, Poe v. Lynchburg 
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Training School & Hospital (1981), was filed in the courts on the 
grounds that the sterilization law was unconstitutional. It was 
rejected because the law was no longer in effect at the time of 
the filing. 




However, the petitioners were granted some compensation as the 
stipulations of the law itself, which required informing the 
patients about their operations, had not been carried out in many 
cases.



The 27 states where sterilization laws remained on the books 
(though not all were still in use) in 1956 were: Arizona, 
California, Connecticut, Delaware, Georgia, Idaho, Indiana, Iowa, 
Kansas, Maine, Michigan, Minnesota, Mississippi, Montana, 
Nebraska, New Hampshire, North Carolina, North Dakota, Oklahoma, 
Oregon, South Carolina, South Dakota, Utah, Vermont, Virginia, 
West Virginia, Wisconsin.[44]




As of January 2011, discussions are underway regarding 
compensation for the victims of forced sterilization under the 
authorization of the Eugenics Board of North Carolina. Governor 
Bev Perdue formed the NC Justice for Sterilization Victims 
Foundation in 2010 in order "to provide justice and compensate 
victims who were forcibly sterilized by the State of North 
Carolina".[45] 




As of April 13, 2012, victims of forced sterilization in North 
Carolina have yet to be compensated.[46] Governor Bev Perdue 
recommended providing each living victim with $50,000. However, 
Gov. Perdue and others are awaiting approval for the compensation 
and are working towards writing a bill. 



Discussions have yet to begin regarding compensation for victims 
of forced sterilization in other states. Other countries have yet 
to compensate victims of forced sterilization.




--------------------------------



7) NAZI EUGENICS: FOLLOWING THE AMERICAN 
MODEL



Nazi eugenics were Nazi Germany's racially based social policies 
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that placed the improvement of the Aryan race through eugenics at 
the center of Nazis ideology. Those humans were targeted who were 
identified as "life unworthy of life" (German: Lebensunwertes 
Leben), including but not limited to the criminal, degenerate, 
dissident, feeble-minded, homosexual, idle, insane, and the weak, 
for elimination from the chain of heredity. More than 400,000 
people were sterilized against their will, while 70,000 were 
killed under Action T4, a "euthanasia" program.[1][2]





ORIGINS IN THE WIDER EUROPEAN/U.S. EUGENICS MOVEMENT



Wir stehen nicht allein: "We do not stand alone". Nazi propaganda 
poster from 1936, supporting Nazi Germany's 1933 Law for the 
Prevention of Hereditarily Diseased Offspring (their compulsory 
sterilization law). The couple is in front of a map of Germany, 
surrounded by the flags of nations which had enacted (to the left) 
or were considering (bottom and to the right) similar legislation.




After the eugenics movement was well established in the United 
States, it was spread to Germany. California eugenicists began 
producing literature promoting eugenics and sterilization and 
sending it overseas to German scientists and medical 
professionals.[3] 



By 1933, California had subjected more people to forceful 
sterilization than all other U.S. states combined. The forced 
sterilization program engineered by the Nazis was partly inspired 
by California's.[4]



The Rockefeller Foundation helped develop and fund various German 
eugenics programs, including the one that Josef Mengele worked in 
before he went to Auschwitz.[3][5]




Upon returning from Germany in 1934, where more than 5,000 people 
per month were being forcibly sterilized, the California eugenics 
leader C. M. Goethe bragged to a colleague:



"You will be interested to know that your work has played a 
powerful part in shaping the opinions of the group of 
intellectuals who are behind Hitler in this epoch-making program. 
Everywhere I sensed that their opinions have been tremendously 
stimulated by American thought . . . I want you, my dear friend, 
to carry this thought with you for the rest of your life, that you 
have really jolted into action a great government of 60 million 
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people."[6]




Eugenics researcher Harry H. Laughlin often bragged that his Model 
Eugenic Sterilization laws had been implemented in the 1935 
Nuremberg racial hygiene laws.[7] In 1936, Laughlin was invited to 
an award ceremony at Heidelberg University in Germany (scheduled 
on the anniversary of Hitler's 1934 purge of Jews from the 
Heidelberg faculty), to receive an honorary doctorate for his work 
on the "science of racial cleansing". 




Due to financial limitations, Laughlin was unable to attend the 
ceremony and had to pick it up from the Rockefeller Institute. 
Afterwards, he proudly shared the award with his colleagues, 
remarking that he felt that it symbolized the "common 
understanding of German and American scientists of the nature of 
eugenics."[8]



HITLER'S VIEWS ON EUGENICS



Adolf Hitler read racial hygiene tracts during his imprisonment in 
Landsberg Prison.[9] He thought that Germany could become strong 
again only if the state applied the principles of racial hygiene 
and eugenics to German society.



Hitler believed the nation had become weak, corrupted by the 
infusion of degenerate elements into its bloodstream.[10] These 
had to be removed quickly. He also believed that the strong and 
the racially pure should be encouraged to have more children, and 
that the weak and the racially impure should be neutralized by one 
means or another.



The racialism and idea of competition, termed social Darwinism in 
1944, were discussed by European scientists and also in the Vienna 
press during the 1920s. Where Hitler picked up the ideas is 
uncertain. The theory of evolution had been generally accepted in 
Germany at the time but this sort of extremism was rare.[11] In 
1876, Ernst Haeckel had discussed the selective infanticide policy 
of the Greek city of ancient Sparta.[12]



In his Second Book, which was unpublished during the Nazi era, 
Hitler praised Sparta, adding that he considered Sparta to be the 
first "Völkisch State". 




He endorsed what he perceived to be an early eugenics treatment of 
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deformed children:



Sparta must be regarded as the first Völkisch State. The exposure 
of the sick, weak, deformed children, in short, their destruction, 
was more decent and in truth a thousand times more humane than the 
wretched insanity of our day which preserves the most pathological 
subject, and indeed at any price, and yet takes the life of a 
hundred thousand healthy children in consequence of birth control 
or through abortions, in order subsequently to breed a race of 
degenerates burdened with illnesses.[13][14]





NAZI EUGENICS PROGRAM




In organizing their eugenics program the Nazis were inspired by 
the United States' programs of forced sterilization, especially on 
the eugenics laws that had been enacted in California.[15]



The Law for the Prevention of Hereditarily Diseased Offspring, 
proclaimed on July 14, 1933, required physicians to register every 
case of hereditary illness known to them, except in women over 45 
years of age.[16] Physicians could be fined for failing to comply.




In 1934, the first year of the Law's operation, nearly 4,000 
people appealed against the decisions of sterilization 
authorities. A total of 3,559 of the appeals failed. By the end of 
the Nazi regime, over 200 Hereditary Health Courts 
(Erbgesundheitsgerichte) were created, and under their rulings 
over 400,000 people were sterilized against their will.[17]



NAZI EUGENICS INSTITUTIONS



Gas chamber in Hadamar



Viktor Brack, organiser of the T4 ProgrammeThe Hadamar Clinic was 
a mental hospital in the German town of Hadamar used by the Nazi-
controlled German government as the site of Action T4. The Kaiser 
Wilhelm Institute of Anthropology, Human Heredity, and Eugenics 
was founded in 1927.




In its early years, and during the Nazi era, the Clinic was 
strongly associated with theories of eugenics and racial hygiene 
advocated by its leading theorists Fritz Lenz and Eugen Fischer, 
and by its director Otmar von Verschuer. Under Fischer, the 
sterilization of so-called Rhineland Bastards was undertaken. 
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Grafeneck Castle was one of Nazi Germany's killing centers, and 
today it is a memorial place dedicated to the victims of the 
Action T4.





IDENTIFICATION



The Law for Simplification of the Health System of July 1934 
created Information Centers for Genetic and Racial Hygenie, as 
well as Health Offices. The law also described procedures for 
'denunciation' and 'evaluation' of people, who were then sent to a 
Genetic Health Court where sterilization was decided.[18]




Information to determine who was considered 'genetically sick' was 
gathered from routine information supplied by people to doctor's 
offices and welfare departments. Standardized questionnaires had 
been designed by Nazi officials with the help of Dehomag (a 
subsidiary of IBM in the 1930s), so that the information could be 
encoded easily onto Hollerith punch cards for fast sorting and 
counting.[19]



In Hamburg, doctors gave information into a Central Health 
Passport Archive (circa 1934), under something called the 'Health-
Related Total Observation of Life'. This file was to contain 
reports from doctors, but also courts, insurance companies, sports 
clubs, the Hitler Youth, the military, the labor service, 
colleges, etc. Any institution that gave information would get 
information back in return. In 1940, the Reich Interior Ministry 
tried to impose a Hamburg-style system on the whole Reich.[20]



NAZI EUGENICS POLICIES REGARDING MARRIAGE



Nazi Germany had strict marriage laws in which marriage partners 
had to be tested for any hereditary diseases. Everyone was 
encouraged to carefully evaluate their prospective marriage 
partners eugenically during courtship. Members of the SS were 
cautioned to carefully interview prospective marriage partners to 
make sure they had no family history of hereditary disease or 
insanity, but to do this carefully so as not to hurt the feelings 
of the prospective fiance and, if it became necessary to reject 
her for eugenic reasons, to do it tactfully and not cause her any 
offense.[21]




--------------------------------
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8) LAW FOR THE PREVENTION OF HEREDITARILY 
DISEASED OFFSPRING: LIFE UNWORTHY OF LIFE




Law for the Prevention of Genetically Diseased Offspring (Gr. 
Gesetz zur Verhütung erbkranken Nachwuchses) or "Sterilisation 
Law" was a statute in Nazi Germany enacted on July 14, 1933, (and 
made active in January 1934)[1] which allowed the compulsory 
sterilisation of any citizen who in the opinion of a "Genetic 
Health Court" (Gr. Erbgesundheitsgericht) suffered from a list of 
alleged genetic disorders - many of which were not, in fact, 
genetic. 



The elaborate interpretive commentary on the law was written by 
three dominant figures in the racial hygiene movement: Ernst 
Rüdin, Arthur Gütt and the lawyer Falk Ruttke.
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OPERATION OF THE LAW




The basic provisions of the 1933 law stated that:



(1) Any person suffering from a hereditary disease may be rendered 
incapable of procreation by means of a surgical operation 
(sterilization), if the experience of medical science shows that 
it is highly probable that his descendants would suffer from some 
serious physical or mental hereditary defect.



(2) For the purposes of this law, any person will be considered as 
hereditarily diseased who is suffering from any one of the 
following diseases: –




(1) Congenital Mental Deficiency,



(2) Schizophrenia,
(3) Manic-Depressive Insanity,



(4) Hereditary Epilepsy,



(5) Hereditary Chorea (Huntington’s),



(6) Hereditary Blindness,



(7) Hereditary Deafness,



(8) Any severe hereditary deformity.
(9) Any person suffering from severe alcoholism may be also 
rendered incapable of procreation.[2]
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The law applied to anyone in the general population, making its 
scope significantly larger than the compulsory sterilisation laws 
in the United States, which generally were only applicable on 
people in psychiatric hospitals or prisons.



The 1933 law created a large number of "Genetic Health Courts", 
consisting of a judge, a medical officer, and medical 
practitioner, which "shall decide at its own discretion after 
considering the results of the whole proceedings and the evidence 
tendered”. 




If the court decided that the person in question was to be 
sterilised, the decision could be appealed to "Higher Genetic 
Health Court". If the appeal failed, the sterilization was to be 
carried out, with the law specifying that "the use of force is 
permissible". The law also required that people seeking voluntary 
sterilizations also go through the courts.



There were three amendments by 1935, most making minor adjustments 
to how the statute operated or clarifying bureaucratic aspects 
(such as who paid for the operations). The most significant 
changes allowed the Higher Court to renounce a patient's right to 
appeal, and to fine physicians who did not report patients who 
they knew would qualify for sterilisation under the law. The law 
also enforced sterilization on the so-called "Rhineland bastards."




At the time of its enaction, the German government pointed to the 
success of sterilisation laws elsewhere, especially the work in 
California documented by the eugenicists E. S. Gosney and Paul 
Popenoe, as evidence of the humaneness and efficacy of such laws. 
Eugenicists abroad admired the German law for its legal and 
ideological clarity. Popenoe himself wrote that "the German law is 
well drawn and, in form, may be considered better than the 
sterilization laws of most American states", and trusted in the 
German government's "conservative, sympathetic, and intelligent 
administration" of the law, praising the "scientific leadership" 
of the Nazis.[3]




In the first year of the law's operation, 1934, 84,600 cases were 
brought to Genetic Health Courts, with 62,400 forced 
sterilisations. [4] Nearly 4,000 people appealed against the 
decisions of sterilisation authorities; 3,559 of the appeals 
failed. [5] 
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In 1935, it was 88,100 trials and 71,700 sterilizations. [4] By 
the end of the Nazi regime, over 200 "Genetic Health Courts" were 
created, and under their rulings over 400,000 people were 
sterilized against their will.[5]



Along with the law, Adolf Hitler personally decriminalised 
abortion in case of fetuses having racial or hereditary defects 
for doctors, while the abortion of healthy "pure" German, "Aryan" 
unborn remained strictly forbidden.[6]





LIFE UNWORTHY OF LIFE




The phrase "life unworthy of life" (in German: "Lebensunwertes 
Leben") was a Nazi designation for the segments of populace which 
had no right to live and thus were to be "euthanized". The term 
included people with serious medical problems and those considered 
grossly inferior according to the racial policy of the Third 
Reich. This concept formed an important component of the ideology 
of Nazism and eventually helped lead to the Holocaust.[1] The 
euthanasia program was known as Action T4. It was officially 
adopted in 1939 and came through the personal decision of Adolf 
Hitler. It grew in extent and scope until 1942 when public 
protests stopped the programme. However, euthanasia continued and 
the methods used (lethal injection and gassing, mainly) were 
expanded into the Nazi concentration camps where they were used on 
such a large scale as to form the basis of the Holocaust.




HISTORY




The expression first occurs in the title of a 1920 book, Die 
Freigabe der Vernichtung Lebensunwerten Lebens (Allowing the 
Destruction of Life Unworthy of Life) by jurist Karl Binding, 
retired from the University of Leipzig, and psychiatrist Alfred 
Hoche from the University of Freiburg, both professors. According 
to Hoche, some living people who were brain damaged, mentally 
retarded, psychiatrically ill were "mentally dead", "human 
ballast" and "empty shells of human beings". Hoche felt killing 
such people was useful. Some people were simply considered 
disposable.[2] Later the killing was extended to people considered 
'racially impure' or 'racially inferior' according to Nazi 
thinking.[3]




NAZI CATEGORIZATION



85.



Nazi propaganda for their compulsory "euthanasia" program: "60,000 
Reichsmark is the lifetime cost of this hereditarily diseased man 
to the Volksgemeinschaft. 



Fellow German, that is your money, too. "Those considered to be 
"deviant" or a "source of social turmoil" in Nazi Germany and the 
occupied Europe fell under this designation. The "deviant" 
category included the mentally ill, people with disabilities, 
political dissidents, homosexuals, interracial couples, and 
criminals. 




The "social turmoil" category included Communists, Jews, Romani 
people, Jehovah's Witnesses, "non-white" or non-Caucasian peoples, 
and some clergy. More than any other of these groups, the Jews 
soon became the primary focus of this genocidal policy.




The concept culminated in Nazi extermination camps, instituted to 
systematically kill those who were unworthy to live according to 
Nazi ideologists. It also justified various human experimentation 
and eugenics programs, as well as Nazi racial policies.




Development of the concept[edit]According to the author of Medical 
Killing and the Psychology of Genocide psychiatrist Robert Jay 
Lifton, the policy went through a number of iterations and 
modifications:



Of the five identifiable steps by which the Nazis carried out the 
principle of "life unworthy of life": 




1. Coercive sterilization was first;  



2. The killing of "impaired" children in hospitals; 
3. The killing of "impaired" adults, mostly collected from mental 
hospitals, in centers especially equipped with carbon monoxide 
gas;
4. This project was extended (in the same killing centers) to 
"impaired" inmates of concentration and extermination camps; 
5. And, finally, to mass killings in the extermination camps 
themselves.[1]



--------------------------------



9) ACTION T4 and Action 14f13 
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ACTION T4



Action T4 (German: Aktion T4) was the name used after World War 
II[1] for Nazi Germany's "Euthanasia programme" during which 
physicians killed thousands of people who were "judged incurably 
sick, by critical medical examination".[2] The programme 
officially ran from September 1939[3][4] to August 1941, but it 
continued unofficially[5] until the end of the Nazi regime in 
1945.[6]



During the official stage of Action T4, 70,273 people were 
killed,[7] but the Nuremberg Trials found evidence that German and 
Austrian physicians continued the euthanization of patients after 
October 1941 and that about 275,000 people were killed under 
T4.[8] More recent research based on files recovered after 1990 
gives a figure of at least 200,000 physically or mentally 
handicapped people killed by medication, starvation, or in the gas 
chambers between 1939 and 1945.[9]




The name T4 was an abbreviation of "Tiergartenstraße 4", the 
address of a villa in the Berlin borough of Tiergarten which was 
the headquarters of the Gemeinnützige Stiftung für Heil- und 
Anstaltspflege, bearing the euphemistic name literally translating 
into English as Charitable Foundation for Curative and 
Institutional Care.[10] 




This body operated under the direction of Reichsleiter Philipp 
Bouhler, the head of Hitler's private chancellery,[11] and Dr. 
Karl Brandt, Hitler's personal physician. This villa no longer 
exists, but a plaque set in the pavement on Tiergartenstraße marks 
its location.
In October 1939, Hitler signed a back-dated "euthanasia decree" to 
1 September 1939 which authorised Bouhler and Brandt to carry out 
the programme of euthanasia (translated into English as follows):



"Reich Leader Bouhler and Dr. med. Brandt are charged with the 
responsibility of enlarging the competence of certain physicians, 
designated by name, so that patients who, on the basis of human 
judgment [menschlichem Ermessen], are considered incurable, can be 
granted mercy death [Gnadentod] after a discerning 
diagnosis."[12][13]
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BACKGROUND




Viktor Brack was the organiser of the T4 Programme. The T4 
programme is thought to have developed from the Nazi Party's 
policy of "racial hygiene", the belief that the German people 
needed to be "cleansed" of "racially unsound" elements, which 
included people with disabilities. According to this view, the 
euthanasia programme represents an evolution in policy toward the 
later holocaust of the Jews of Europe.




Racial hygienist ideas were far from unique to the Nazi movement. 
The ideas of social Darwinism were widespread in all western 
countries in the early 20th century, and the eugenics movement had 
many followers among educated people, being particularly strong in 
the United States. 




The idea of sterilising those carrying hereditary defects or 
exhibiting what was thought to be hereditary antisocial behaviour 
was widely accepted, and was put into law in the United States, 
Sweden, Switzerland and other countries. For example, between 1935 
and 1975, 63,000 people were sterilised on eugenic grounds in 
Sweden.[14]



The idea of enforcing "racial hygiene" had been an essential 
element of Hitler's ideology from its earliest days. In his book 
Mein Kampf (1924), Hitler wrote:



“He who is bodily and mentally not sound and deserving may not 
perpetuate this misfortune in the bodies of his children. The 
völkische [people's] state has to perform the most gigantic 
rearing-task here. One day, however, it will appear as a deed 
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greater than the most victorious wars of our present bourgeois 
era.”[15]



The Nazi regime began to implement "racial hygienist" policies as 
soon as it came to power. The July 1933 "Law for the Prevention of 
Hereditarily Diseased Offspring" prescribed compulsory 
sterilisation for people with a range of conditions thought to be 
hereditary, such as schizophrenia, epilepsy, Huntington's chorea 
and "imbecility". Sterilisation was also mandated for chronic 
alcoholism and other forms of social deviance.[16] This law was 
administered by the Interior Ministry under Wilhelm Frick through 
special Hereditary Health Courts (Erbgesundheitsgerichte), which 
examined the inmates of nursing homes, asylums, prisons, aged care 
homes and special schools to select those to be sterilised.



It is estimated that 360,000 people were sterilised under this law 
between 1933 and 1939. There were some suggestions that the 
programme should be extended to people with physical disabilities, 
but such ideas had to be expressed carefully, given that one of 
the most powerful figures of the regime, Joseph Goebbels, had a 
deformed right leg.[17] Philipp Bouhler himself was mobility 
impaired as a result of war wounds to his legs. After 1937, the 
acute shortage of labour in Germany arising from the crash 
rearmament programme meant that anyone capable of work was deemed 
to be "useful" and was exempted from the law, and the rate of 
sterilisation declined.[18]



The taking of thousands of brains from euthanasia victims 
demonstrated the way research was connected to the medical 
killings.[19]



IMPLEMENTATION

Dr. Karl Brandt, Hitler's personal physician and organiser of 
Action T4
Philipp Bouhler, Head of the T4 programmeAlthough officially 
started in September 1939, Action T4 might have been initiated 
with a sort of trial balloon;[20] in late 1938, Adolf Hitler 
instructed his personal physician Karl Brandt to evaluate a 
family's petition for the "mercy killing" of their blind, 
physically and developmentally disabled infant boy. The boy was 
eventually killed in July 1939.[21] Hitler also instructed Brandt 
to proceed in the same manner in similar cases.[22] The foundation 
of the Reich Committee for the Scientific Registering of 
Hereditary and Congenital Illnesses in order to prepare and 
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proceed with the massive secret killing of infants took place in 
May 1939 and the respective secret order to start the registration 
of ill children, took place on 18 August 1939, three weeks after 
the murder of the mentioned boy.[23]



Hitler was in favour of killing those whom he judged to be 
"unworthy of life". In a 1939 conference with health minister 
Leonardo Conti and the head of the Reich Chancellery, Hans 
Lammers, a few months before the euthanasia decree, Hitler gave as 
examples of "life unworthy of life" severely mentally ill people 
who he believed could only be bedded on sawdust or sand because 
they "perpetually dirtied themselves", or who "put their own 
excrement into their mouths, eating it and so on".[24]




Both his physician, Dr Karl Brandt, and the head of the Reich 
Chancellery, Hans Lammers, testified after the war that Hitler had 
told them as early as 1933, at the time the sterilisation law was 
passed, that he favoured killing the incurably ill, but recognised 
that public opinion would not accept this. In 1935, Hitler told 
the Reich Doctors' Leader, Dr. Gerhard Wagner, that the question 
could not be taken up in peacetime: "Such a problem could be more 
smoothly and easily carried out in war", he said. He intended, he 
wrote, "in the event of a war radically to solve the problem of 
the mental asylums".[25] The outbreak of war thus opened up for 
Hitler the possibility of carrying out a policy he had long 
favoured.



The war also gave this issue a new urgency in the eyes of the Nazi 
regime. People with severe disabilities, even when sterilised, 
still needed institutional care. They occupied places in 
facilities which, during war, would be needed for wounded soldiers 
and people evacuated from bombed cities. They were housed and fed 
at the expense of the state, and took up the time of doctors and 
nurses. The Nazis barely tolerated this even in peacetime, and few 
would continue to support allowing it in wartime, especially in 
the last years of World War II when conditions overall were so 
terrible in Germany. As a leading Nazi doctor, Dr. Hermann 
Pfannmüller, said: "The idea is unbearable to me that the best, 
the flower of our youth must lose its life at the front in order 
that feebleminded and irresponsible asocial elements can have a 
secure existence in the asylum".[26]



Even before the Nazis came to power, the German eugenics movement 
had an extreme wing, led by Alfred Hoche and Karl Binding, who as 
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early as 1920 had advocated killing those with lives judged to be 
"life unworthy of life" (lebensunwertes Leben).[27] Germany in the 
years after World War I was particularly susceptible to ideas of 
this kind. 




They interpreted Darwinism to suggest that a nation must promote 
the propagation of "beneficial" genes and prevent the propagation 
of "harmful" ones. Lifton notes: 




"The argument went that the best young men died in war, causing a 
loss to the Volk of the best available genes. The genes of those 
who did not fight (the worst genes) then proliferated freely, 
accelerating biological and cultural degeneration".[28] 




The government, the eugenicists argued, must intervene to prevent 
this.



These views had gained ground after 1930, when the Depression 
caused sharp cuts in funding to state mental hospitals, creating 
squalor and overcrowding.[29] Most German eugenicists were already 
strongly nationalist and anti-Semitic, and embraced the Nazi 
regime with enthusiasm. Many were appointed to positions in the 
Health Ministry and German research institutes, and their ideas 
were gradually adopted by the majority of the German medical 
profession, from which Jewish and communist doctors were soon 
purged.[30]




During the 1930s, the Nazi Party carried out a campaign of 
propaganda in favour of "euthanasia". The National Socialist 
Racial and Political Office (NSRPA) produced leaflets, posters and 
short films to be shown in cinemas, pointing out to Germans the 
cost of maintaining asylums for the incurably ill and insane. 
These films included The Inheritance (Das Erbe, 1935), The Victim 
of the Past (Opfer der Vergangenheit, 1937), which was given a 
major premiere in Berlin and was shown in all German cinemas, and 
I Accuse (Ich klage an, 1941), which was based on a novel by Dr 
Hellmuth Unger, a consultant for the child euthanasia program.[31] 
Catholic institutions, which could be expected to bitterly resist 
the killing of their patients, were progressively closed and their 
inmates transferred to already overcrowded state institutions, 
where the squalid conditions provided further ammunition for 
campaigns in favour of euthanasia.



KILLING OF CHILDREN: CHILD EUTHANASIA IN NAZI GERMANY
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Schönbrunn Psychiatric Hospital, 1934. Photo by SS photographer 
Franz BauerThere were six psychiatric extermination centres: 
Bernburg, Brandenburg, Grafeneck, Hadamar, Hartheim, and 
Sonnenstein.[32][33] They played a crucial role in developments 
leading to the Holocaust.[32]




In the summer of 1939, the parents of a severely deformed child 
(identified in 2007 as Gerhard Kretschmar),[34] born near Leipzig, 
wrote to Hitler seeking his permission for their child to be put 
to death.[35] Hitler approved this and authorized the creation of 
the Reich Committee for the Scientific Registering of Serious 
Hereditary and Congenital Illnesses (Reichsausschuss zur 
wissenschaftlichen Erfassung erb- und anlagebedingter schwerer 
Leiden), headed by Karl Brandt, his personal physician, and 
administered by Herbert Linden of the Interior Ministry and SS-
Oberführer, Viktor Brack. Brandt and Bouhler were authorized to 
approve applications to kill children in similar 
circumstances,[36][37] though Bouhler left the details to 
subordinates, such as SA-Oberführer Werner Blankenburg and 
Brack.[38]




This precedent was used to establish a programme of killing 
children with severe disabilities from which the 'guardian' 
consent element soon disappeared. From August, the Interior 
Ministry required doctors and midwives to report all cases of 
newborns with severe disabilities. Those to be killed were "all 
children under three years of age in whom any of the following 
'serious hereditary diseases' were 'suspected': idiocy and Down 
syndrome (especially when associated with blindness and deafness); 
microcephaly; hydrocephaly; malformations of all kinds, especially 
of limbs, head, and spinal column; and paralysis, including 
spastic conditions".[39] The reports were assessed by a panel of 
medical experts, of whom three were required to give their 
approval before a child could be killed.[40]



Various methods of deception were used to gain consent – 
particularly in Catholic areas, where parents were generally 
uncooperative. Parents were told that their children were being 
sent to "Special Sections" for children, where they would receive 
improved treatment.[41] The children sent to these centres were 
kept for "assessment" for a few weeks and then killed by injection 
of toxic chemicals, typically phenol; their deaths were recorded 
as "pneumonia". Autopsies were usually performed, and brain 
samples were taken to be used for "medical research." This 
apparently helped to ease the consciences of many of those 
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involved, since it gave them the feeling that the children had not 
died in vain, and that the whole programme had a genuine medical 
purpose.[42]



Once war broke out in September 1939, the programme adopted less 
rigorous standards of assessment and a quicker approval process. 
It expanded to include older children and adolescents. The 
conditions covered also expanded and came to include "various 
borderline or limited impairments in children of different ages, 
culminating in the killing of those designated as juvenile 
delinquents. Jewish children could be placed in the net' primarily 
because they were Jewish; and at one of the institutions, a 
special department was set up for 'minor Jewish-Aryan half-
breeds'".[43] 



At the same time, increased pressure was placed on parents to 
agree to their children's being sent away. Many parents suspected 
what was really happening, especially when it became apparent that 
institutions for children with disabilities were being 
systematically cleared out, and refused consent. The parents were 
warned that they could lose custody of all their children and if 
that did not suffice, the parents themselves could be threatened 
with call-up for "labour duty".[44] By 1941, over 5,000 children 
had been killed.[45] The last child to be killed under Action T4 
was Richard Jenne on 29 May 1945 in the children's ward of the 
Kaufbeuren-Irsee state hospital in Bavaria, Germany, more than 
three weeks after troops from the U.S. had occupied the 
town.[46][47]



KILLING OF ADULTS



Nazi propaganda picture of a mental patient, March 1934 Brandt and 
Bouhler soon developed plans to expand the programme to adults. In 
July 1939, they held a meeting attended by Dr. Leonardo Conti, 
Reich Health Leader and state secretary for health in the Interior 
Ministry, and Professor Werner Heyde, head of the SS medical 
department. This meeting had made preliminary arrangements for a 
national register of all institutionalised people with mental 
illnesses or physical disabilities.



The first adults with disabilities to be killed by the Nazi 
regime, however, were not Germans, but Poles, as the SS men of 
Einsatzkommando 16 cleared the hospitals and mental asylums of the 
Wartheland, a region of western Poland which was earmarked for 
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incorporation into Germany and resettlement by ethnic Germans 
following the German conquest of Poland. In the Danzig (now 
Gdansk) area, some 7,000 Polish inmates of various institutions 
were shot, while 10,000 were killed in the Gdynia area. Similar 
measures were taken in other areas of Poland destined for 
incorporation into Germany.[48] 



At Posen (occupied Poznan), hundreds of patients were killed by 
means of carbon monoxide gas in an improvised gas chamber 
developed by Dr Albert Widmann, chief chemist of the German 
Criminal Police (Kripo). In December 1939, the SS head, Heinrich 
Himmler, witnessed one of these gassings, ensuring that this 
invention would later be put to much wider uses.[49]



The idea of killing "useless" mental patients soon spread from 
occupied Poland to adjoining areas of Germany itself, probably 
because Nazi Party and SS officers in these areas were most 
familiar with what was happening in Poland. These were also the 
areas where Germans wounded from the Polish campaign were expected 
to be accommodated, creating a demand for hospital space. The 
Gauleiter of Pomerania, Franz Schwede-Coburg, dispatched 1,400 
patients from five Pomeranian hospitals to Poland, where they were 
shot. The Gauleiter of East Prussia, Erich Koch, likewise had 
1,600 patients killed. In all, more than 8,000 Germans were killed 
in this initial wave of killings. These were carried out on the 
initiative of local officials, although Himmler certainly knew and 
approved of them.[50]




The programme for killing adults with mental or physical 
disabilities began with a letter from Hitler issued in October 
1939. The letter charged Bouhler and Brandt with "enlarging the 
authority of certain physicians, to be designated by name, in such 
a manner that persons who, according to human judgement, are 
incurable, can, upon a most careful diagnosis of their condition 
of sickness, be accorded a mercy death."[51] The letter was 
backdated to 1 September to provide legality to the killings 
already carried out,[52] and to link the programme more definitely 
to the war, giving it a rationale of wartime necessity.[26] This 
letter, which provided the sole legal basis for the programme, was 
not a formal "Führer decree", which in Nazi Germany had the force 
of law. For this reason Hitler deliberately bypassed Health 
Minister Conti and his department, who were held to be not 
sufficiently imbued with National Socialist ruthlessness and who 
might have raised awkward questions about the legality of the 
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programme, and entrusted it to his personal agents Bouhler and 
Brandt.[53]



Hartheim Euthanasia Centre was where over 18,000 people were 
killed. The programme was administered by Brack's staff from 
Tiergartenstraße 4, under the guise of the Charitable Foundation 
for Cure and Institutional Care, supervised by Bouhler and Brandt. 
Others closely involved included Dr Herbert Linden, who had been 
heavily involved in the children's programme, Dr Ernst-Robert 
Grawitz, chief physician of the SS, and August Becker, an SS 
chemist. These officials chose the doctors who were to carry out 
the operational part of the programme. They were chosen for their 
political reliability, professional reputation, and known sympathy 
for radical eugenics. They included several who had proved their 
worth in the child-killing programme, such as Unger, Heinze, and 
Hermann Pfannmüller. The new recruits were mostly psychiatrists, 
notably Professor Carl Schneider of Heidelberg, Professor Max de 
Crinis of Berlin and Professor Paul Nitsche from the Sonnenstein 
state institution. Heyde became the operational leader of the 
programme, succeeded later by Nitsche.[13]



In early October all hospitals, nursing homes, old-age homes, 
sanatoria were required to report all patients who had been 
institutionalised for five years or more, who had been committed 
as "criminally insane", who were of "non-Aryan race", or who had 
been diagnosed with any of a list of specified conditions. These 
included schizophrenia, epilepsy, Huntington's chorea, advanced 
syphilis, senile dementia, paralysis, encephalitis and "terminal 
neurological conditions generally". 



Many doctors and administrators assumed that the purpose of the 
reports was to identify inmates who were capable of being drafted 
for "labour service". They therefore tended to overstate the 
degree of incapacity of their patients, to protect them from 
labour conscription — with fatal consequences.[54] 



When some institutions refused to co-operate, teams of T4 doctors 
(or in some cases Nazi medical students) visited them and compiled 
their own lists, sometimes in a very haphazard and ideologically 
motivated way.[55] At the same time, all Jewish patients were 
removed from institutions and were killed during 1940.[56]



As with the child inmates, the adults had their cases assessed by 
a panel of experts, working at the Tiergartenstraße offices. The 
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experts were required to make their judgments solely on the basis 
of the reports, rather than on detailed medical histories, let 
alone examinations. Sometimes they dealt with hundreds of reports 
at a time. On each they marked a + (meaning death), a - (meaning 
life), or occasionally a ? meaning that they were unable to 
decide. Three "death" verdicts condemned the person concerned. As 
with the children, over time these processes became less rigorous, 
the range of conditions considered unsustainable grew broader, and 
zealous Nazis further down the chain of command increasingly made 
decisions on their own initiative.[55]




At first patients were killed by lethal injection, the method 
established for killing children, but the slowness and 
inefficiency of this method for killing adults, who needed larger 
doses of increasingly scarce and expensive drugs and who were more 
likely to need restraint, was soon apparent. Hitler himself 
recommended to Brandt that carbon monoxide gas be used.[57] At his 
trial, Brandt described this as a "major advance in medical 
history".[58] The first gassings took place at Brandenburg 
Euthanasia Centre in January 1940, under the supervision of 
Widmann, Becker, and Christian Wirth, a Kripo (criminal police) 
officer who was later to play a prominent role in the "final 
solution" extermination of the Jews. Viktor Brack was head of 
these operations. [59]



Once the efficacy of this method was established, it became 
standardised and was instituted at a number of centres across 
Germany. As well as Brandenburg, these included Grafeneck Castle 
in Baden-Württemberg (10,824 dead), Schloss Hartheim near Linz in 
Austria (over 8,000 dead), Sonnenstein Euthanasia Centre in Saxony 
(15,000 dead), Bernburg Euthanasia Centre in Saxony-Anhalt and 
Hadamar Euthanasia Centre in Hesse (14,494 dead). As well as 
killing patients from mental homes, nursing homes and sanatoria, 
these centres were also used to kill prisoners transferred from 
concentration camps in Germany and Austria.



Patients were transferred from their institutions to the killing 
centres in buses operated by teams of SS men wearing white coats 
to give an air of medical authenticity called the Community 
Patients Transports Service.[60] To prevent the families and the 
doctors of the patients tracing them, they were often sent to 
transit centres in major hospitals where they were supposedly 
assessed before being moved again to "special treatment" 
(Sonderbehandlung) centres. (The expression was later widely 
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employed as a euphemism for killing during the extermination of 
the Jews.[citation needed]) Families were sent letters explaining 
that owing to wartime regulations it would not be possible to 
visit relatives in these centres. In fact most of these patients 
were killed within 24 hours of arriving at the centres, and their 
bodies cremated.[57] 




For every person killed, a death certificate was prepared, giving 
a false but plausible cause of death, and sent to the family along 
with an urn of ashes (random ashes, since the victims were 
cremated en masse). The preparation of thousands of falsified 
death certificates in fact took up most of the working day of the 
doctors who operated the centres.[61]




During 1940, the centres at Brandenburg, Grafeneck and Hartheim 
killed nearly 10,000 people each, while another 6,000 were killed 
at Sonnenstein. In all about 35,000 people were killed in T4 
operations that year. Operations at Brandenburg and Grafeneck were 
wound up at the end of the year, partly because the areas they 
served had been cleared and partly because of public opposition. 




In 1941, however, the centres at Bernburg and Sonnenstein 
increased their operations, while Hartheim (where Wirth and Franz 
Stangl were successively commandants) continued as before. As a 
result, another 35,000 people were killed before August 1941, when 
the T4 programme was shut down. Even after that date, however, the 
centres continued to be used to kill concentration camp inmates: 
eventually some 20,000 people in this category were killed.[62]
In 1971 the Austrian-born journalist Gitta Sereny conducted a 
series of interviews with Franz Stangl, who was in prison in 
Düsseldorf after having been convicted of co-responsibility for 
killing 900,000 people as commandant of the Sobibor and Treblinka 
extermination camps in Poland. Stangl gave Sereny a detailed 
account of the operations of the T4 programme based on his time as 
commandant of the killing facility at the Hartheim institute.[63] 




He described how the inmates of various asylums were removed and 
transported by bus to Hartheim. Some were in no mental state to 
know what was happening to them, but many were perfectly sane and 
for them various forms of deception were used. They were told they 
were at a special clinic where they would receive improved 
treatment, and were given a brief medical examination on arrival. 
They were then induced to enter what appeared to be a shower 
block, where they were gassed with carbon monoxide (this ruse was 
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later used on a much larger scale at the extermination camps).





NUMBER OF VICTIMS OF ACTION T4 (OFFICIAL DATA)



1940 – September 1941



T4 Center operation number of victims



from to 1940 1941 total
Grafeneck 20 January 1940 December 1940 9,839 --- 9,839



Brandenburg 8 February 1940 October 1940 9,772 --- 9,772



Bernburg 21 November 1940 30 July 1943 --- 8,601 8,601



Hartheim 6 May 1940 December 1944 9,670 8,599 18,269
Sonnenstein June 1940 September 1942 5,943 7,777 13,720



Hadamar January 1941 31 July 1942 --- 10,072 10,072
grand total: 35,224 35,049 70,273




Source: Document 87, P. 232 cit. in Ernst Klee. Dokumente zur 
“Euthanasie”, 1985.



OPPOSITION




Hitler and his aides were aware from the start that a programme of 
killing large numbers of Germans with disabilities would be 
unpopular with the German public. Although Hitler had a fixed 
policy of not issuing written instructions for policies relating 
to what would later be classed by the United Nations and other 
parties as crimes against humanity, he made an exception when he 
provided Bouhler and Brack with written authority for the T4 
programme in his confidential October 1939 letter. This was 
apparently to overcome opposition within the German state 
bureaucracy – the Justice Minister, Franz Gürtner, needed to be 
shown Hitler's letter in August 1940 to gain his cooperation.[52]




Hitler told Bouhler at the outset that "the Führer's Chancellery 
must under no circumstances be seen to be active in this 
matter."[51] There was a particular need for caution in Catholic 
areas, which after the annexations of Austria and the Sudetenland 
in 1938 included nearly half the population of Greater Germany, 
and where public opinion could be expected to be hostile. In March 
1940 a confidential report from the SD in Austria warned that the 
killing programme must be implemented with stealth "in order to 
avoid a probable backlash of public opinion during the war".[64]




Opposition persisted within the bureaucracy. A district judge and 
member of the Confessing Church, Lothar Kreyssig, wrote to Gürtner 
protesting that the T4 programme was illegal (since no law or 
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formal decree from Hitler had authorised it); Gürtner replied, "If 
you cannot recognise the will of the Führer as a source of law, 
then you cannot remain a judge." and had Kreyssig dismissed.[29]




The Catholic Church had agreed to withdraw from all political 
activity in the Concordat of 1933 between Germany and the Holy 
See, but the prospect of state-sanctioned mass killing of German 
citizens had not occurred to the Church in 1933, and such a 
challenge to fundamental Christian belief in the sanctity of human 
life posed a serious dilemma for German Catholics. In 1935, the 
Church had protested in a private memorandum against proposals to 
pass a law legalising euthanasia: this was one reason the law was 
not enacted.[citation needed] August von Galen, the Bishop of 
Munster accused the government of breaking the law and publicly 
condemned the policy. Fr Bernhard Lichtenberg protested the policy 
to the Nazis chief medical officer.[65] The regime took the 
program underground.[66]



In January 1939, however, Brack commissioned a paper from Dr 
Joseph Mayer, Professor of Moral Theology at the University of 
Paderborn, on the likely reactions of the churches in the event of 
a state euthanasia programme being instituted. Mayer – a 
longstanding euthanasia advocate – reported that the churches 
would not oppose such a programme if it was seen to be in the 
national interest. 




Brack showed this paper to Hitler in July, and it may have 
increased his confidence that the "euthanasia" programme would be 
acceptable to German public opinion.[37] (When Gitta Sereny 
interviewed Mayer shortly before his death in 1967, he denied that 
he had approved of killing people with disabilities, but since no 
copies of this paper are known to survive, this cannot be 
determined.)[67] This turned out not to be the case. In fact the 
T4 programme was the sole example of an action by the Nazi regime 
which provoked large-scale public protests.



It was impossible to keep the T4 programme secret, given that 
thousands of doctors, nurses and administrators were involved in 
it, and given that the majority of those killed had families who 
were actively concerned about their welfare. Despite the strictest 
orders to maintain secrecy, some of the staff at the killing 
centres talked about what was going on there. 




In some cases families could tell that the causes of death 
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notified were false, e.g. when a patient was claimed to have died 
of appendicitis, even though his appendix had been surgically 
removed some years earlier. In other cases several families in the 
same town would receive death certificates on the same day. In the 
towns where the killing centres were located, many people saw the 
inmates arrive in buses, saw the smoke from the crematoria 
chimneys, noticed that no bus-loads of inmates ever left the 
killing centres, and drew the correct conclusion. In Hadamar ashes 
containing human hair rained down on the town.[68] In May 1941 the 
Frankfurt County Court wrote to Gürtner describing scenes in 
Hadamar where children shouted in the streets that people were 
being taken away in buses to be gassed.[69]



During 1940 rumours of what was taking place spread, and many 
Germans withdrew their relatives from asylums and sanatoria to 
care for them at home – often with great expense and difficulty. 
In some places doctors and psychiatrists co-operated with families 
to have patients discharged, or, if the families could afford it, 
had them transferred to private clinics where the reach of T4 did 
not extend. Other doctors agreed to "re-diagnose" some patients so 
that they no longer met the T4 criteria, although this ran the 
risk of exposure when the Nazi zealots from Berlin conducted 
inspections. 



In Kiel, Professor Hans Gerhard Creutzfeldt managed to save nearly 
all of his patients.[70] For the most part, however, doctors co-
operated with the programme, either out of ignorance as to its 
true nature or out of agreement with Nazi eugenicist policies.[71]




During 1940 protest letters began to arrive at the Reich 
Chancellery and the Ministry of Justice, some of them from Nazi 
Party members. The first open protest against the removal of 
people from asylums took place at Absberg in Franconia in February 
1941, and others followed. The SD report on the incident at 
Absberg noted that "the removal of residents from the Ottilien 
Home has caused a great deal of unpleasantness", and described 
large crowds of Catholic townspeople, among them Party members, 
protesting against the action.[72] Opposition to the T4 policy 
sharpened after the German attack on the Soviet Union in June 
1941, because the war in the east produced for the first time 
large-scale German casualties, and the hospitals and asylums began 
to fill up with maimed and disabled young German soldiers. Rumours 
began to circulate that these men would also be subject to 
"euthanasia", although in fact no such plans existed.[citation 
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needed]
During 1940 and 1941 some Protestant churchmen protested privately 
against T4, but none made any public comment. Bishop Theophil 
Wurm, presiding the Evangelical-Lutheran Church in Württemberg, 
wrote a strong letter to Interior Minister Frick in March 1940. On 
4 December 1940 Reinhold Sautter, Supreme Church Councillor of 
Württemberg's State Church, reproached the Nazi Ministerial 
Councillor Eugen Stähle for the murders in Grafeneck Castle, the 
latter then confronted him with the Nazi government opinion, that 
"The fifth commandment: Thou shalt not kill, is no commandment of 
God but a Jewish invention" and cannot claim any validity any 
more.[73]



Others who privately protested were the Lutheran theologian 
Friedrich von Bodelschwingh, who was director of the Bethel 
Institution for epileptics at Bielefeld, and Pastor Paul-Gerhard 
Braune, director of the Hoffnungstal Institution near Berlin. Both 
used their connections with the regime to negotiate exemptions for 
their institutions: Bodelschwingh negotiated directly with Brandt 
and indirectly with Hermann Göring, whose cousin was a prominent 
psychiatrist. Braune had meetings with Justice Minister Gürtner, 
who was always dubious about the legality of the programme, and 
later wrote a strongly worded letter to Hitler protesting against 
it: Hitler did not read it, but was told about it by Lammers.[74] 
In general, however, the Protestant church was more enmeshed with 
the Nazi regime than was the case for the Catholics and was 
unwilling to criticise its actions.[75]




The Catholic Church, which since 1933 had pursued a policy of 
avoiding confrontation with the Nazi regime in the hope of 
preserving its core institutions intact, became increasingly 
unable to keep silent in the face of mounting evidence about the 
killing of inmates of hospitals and asylums. Leading Catholic 
churchmen, led by Cardinal Michael von Faulhaber of Munich, wrote 
privately to the government protesting against the policy. In July 
1941 the Church broke its silence when a pastoral letter from the 
bishops was read out in all churches, declaring that it was wrong 
to kill (except in self-defence or in a morally justified 
war).[76] This emboldened Catholics to make more outspoken 
protests.



A few weeks after the pastoral letter was read out, the Catholic 
Bishop of Münster in Westphalia, Clemens August Graf von Galen, 
publicly denounced the T4 programme in a sermon, and telegrammed 
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his text to Hitler, calling on "the Führer to defend the people 
against the Gestapo". "It is a terrible, unjust and catastrophic 
thing when man opposes his will to the will of God", Galen said. 
"We are talking about men and women, our compatriots, our brothers 
and sisters. Poor unproductive people if you wish, but does this 
mean that they have lost their right to live?"[77] 



Robert Lifton says of this sermon: "This powerful, populist sermon 
was immediately reproduced and distributed throughout Germany — 
indeed, it was dropped among German troops by British Royal Air 
Force pilots. Galen's sermon probably had a greater impact than 
any other statement in consolidating anti-'euthanasia' 
sentiment."[78] Another Bishop, Franz Bornewasser of Trier, also 
sent protests to Hitler, though not in public. In August Galen was 
even more outspoken, broadening his attack to include the Nazi 
persecution of religious orders and the closing of Catholic 
institutions. He attributed the heavy allied bombing of 
Westphalian towns to the wrath of God against Germany for breaking 
His laws. Galen's sermons were not reported in the German press, 
but were widely circulated in the form of illegally printed 
leaflets.[76] Local Nazis asked for Galen to be arrested, but 
Goebbels told Hitler that if this happened there would be an open 
revolt in Westphalia.[79]




By August the protests had spread to Bavaria. According to Gitta 
Sereny, Hitler himself was jeered by an angry crowd at Hof – the 
only time he was opposed in public during his 12 years of 
rule.[80][81] Despite his private fury, Hitler knew that he could 
not afford a confrontation with the Church at a time when Germany 
was engaged in a life-and-death war, a belief which was reinforced 
by the advice of Goebbels, Martin Bormann, head of the Party 
Chancellery, and Heinrich Himmler, head of the SS. Robert Lifton 
writes: "Nazi leaders faced the prospect of either having to 
imprison prominent, highly admired clergymen and other protesters 
— a course with consequences in terms of adverse public reaction 
they greatly feared — or else end the programme." Himmler said: 




"If operation T4 had been entrusted to the SS, things would have 
happened differently", because "when the Führer entrusts us with a 
job, we know how to deal with it correctly, without causing 
useless uproar among the people."[82]



On 24 August 1941 Hitler ordered the cancellation of the T4 
programme, and also issued strict instructions to the Gauleiters 
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that there were to be no further provocations of the churches for 
the duration of the war. The invasion of the Soviet Union in June 
had opened up new opportunities for the T4 personnel, who were 
soon transferred to the east to begin work on a vastly greater 
programme of killing: the "final solution of the Jewish question". 
But the winding up of the T4 programme did not bring the killing 
of people with disabilities to an end, although from the end of 
1941 the killing became less systematic. Lifton documents that the 
killing of both adults and children continued to the end of the 
war, on the local initiative of institute directors and party 
leaders. The methods reverted to those employed before the gas 
chambers were employed: lethal injection, or simple 
starvation.[83] 




Kershaw estimates that by the end of 1941 75,000 to 100,000 people 
had been killed as a result of the programme, but that further 
tens of thousands of concentration camp inmates, and people judged 
incapable of work, were killed in Germany between 1942 and 1945 
(this figure does not include the Jews who were deported to their 
deaths in 1942 and 1943). Hartheim, for example, continued to kill 
people sent to it from all over Germany until 1945.



POSTWAR LEGACY: THE DOCTORS' TRIAL




In December 1946, an American military tribunal (commonly called 
the Doctors' Trial) tried 23 doctors and administrators for their 
roles in war crimes and crimes against humanity. These crimes 
included the systematic killing of those deemed "unworthy of 
life", including the mentally disabled, the institutionalized 
mentally ill, and the physically impaired. 



After 140 days of proceedings, including the testimony of 85 
witnesses and the submission of 1,500 documents, in August 1947 
the court pronounced 16 of the defendants guilty. Seven were 
sentenced to death and executed on 2 June 1948. They included Dr. 
Karl Brandt and Viktor Brack.



The indictment read in part:




14. Between September 1939 and April 1945 the defendants Karl 
Brandt, Blome, Brack, and Hoven unlawfully, willfully, and 
knowingly committed crimes against humanity, as defined by Article 
II of Control Council Law No. 10, in that they were principals in, 
accessories to, ordered, abetted, took a consenting part in, and 
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were connected with plans and enterprises involving the execution 
of the so called "euthanasia" program of the German Reich, in the 
course of which the defendants herein murdered hundreds of 
thousands of human beings, including German civilians, as well as 
civilians of other nations. The particulars concerning such 
murders are set forth in paragraph 9 of count two of this 
indictment and are incorporated herein by reference.[84]




Also in 1945, seven staff members of the Hadamar institute were 
tried for the killing of Soviet and Polish nationals, but not for 
the large-scale killing of German nationals at the institute. 
Alfons Klein, Karl Ruoff and Wilhelm Willig were sentenced to 
death and executed, the other four were given long prison 
sentences.[85]



OTHERS INVOLVED IN THE PROGRAMME



August Becker, initially sentenced to three years after the war, 
then in 1960 was tried again and sentenced to 10 years in prison. 
He served very little of the later term because of an early 
release due to ill-health. He died in 1967.



Werner Blankenburg, lived under an alias and died in 1957



Philipp Bouhler, killed himself in captivity, May 1945.



Leonardo Conti, hanged himself in captivity, October 6, 1945.
Dr Ernst-Robert Grawitz killed himself shortly before the fall of 
Berlin in April 1945.
Dr Herbert Linden, 1945, suicide. 




Overseers of the program were initially Herbert Linden and Werner 
Heyde. Linden was later replaced by Hermann Paul Nitsche... The 
Planning Department tried between May 1941 and October 1942 
through spot checks to determine how the institutional capacities 
after the murder of the sick of the action T4 were reused. Central 
planning was often the responsibility of regional authorities. 




On 5 August 1942, a survey carried out among the competent 
authorities started by Dr Linden, how many asylum patients in 
corridors, common rooms, and chapels could be accommodated. In 
November 1942 Dr Linden ordered the twice-yearly survey of all 
psychiatric patients during Action T4.




In his capacity as Reich Commissioner for the hospitals and 
nursing homes, Linden coordinated patients of the medical and 
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nursing homes in Northern and Western Germany 1943. These areas 
were first affected by the allied air strikes. Arriving in the 
target institutions, these sick were preferred targets of killings 
in the Action Brandt, also called the second phase of Nazi 
euthanasia. Methods of killing were by drug overdose as well as 
the systematic malnutrition of patients. Linden endeavoured to 
fill directorships in institutions with supporters of further 
euthanasia. In 1943 it was important, he said, "that the 
psychiatrists increasingly turn to the idea of euthanasia from 
inner personal conviction." "In this respect currently the 
majority of current euthanasian doctors are even more in demand". 
And, it was "especially important to bring in reliable euthanasia 
psychiatrists into Directorships". (trans. from German) [86]



Dr Fritz Cropp d. April 6, 1984, Bremen. He was a German physician 
and Nazi official. In 1933, in Oldenburg, Fritz Cropp was 
appointed the country medical officer of health. Two years later, 
in 1935, followed by his transfer to Berlin, where he worked as a 
ministerial adviser in the Division IV (health care and people 
care) in the Ministry of the Interior. 




In 1939, he became Assistant Director. Fritz Cropp was involved in 
the Nazi "euthanasia", the so-called Action T4, in 1940. He was 
Herbert Linden's superior. He was responsible for patient 
transfers.[87]



Werner Heyde, after having escaped detection for 18 years, killed 
himself in 1964 before being brought to trial.



Dr Heinrich Gross was tried twice. One sentence was overturned and 
another was suspended; he died in 2005.



Lorenz Hackenholt, vanished 1945.[88]



Erich Koch served time in prison from 1950 to his death in 1986.



Erwin Lambert, died in 1976.[88]
Dr Friedrich Mennecke died in 1947 while awaiting trial.



Philipp, Landgrave of Hesse, the governor of Hesse-Nassau, was not 
tried for his part in the T4 programme; he died in 1980.



Paul Nitsche was tried and executed by an East German court in 
1948.
Professor Carl Schneider hanged himself in his prison cell in 
1946, while awaiting trial.
Franz Schwede was sentenced to 10 years in prison in 1948 and was 
pardoned in 1956; he died in 1960.



Dr. Ernst Illing was the director of the Vienna Psychiatric-
Neurological Clinic for Children Am Spielgrund, where he killed 
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about 200 children, sentenced to death on July 18, 1946[89]
Dr. Marianne Türk, was a doctor at Vienna Psychiatric-Neurological 
Clinic for Children Am Spielgrund where together with Ernst 
Illing; she killed 200 children. She was sentenced to 10 years 
prison on July 18, 1946.[89]




The Ministry for State Security of East Germany had around 30,000 
files of the T4 project stored away in their archives. Those files 
became available to the public in 1990 German Reunification, this 
triggered a new wave of research.[9] Chief among the findings:




Operation Reinhard, the architects of Aktion T4 provided the 
expertise for building the extermination camps during the 
Holocaust.





KILLING CENTERS




Am Spiegelgrund clinic
Bernburg Euthanasia Centre
Brandenburg Euthanasia Centre



Grafeneck Euthanasia Centre
Hadamar Euthanasia Centre



Hartheim Euthanasia Centre
Soldau concentration camp



Sonnenstein Euthanasia Centre





ACTION 14F13



Action 14f13, also called "Sonderbehandlung ("special treatment") 
14f13", was a campaign of the Third Reich to murder Nazi 
concentration camp prisoners. Also called "invalid" or "prisoner 
euthanasia", the campaign culled the sick, elderly and those 
deemed no longer fit for work from the rest of the prisoners in a 
selection process, after which, they were killed. The Nazi 
campaign was in operation from 1941–1944 and later covered other 
groups of concentration camp prisoners, as well.

BACKGROUND



In spring 1941, Reichsführer-SS Heinrich Himmler met with 
Reichsleiter Philipp Bouhler, head of Hitler's Chancellery, to 
discuss his desire to relieve concentration camps of "excess 
ballast", meaning sick prisoners and those no longer able to 
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work.[1] Bouhler was Hitler's approved agent for implementation of 
the Action T4 euthanasia program for the mentally ill, disabled 
and inmates of hospitals and nursing homes deemed unable to work. 
The purpose of Himmler and Bouhler's agreement was to find an 
inconspicuous way to kill the prisoners. Though Aktion T4 was 
ostensibly shut down by Adolf Hitler on August 24, 1941, it 
continued covertly until Nazi Germany was defeated in 1945.[2]




ORGANIZATION




Philipp Bouhler, Head of the T4 programmeBouhler instructed the 
head of the Hauptamt II ("main office") of the Chancellery, the 
Oberdienstleiter Viktor Brack to implement this new order. Brack 
was already in charge of the various front operations of T4.
The scheme operated under the Concentration Camps Inspector and 
the Reichsführer-SS under the name "Sonderbehandlung 14f13". The 
combination of numbers and letters was derived from the SS record-
keeping system and consists of the number "14" for the 
Concentration Camps Inspector, the letter "f" for the German word 
"deaths" (Todesfälle) and the number "13" for the means of 
killing, in this case, for gassing in the T4 killing centers.[note 
1] "Sonderbehandlung" ("special action" --literally "special 
handling") was the euphemistic term for execution or killing.



SELECTIONS, FIRST PHASE



The operation began in April 1941. A panel of doctors began 
visiting concentration camps to select sick and incapacitated 
prisoners for "elimination". This panel included those already 
experienced from Aktion T4, such as professors Werner Heyde and 
Hermann Paul Nitsche, and doctors Friedrich Mennecke, Curt 
Schmalenbach, Horst Schumann, Otto Hebold, Rudolf Lonauer, Robert 
Müller, Theodor Steinmeyer, Gerhard Wischer, Viktor Ratka and Hans 
Bodo Gorgaß. To speed up the process, camp commandants made a 
preliminary selection list, like they had done in the T4 
operation. This left just a few questions to be answered, such as 
personal information, date of admission to the camp, diagnosis of 
incurable disease, war injuries, criminal referral based on the 
criminal code of the Third Reich and any previous offenses. Under 
the operation's guidelines, names of ballastexistenzen ("dead 
weight" prisoners) were to be compiled and presented to the 
medical doctors for "withdrawal from service". This included any 
prisoner who had been unable to work for a long time or was 
substantially incapacitated and would not be able to return to 



107.

work.



Prisoners swept up by the commandant in the preliminary selection 
had to report to the medical panel. There was no proper medical 
examination carried out, rather the prisoners were questioned 
about their participation in World War I and about any war medals 
they might have received. Based on personnel and medical records, 
they then decided under what category to classify the prisoner. 
The final assessment of the prisoners was made using the 
information in the reporting form provided and was limited to the 
decision as to whether or not the prisoner would be steered toward 
"special treatment" 14f13. The report form and results were then 
sent for documentary registration to the T4 central office in 
Berlin.



Those prisoners being considered for the preliminary selection 
were sometimes encouraged by the camp administration to come 
forward if they felt sick or unable to work. They were led to 
believe they would go to a "recovery camp", where they would only 
have lighter work to do. Thus, many prisoners readily volunteered. 
However, after the gassings at the killing centers, when victims' 
belongings were sent back to the camp warehouse, despite the 
secrecy, the true reason for the selection became known, and even 
prisoners with serious illnesses stopped reporting to the 
infirmary.




The first known selection took place in April 1941 at 
Sachsenhausen concentration camp. By summer, at least 400 
prisoners from Sachsenhausen were "retired". During the same 
period, 450 prisoners from Buchenwald and from Auschwitz, another 
575 prisoners were gassed at the Nazi Sonnenstein Euthanasia 
Centre. There were 1,000 prisoners from Mauthausen concentration 
camp were killed at Hartheim Castle. Between September and 
November 1941, there were 3,000 prisoners from Dachau, as well as 
several thousand from Mauthausen and neighboring Gusen 
concentration camp gassed at Hartheim Castle. The same happened 
with prisoners from Flossenbürg, Neuengamme and Ravensbrück 
concentration camps. In the ensuing period, another 1,000 
prisoners from Buchenwald, 850 from Ravensbrück and 214 from Groß-
Rosen concentration camps were gassed at Sonnenstein Castle and 
Bernburg. 




In March–April 1942, some 1,600 women were selected at Ravensbrück 
and gassed at Bernburg.
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These "medical reviews" are described in an excerpt from existing 
letters from Dr. Friedrich Mennecke. During a selection at 
Buchenwald, Mennecke wrote to his wife;




Weimar, Nov. 25, '41 8:58 a.m.




Elephant Hotel First there were 40 forms to finish filling out 
from a 1st portion Aryan, on which my two other colleagues had 
already worked yesterday. Of these 40, I worked on about 15. ... 
Then came the "examination" of the pat.[ients], in other words, an 
introduction to the particulars & comparison with the notations in 
the files. We were not yet finished with these by noon because 
both my colleagues only worked in theory yesterday, so that I 
"post-examined" the ones who Schmalenbach (& I myself, this 
morning) had prepared & Müller, his. At 12:00 we first took a 
lunch break. ... Then we examined some more until around 4:00 
p.m., in fact, I had 105 pat[ients], Müller 78 pat[ients], so that 
at the end, as 1st installment, 183 forms were done. As 2nd 
portion, now came a total of 1200 Jews, who will be entirely not 
first "examined", but rather with them, it's sufficient to pull 
from the files the reasons for arrest (often very extensive!) and 
transfer them to the forms. So, it's a purely theoretical job that 
takes us to Monday, certainly including benefit, perhaps even 
longer. Of this 2nd portion (Jews), today we did: I, 17; Müller 
15. 5:00 sharp, we called it a day and went to dinner. ... The 
next few days will also go Just as I have described today, above – 
with exactly the same routine and the same work. After the Jews 
come about 300 Aryans as 3rd portion, who again will have to be 
"examined".[3]



KILLING CENTERS




Only three Nazi killing centers (NS-Tötungsanstalt) were used for 
the gassing of the "invalided" prisoners, Bernburg Euthanasia 
Centre (headed by Irmfried Eberl), Sonnenstein Euthanasia Centre 
(headed by Horst Schumann) and Hartheim Euthanasia Centre (headed 
by Rudolf Lonauer and Georg Renno).



The gas chamber at Bernberg Euthanasia Centre designed by Erwin 
LambertAfter the doctors' commissions had "invalided" the 
different concentration camps' prisoners, the camp administration 
had to provide them on request. They were transported either by 
the "Gekrat“ or the Reichsbahn directly to one of the killing 
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centers.



There, the prisoners were examined for gold teeth by a prison 
doctor and labeled appropriately before being led into a gas 
chamber, where they were killed by carbon monoxide. After removing 
the gold teeth, which were sent to a central office in Berlin, the 
corpses were incinerated in the on-site crematorium. Some corpses 
were examined further before incineration.



The killing was carried out by the same staff, using the same 
means as used previously with the mentally ill in Aktion T4. A few 
administrative details were changed in that the deaths were 
recorded by members of the respective camp administration and they 
also informed the relatives. A detailed description was given by 
Vincent Nohe to the Linz Kriminalpolizei in September 1945, then 
investigating the Nazi war crimes that had taken place near there. 
Nohe, who had worked as a "burner" in the crematorium at the 
Hartheim killing center, was convicted at the Dachau-Mauthausen 
Trial in 1946 and sentenced to death for the murder of sick and 
incapacitated concentration camp prisoners. He was executed in 
1947.[4]



SCOPE OF SELECTIONS EXPANDED, THEN NARROWED



Over time, the selections increasingly included political or other 
disliked people, Jews and so-called asoziale. Pursuant to the 
general guidelines of the Bavarian police, August 1, 1936, those 
to be taken into "protective custody" [5] were "gypsies, vagrants, 
tramps, the "work shy", idlers, beggars, prostitutes, 
troublemakers, career criminals, rowdies, traffic violators, 
psychopaths and the mentally ill."



Due to the increasing need for workers in the war economy, the 
Concentration Camps Inspectorate issued a decree on March 26, 
1942, which was distributed to all camp commandants. (On March 16, 
1942, the CCI was incorporated into the SS-Wirtschafts-
Verwaltungshauptamt as "Amt D" under SS-Brigadeführer Richard 
Glücks. The decree was signed by Arthur Liebehenschel, acting in 
Glücks' stead.)




It has been made known via a report from a camp commandant, that 
of the 51 prisoners retired for Sonderbehandlung 14f13, after a 
while, 42 of these prisoners again became "capable of work" and 
consequently didn't need to be sent. From this, it is evident that 
the selection of prisoners is not proceeding according to the 
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stated regulations. The examinations panel may only choose such 
prisoners who match the regulations and above all, are no longer 
able to work.



In order to administer the work set up at concentration camps, the 
prisoner workforce must be retained at the camp. The camp 
commandants of the concentration camps are asked to focus 
particular attention to this.




A year later, the intensified war situation required further 
restrictions on selections to ensure that every able-bodied worker 
could and would be put to work in the war economy. Thus, on April 
27, 1943, Glücks presented a new circular decree with instructions 
to, in future, "retire" only those prisoners who were actually 
mentally ill.



“The Reichsführer-SS and Chief of the German Police has decided 
that in the future, only mentally ill prisoners may be retired by 
the doctors' panel assembled for Action 14f13. All other 
incapacitated prisoners unable to work (those sick with 
tuberculosis, bed-ridden cripples, etc.) are categorically 
excluded from this operation. Bed-ridden prisoners shall be 
groomed for corresponding work that they can perform from bed. In 
future, the order of the Reichsführer-SS is to be heeded closely. 
The fuel requirements for this purpose are therefore dropped.”[7]



After these guidelines were issued, only the Hartheim killing 
center was needed. Those at Bernburg and Sonnenstein were closed. 
The first phase of Aktion 14f13 was over.



SECOND PHASE



According to a command from April 11, 1944, new guidelines 
launched the second phase of Aktion 14f13. From then on, neither 
were forms filled out nor selections made by a doctors' 
panel[citation needed]. The selection of the victims to die became 
the sole responsibility of the camp administrations, as a general 
rule, the camp doctor. 



This did not, however, exclude the physically ill, who were no 
longer fit for work, from being killed. This was done within the 
camp itself or by transferring the prisoners to a camp that had a 
gas chamber, such as Mauthausen, Sachsenhausen or Auschwitz 
concentration camps.
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Those being gassed at Hartheim now included forced laborers from 
eastern Europe who were no longer able to work, as well as Soviet 
prisoners of war and Hungarian Jews in addition to the 
concentration camp inmates. The last prisoner transport to 
Hartheim was on December 11, 1944, ending the operation. The gas 
chambers at Hartheim were dismantled and trace of their use 
removed, as much as possible. The castle was subsequently used as 
an orphanage.



The exact number of people killed under the Aktion 14f13 program 
is not certain. Scholarly literature on the subject puts the 
figure at between 15,000 and 20,000 for the period ending in 1943.




--------------------------------



10) AMERICA’S KILLING CENTERS: PLANNED 
PARENTHOOD



You know Planned Parenthood. The real murder incorporated. The 
Chop Shop for Profit. The concentration camp for unborn kids.
the post WWII for-profit murder incorporated of poor American 
babies. Bill Gates, Chairman. Richard Nixon, CFO.



This magnum opus shines the light on the evil negative eugenics 
that has descended on us since Spencer, Galton, Sanger, National 
Socialism, Marxism, Rockefellers, neo-Maltusian ZPGers, The 
American Birth Control Society and it's bastard child, the kill 
for profit Planned Parenthood. MM's book is a primer for the pre 
and post application of infanticide on the poor. The same with the 
term "education" which translates to "kill your baby so we NIMBYS 
will have less of you poor to worry about drinking our water and 
eating our food." Even the so-called "earth first" crowd has 
estimated this planet could support 30 billion people 
indefinitely. 



It’s only the Western colonialist/Marxist mind-set that sees this 
as a problem and they fail to report that a child is more than a 
life, he or she is an asset to the poor. This sort of "liberal 
white man's burden" constantly tells the poorest of the poor that 
if they have fewer, or no children, they will be better off. The 
real question is, "who is they?" This book is a good colloquial 
examination that will tell you who they are as well as Gary 
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Allen’s None Dare Call It Conspiracy will tell you what they are. 



Oh, who do think was the first National Treasurer of Planned 
Parenthood ? PRESCOTT BUSH.



Confused ? Ob-gyn Ron Paul wasn’t and isn't. Having delivered over 
4,000 babies (a Washington Post fact) in the 60s and 70s he gets 
why.



Heck, the executioner at Starke only gets $150 for each death row 
murderer killed. What do you get when a black or white aborts a 
child ? Nothing, but the owners of the death camps get a lot of 
$$$.



OBAMA AND PLANNED PARENTHOOD




According to Obama (in passed gas-passing speech to Planned 
Parenthood) it is so WE can "continue our efforts to ensure that 
our daughters have the same rights, freedoms, and opportunities as 
our sons to fulfill their dreams."





Translation: wipe out the poor white, the poor black. Why when it 
comes to competition of labor the rich wipe out the poor and 
replace the 140,000,000 million dead babies with someone more 
easily controlled, more easily handled: The illegal immigrant, 
principally 10-20 million Mexicans.



And get a LARGE grip on what has been going here just as dastardly 
as China... Only, in China they flat out murder the babies, 
whereas here we “fund” it. That means charge thousands of dollars 
EACH in 900 private human chop shops called “Planned Parenthood.” 
Billions of $$$.





PLANNED PARENTHOOD FEDERATION OF AMERICA (PPFA). 



Commonly shortened to Planned Parenthood, is the U.S. affiliate of 
the International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) and one of 
its larger members. PPFA is a non-profit organization providing 
reproductive health and maternal and child health services. The 




Planned Parenthood Action Fund, Inc. (PPAF) is a related 
organization which lobbies for pro-choice legislation, 
comprehensive sex education, and access to affordable health care 
in the United States.
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Planned Parenthood is the largest U.S. provider of reproductive 
health services, including cancer screening, HIV screening and 
counseling, contraception, and abortion.[3][4][5] Contraception 
accounts for 35% of PPFA's total services and abortions account 
for 3%; PPFA conducts roughly 300,000 abortions each year, among 3 
million people served.[6][7][8]



The organization has its roots in Brooklyn, New York, where 
Margaret Sanger opened the country's first birth-control clinic. 
Sanger founded the American Birth Control League in 1921, which in 
1942 became part of the Planned Parenthood Federation of America. 
Since then, Planned Parenthood has grown to have over 820 clinic 
locations in the U.S., with a total budget of US $1 billion. PPFA 
provides an array of services to over three million people in the 
United States, and supports services for over one million clients 
outside the United States.



EARLY HISTORY



Margaret Sanger (1922), the first president and founder of Planned 
ParenthoodThe origins of Planned Parenthood date to 1916 when 
Margaret Sanger, her sister and a friend opened the first birth 
control clinic in the U.S. in Brooklyn, New York.[9] As a result, 
she was put in jail.[10] 




In 1938, the clinic was organized into the American Birth Control 
League, which became part of the only national birth control 
organization in the US until the 1960s, but the title was found 
too offensive and "against families" so the League began 
discussions for a new name.[11] 



By 1941, the organization was operating 222 centers and had served 
49,000 clients.[12] By 1942 the League had become part of what 
became the Planned Parenthood Federation of America.[11]




By 1960, the Federation's grassroots volunteers had provided 
family planning counseling in hundreds of communities across the 
country.[12] Planned Parenthood was one of the founding members of 
the International Planned Parenthood Federation when it was 
launched at a conference in Bombay, India in 1952.[12][13]



AFTER SANGER
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Following Sanger, Alan Frank Guttmacher became president of 
Planned Parenthood and served from 1962 till 1974.[14] During his 
tenure, the Food and Drug Administration approved the sale of the 
original birth control pill, giving rise to new attitudes towards 
women's reproductive freedom.[12] 




Also during his presidency, Planned Parenthood lobbied the federal 
government to support reproductive health, culminating with 
President Richard Nixon's signing of Title X to provide 
governmental subsidies for low-income women to access family 
planning services.[15] The Center for Family Planning Program 
Development was also founded as a semi-autonomous division during 
this time.[16] The center became an independent organization and 
was renamed the Guttmacher Institute in 1977.[16]



Faye Wattleton was the first woman named president of the Planned 
Parenthood Federation of America in 1978 and served till 1992.[17] 
She was the first African-American to serve as president, and the 
youngest president in Planned Parenthood's history.[18] During her 
term, Planned Parenthood grew to become the seventh largest 
charity in the country, providing services to four million clients 
each year through its 170 affiliates whose activities were spread 
across 50 states.[19]




From 1996 to 2006, Planned Parenthood was led by Gloria 
Feldt.[20][21] Feldt activated the Planned Parenthood Action Fund, 
the organization's political action committee, launching what was 
the most far reaching electoral advocacy effort in its 
history.[22] She also launched the Responsible Choices Action 
Agenda, a nationwide campaign to increase services to prevent 
unwanted pregnancies, improve quality of reproductive care and 
ensure access to safe and legal abortions.[12] Another initiative 
was the commencement of a "Global Partnership Program" with the 
aim of building a vibrant activist constituency in support of 
family planning.[12]




On February 15, 2006, Cecile Richards became president of the 
organization.[23]



MARGARET SANGER AWARDS



In 1966, PPFA began awarding the Margaret Sanger Award annually to 
honor, in their words, "individuals of distinction in recognition 
of excellence and leadership in furthering reproductive health and 
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reproductive rights." In the first year, it was awarded to four 
men, Carl G. Hartman, William H. Draper, Lyndon Baines Johnson, 
and Martin Luther King.[24][25][26][27] Later recipients have 
included John D. Rockefeller III, Katharine Hepburn, Jane Fonda, 
Hillary Rodham Clinton, and Ted Turner.[28][29][30]



SERVICES AND FACILITIES



PPFA is a federation of 85 independent Planned Parenthood 
affiliates around the U.S.[1] These affiliates together operate 
more than 820 health centers in all 50 states and the District of 
Columbia.[1][31] 



The largest of these facilities, a $26 million, 78,000-square-foot 
(7,200 m2) structure was completed in Houston, Texas in May 
2010.[32] This serves as a headquarters for 12 clinics in Texas 
and Louisiana.[32] Together, they are the largest family planning 
services provider in the U.S. with over four million activists, 
supporters and donors.[33][34][35] Planned Parenthood is staffed 
by 27,000 staff members and volunteers.[36]



They serve over five million clients a year, 26% of which are 
teenagers under the age of 19.[37] According to Planned 
Parenthood, 75% of their clients have incomes at or below 150 
percent of the federal poverty level.[36]



Services provided at locations include contraceptives (birth 
control); emergency contraception; screening for breast, cervical 
and testicular cancers; pregnancy testing and pregnancy options 
counseling; testing and treatment for sexually transmitted 
diseases; comprehensive sexuality education, menopause treatments; 
vasectomies, tubal ligations, and abortion.



In 2009, Planned Parenthood provided 4,009,549 contraceptive 
services (35% of total), 3,955,926 sexually transmitted disease 
services (35% of total), 1,830,811 cancer related services (16% of 
total), 1,178,369 pregnancy/prenatal/midlife services (10% of 
total), 332,278 abortion services (3% of total), and 76,977 other 
services (1% of total), for a total of 11,383,900 
services.[8][36][38][39][40][41] The organization also said its 
doctors and nurses annually conduct 1 million screenings for 
cervical cancer and 830,000 breast exams.



FUNDING
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Planned Parenthood headquarters on Massachusetts Avenue in 
Washington, D.C.Planned Parenthood has received federal funding 
since 1970, when President Richard Nixon signed into law the 
Family Planning Services and Population Research Act, amending the 
Public Health Service Act. Title X of that law provides funding 
for family planning services, including contraception and family 
planning information. 



The law enjoyed bipartisan support from liberals who saw 
contraception access as increasing families' control over their 
lives, and conservatives who saw it as a way to keep people off 
welfare. Nixon described Title X funding as based on the premise 
that "no American woman should be denied access to family planning 
assistance because of her economic condition."[42]



In the fiscal year ending June 30, 2011, total(consolidated) 
revenue was $201 million: clinic revenue totaling $2 million, 
grants and donations of $190 million, investment income of $2 
million, and $7 million other income.[43] Approximately two-thirds 
of the revenue is put towards the provision of health services, 
while non-medical services such as sex education and public policy 
work make up another 16%; management expenses, fundraising, and 
international family planning programs account for most of the 
rest.



Planned Parenthood receives about a third of its money in 
government grants and contracts (about $360 million in 2009).[44] 
By law, federal funding cannot be allocated for abortions,[45] but 
some opponents of abortion have argued that allocating money to 
Planned Parenthood for the provision of other medical services 
"frees up" funds to be re-allocated for abortion.[3][46]



A coalition of national and local pro-life groups have lobbied 
federal and state government to stop funding Planned Parenthood, 
and as a result, Republican federal and state legislators have 
proposed legislation to reduce the funding levels.[45][47] Some 
six states have gone ahead with such proposals.[3][48][49][50] 




In some cases, the courts have overturned such actions, citing 
conflict with federal or other state laws, and in others, the 
federal executive branch has provided funding in lieu of the 
states.[49][50][51] In other cases, complete or partial defunding 
of Planned Parenthood has gone through successfully.[52][53]
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Planned Parenthood is also funded by private donors, with a 
membership base of over 700,000 active donors whose contributions 
account for approximately one quarter of the organization's 
revenue.[54] 



Large donors also contribute a substantial portion of the 
organization's budget; past donors have included the Bill & 
Melinda Gates Foundation, Buffett Foundation, Ford Foundation, 
Turner Foundation, the Cullmans and others.[55][56][57][58] The 
Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation's contributions to the 
organization have been specifically marked to avoid funding 
abortions.[55] Some, such as the Buffett Foundation, have 
supported reproductive health that can include abortion 
services.[55] Pro-life groups have advocated the boycott of donors 
to Planned Parenthood.[59]



STAND ON POLITICAL AND LEGAL ISSUES



Planned Parenthood and its predecessor organizations have provided 
and advocated for access to birth control. The modern organization 
of Planned Parenthood America is also an advocate for reproductive 
rights.[60] This advocacy includes contributing to sponsorship of 
abortion rights and women's rights events[61] and assisting in the 
testing of new contraceptives.[62] The Federation opposes 
restrictions on women's reproductive health services, including 
parental consent laws. 



Planned Parenthood has cited the case of Becky Bell, who died of a 
back-alley abortion in 1988 due to parental consent laws, to 
justify their opposition.[63][64] Planned Parenthood also takes 
the position that laws requiring parental notification before an 
abortion is performed on a minor are unconstitutional on privacy 
grounds.[65] The organization also opposes laws requiring 
ultrasounds before abortions, stating that their only purpose is 
to make abortions more difficult to obtain.[66] Planned Parenthood 
has also opposed initiatives that require waiting periods before 
abortions,[67] and bans on late-term abortions including intact 
dilation and extraction, which has been illegal in the U.S. since 
2003.[68]



Planned Parenthood argues for the wide availability of emergency 
contraception (EC) measures.[69] It opposes refusal clauses, which 
allow pharmacists to refuse to dispense drugs against their 
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beliefs. In support of their position, they have cited cases where 
pharmacists have refused to fill life saving drugs under the 
laws.[70] Planned Parenthood has also been critical of hospitals 
that do not provide access to EC for rape victims.[71] Planned 
Parenthood supports and provides FDA-approved abortifacients such 
as mifepristone.[72]




Citing the need for medically accurate information in sex 
education, Planned Parenthood opposes abstinence-only education in 
public schools. Instead, Planned Parenthood is a provider of, and 
endorses, comprehensive sex education, which includes discussion 
of both abstinence and birth control.[73]



BEFORE THE U.S. SUPREME COURT




A number of cases in which Planned Parenthood has been a party 
have reached the U.S. Supreme Court. Notable among these cases is 
the 1992 case Planned Parenthood v. Casey, the case that sets 
forth the current constitutional abortion standard. In this case, 
"Planned Parenthood" was the Southeast Pennsylvania Chapter, and 
"Casey" was Robert Casey, the governor of Pennsylvania. 




The ultimate ruling was split, and Roe v. Wade was narrowed but 
upheld in an opinion written by Sandra Day O'Connor, Anthony 
Kennedy, and David Souter. Harry Blackmun and John Paul Stevens 
concurred with the main decision in separately written opinions. 




The Supreme Court struck down spousal consent requirements for 
married women to obtain abortions, but found no "undue burden"—an 
alternative to strict scrutiny which tests the allowable 
limitations on rights protected under the Constitution—from the 
other statutory requirements. Dissenting were William Rehnquist, 
Antonin Scalia, Clarence Thomas, and Byron White. Blackmun, 
Rehnquist, and White were the only justices who voted on the 
original Roe v. Wade decision in 1973 who were still on the 
Supreme Court to rule on this case, and their votes on this case 
were consistent with their votes on the original decision that 
legalized abortion.[74] Only Blackmun voted to maintain Roe v. 



Wade in its entirety.



OTHER RELATED CASES INCLUDE:




Planned Parenthood of Central Missouri v. Danforth (1976). Planned 
Parenthood challenged the constitutionality of a Missouri law 
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encompassing parental consent, spousal consent, clinic bookkeeping 
and allowed abortion methods. Portions of the challenged law were 
held to be constitutional, others not.[75]



Planned Parenthood Association of Kansas City v. Ashcroft (1983). 
Planned Parenthood challenged the constitutionality of a Missouri 
law encompassing parental consent, clinic record keeping, and 
hospitalization requirements. Most of the challenged law was held 
to be constitutional.[76]




Planned Parenthood v. ACLA (2001). The American Coalition of Life 
Activists (ACLA) released a flier and "Wanted" posters with 
complete personal information about doctors who performed 
abortions. A civil jury and the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals 
both found that the material was indeed "true threats" and not 
protected speech.[77]




Gonzales v. Planned Parenthood (2003). Planned Parenthood sued 
Attorney General Gonzales for an injunction against the 
enforcement of the Partial-Birth Abortion Ban Act of 2003. Planned 
Parenthood argued the act was unconstitutional because it violated 
the Fifth Amendment, namely in that it was overly vague, violated 
women's constitutional right to have access to abortion, and did 
not include language for exceptions for the health of the mother. 
Both the district court and the US Court of Appeals for the Ninth 
Circuit agreed,[78][79] but that decision was overturned in a 5–4 
ruling by the Supreme Court.[80]



Ayotte v. Planned Parenthood of Northern New England (2006). 
Planned Parenthood et al. challenged the constitutionality of a 
New Hampshire parental notification law related to access to 
abortion.[81][82] In Sandra Day O'Connor's final decision before 
retirement, the Supreme Court sent the case back to lower courts 
with instructions to seek a remedy short of wholesale invalidation 
of the statute. New Hampshire ended up repealing the statute via 
the legislative process.[83]





CONTROVERSY AND CRITICISM 



Planned Parenthood has occupied a central position in the abortion 
debate in the U.S., and has been among the most prominent targets 
of U.S. pro-life activists for decades. Congressional Republicans 
have attempted since the 1980s to defund the organization,[44] 
nearly leading to a government shutdown over the issue in 2011. 
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The federal money received by Planned Parenthood is not used to 
fund abortion services, but pro-life activists have argued that 
the funding frees up other resources which are, in turn, used to 
provide abortions.[44]



Planned Parenthood is the largest single provider of abortions in 
the U.S.[6] In 2009, Planned Parenthood performed 332,278 
abortions (for comparison, 1.21 million abortions were performed 
in the US in 2008[84]), from which it derives about $164,154,000, 
or 15% of its annual revenue as of their 2008-2009 
calculations.[85] 



According to PPFA's own estimates, its contraceptive services 
prevent approximately 612,000 unintended pregnancies and 291,000 
abortions annually.[36][86] Planned Parenthood president Cecile 
Richards has argued that the organization's family planning 
services reduce the need for abortions.[87] Megan Crepeau of the 
Chicago Tribune said that, because of its birth control and family 
planning services, PPFA could be "characterized as America's 
largest abortion preventer."[88] Anti-abortion activists dispute 
the evidence that greater access to contraceptives reduces 
abortions.[89]



MARGARET SANGER AND EUGENICS




In the 1920s various theories of eugenics were popular among 
intellectuals in the United States. For example, 75% of colleges 
offered courses on eugenics.[90] Sanger, in her campaign to 
promote birth control, teamed with eugenics organizations such as 
the American Eugenics Society, although she argued against many of 
their positions.[91][92][93] 




She believed that birth control, sterilization and abortion should 
be voluntary and not based on race.[94] Opponents of Planned 
Parenthood often refer to Sanger's connection with supporters of 
eugenics to discredit the organization by associating it, and 
birth control, with the more negative modern view of 
eugenics.[95][96] 



Planned Parenthood has responded to this effort directly in a 
leaflet acknowledging that Sanger agreed with some of her 
contemporaries who advocated the voluntary hospitalization or 
sterilization of people with untreatable, disabling, hereditary 
conditions, and limits on the immigration of the diseased. The 
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leaflet also states that Planned Parenthood "finds these views 
objectionable and outmoded" but says that it was compelled to 
discuss the topic because "anti-family planning activists continue 
to attack Sanger . . . because she is an easier target" than 
Planned Parenthood.[97]



RECORDED STINGS BY PRO-LIFE ACTIVISTS




Periodically, pro-life activists have tried to demonstrate that 
Planned Parenthood does not follow applicable state or federal 
laws. The groups called or visited a Planned Parenthood health 
center posing as victims of statutory rape,[98] minors who would 
need parental notification for abortion,[99][100] racists seeking 
to earmark donations for abortions for black women to abort black 
babies,[101] or pimps who want abortions for child 
prostitutes.[102] 



Edited video and audio productions of these dialogues seem to 
capture employees being sympathetic to potentially criminal acts, 
leading to allegations that the health centers in question are 
violating the law. An official federal inspection in 2005 by the 
Bush administration's Department of Health and Human Services 
"yielded no evidence of clinics around the nation failing to 
comply with laws on reporting child abuse, child molestation, 
sexual abuse, rape or incest."[99]




Most recently, in 2011, the organization Live Action released a 
series of videos that they said showed Planned Parenthood 
employees at multiple affiliates actively assisting or being 
complicit in aiding the underage prostitution ring of actors 
posing as a pimp and a prostitute. Planned Parenthood conducted a 
frame-by-frame analysis of the recordings, and said they found 
instances of "editing that dramatically alter[ed] the meaning of 
the recorded conversations."[103]




None of these stings have led to criminal conviction.[104] 
However, a small number of Planned Parenthood employees and 
volunteers were fired for not following procedure, and the 
organization committed to retraining its staff.[101][105]




STATE AND LOCAL COURT CASES AGAINST PLANNED PARENTHOOD




In some states, anti-abortion Attorneys General have subpoenaed 
medical records of patients treated by Planned Parenthood. Planned 
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Parenthood has gone to court to keep from turning over these 
records, citing medical privacy and concerns about the motivation 
for seeking the records.[106]



In 2006, Kansas Attorney General Phill Kline, a strongly anti-
abortion Republican, released some sealed patient records obtained 
from Planned Parenthood to the public. His actions were described 
as "troubling" by the state Supreme Court, but ultimately Planned 
Parenthood was compelled to turn over the medical records, albeit 
with more stringent court-mandated privacy safeguards for the 
patients involved.[106] 




In 2007, Kline's successor, Paul J. Morrison, notified the clinic 
that no criminal charges would be filed after a three-year 
investigation, as "an objective, unbiased and thorough 
examination" showed no wrongdoing. Morrison stated that he 
believed Kline had politicized the attorney general's office.[107] 



In 2012, a Kansas district attorney dropped all of the remaining 
criminal charges against the Kansas City-area Planned Parenthood 
clinic accused of performing illegal abortions, citing a lack of 
evidence of wrongdoing.[108] 




In all, the Planned Parenthood clinic had faced 107 criminal 
charges from Kline and other Kansas prosecutors, all of which were 
ultimately dropped for lack of evidence.[108]




In Indiana, Planned Parenthood was not required to turn over its 
medical records in an investigation of possible child abuse.[109] 
In October 2005, Planned Parenthood Minnesota/North Dakota/South 
Dakota was fined $50,000 for violating a Minnesota state parental 
consent law.[110]



On December 31, 2012, Judge Gary Harger ruled Texas may exclude 
otherwise qualified doctors and clinics from receiving state 
funding if they advocate for abortion rights.[111]
Anti-abortion violence This section requires expansion. (February 
2012)



Planned Parenthood clinics have been the target of many instances 
of anti-abortion violence, including (but not limited to) bombing, 
arson, and attacks with chemical 
weaponry.[112][113][114][115][116][117][118][119][120][121][122
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U.S. Const. Amend. XIV; Tex. Code Crim. Proc. arts. 1191–94, 1196



Roe v. Wade, 410 U.S. 113 (1973), is a landmark decision by the 
United States Supreme Court on the issue of abortion. Decided 
simultaneously with a companion case, Doe v. Bolton, the Court 
ruled 7–2 that a right to privacy under the due process clause of 
the 14th Amendment extended to a woman's decision to have an 
abortion, but that right must be balanced against the state's two 
legitimate interests in regulating abortions: protecting prenatal 
life and protecting women's health. Arguing that these state 
interests became stronger over the course of a pregnancy, the 
Court resolved this balancing test by tying state regulation of 
abortion to the trimester of pregnancy.




The Court later rejected Roe's trimester framework, while 
affirming Roe's central holding that a person has a right to 
abortion until viability.[1] The Roe decision defined "viable" as 
being "potentially able to live outside the mother's womb, albeit 
with artificial aid", adding that viability "is usually placed at 
about seven months (28 weeks) but may occur earlier, even at 24 
weeks."[2]




In disallowing many state and federal restrictions on abortion in 
the United States,[3][4] Roe v. Wade prompted a national debate 
that continues today, about issues including whether and to what 
extent abortion should be legal, who should decide the legality of 
abortion, what methods the Supreme Court should use in 
constitutional adjudication, and what the role should be of 
religious and moral views in the political sphere. Roe v. Wade 
reshaped national politics, dividing much of the United States 
into pro-choice and pro-life camps, while activating grassroots 
movements on both sides.



BACKGROUND




HISTORY OF ABORTION LAWS IN THE UNITED STATES




According to the Court, "the restrictive criminal abortion laws in 
effect in a majority of States today are of relatively recent 
vintage." In 1821, Connecticut passed the first state statute 
criminalizing abortion. Every state had abortion legislation by 
1900.[5] In the United States, abortion was sometimes considered a 
common law crime,[6] though Justice Blackmun would conclude that 
the criminalization of abortion did not have "roots in the English 
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common-law tradition."[7]




PRIOR HISTORY OF THE CASE




In June 1969, Norma L. McCorvey discovered she was pregnant with 
her third child. She returned to Dallas, Texas, where friends 
advised her to assert falsely that she had been raped in order to 
obtain a legal abortion (with the understanding that Texas law 
allowed abortion in cases of rape and incest). However, this 
scheme failed because there was no police report documenting the 
alleged rape. She attempted to obtain an illegal abortion, but 
found the unauthorized site had been closed down by the police. 
Eventually, she was referred to attorneys Linda Coffee and Sarah 
Weddington.[8] (McCorvey would give birth before the case was 
decided.)



In 1970, Coffee and Weddington filed suit in a U.S. District Court 
in Texas on behalf of McCorvey (under the alias Jane Roe). The 
defendant in the case was Dallas County District Attorney Henry 
Wade, representing the State of Texas. McCorvey was no longer 
claiming her pregnancy was the result of rape, and later 
acknowledged that she had lied about having been raped.[9][10] 
"Rape" is not mentioned in the judicial opinions in this case.[11]




The district court ruled in McCorvey's favor on the legal merits 
of her case, and declined to grant an injunction against the 
enforcement of the laws barring abortion.[11] The district court's 
decision was based upon the 9th Amendment, and the court relied 
upon a concurring opinion by Justice Arthur Goldberg in the 1965 
Supreme Court case of Griswold v. Connecticut,[12] finding in the 
decision for a right to privacy.[13]



BEFORE THE SUPREME COURT




Roe v. Wade reached the Supreme Court on appeal in 1970. The 
Justices delayed taking action on Roe and a closely related case, 
Doe v. Bolton, until they decided Younger v. Harris, as they felt 
that the appeals raised difficult questions on judicial 
jurisdiction, and United States v. Vuitch, where they considered 
the constitutionality of a District of Columbia statute that 
criminalized abortion except where the mother's life or health was 
endangered. 




In Vuitch, the Court narrowly upheld the statute, though in doing 
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so, it treated abortion as a medical procedure and stated that the 
physician must be given room to determine what suffices as a 
danger to (physical or mental) health. The day after they 
announced their decision in Vuitch, they voted to hear both Roe 
and Doe.[14]




Arguments were scheduled by the full Court for December 13, 1971. 
Before the Court could hear the oral arguments, Justices Black and 
Harlan retired. Chief Justice Burger asked Justices Stewart and 
Blackmun to determine whether Roe and Doe, among others, should be 
heard as scheduled. According to Blackmun, Stewart felt that the 
cases were a straightforward application of Younger v. Harris and 
recommended that the Court move forward as scheduled.[15]




Following a first round of arguments, all seven Justices 
tentatively agreed that the law should be struck down, but for 
varying reasons.[16] Burger assigned the role of writing the 
Court's opinion in Roe (as well as Doe) to Blackmun, who began 
drafting a preliminary opinion that emphasized what he saw as the 
Texas law's vagueness.[17] Justices Rehnquist and Powell joined 
the Supreme Court too late to hear the first round of arguments. 
Additionally, Blackmun felt that his opinion was an inadequate 
reflection of his liberal colleagues' opinions.[18] 



In May 1972, Blackmun proposed that the case be reargued. Justice 
Douglas threatened to write a dissent from the reargument order 
(he and the other liberal Justices were suspicious that Rehnquist 
and Powell would vote to uphold the statute), but was coaxed out 
of the action by his colleagues, and his dissent was merely 
mentioned in the reargument order without further statement or 
opinion.[19][20] 



The case was reargued on October 11, 1972. Weddington continued to 
represent Roe, and Texas Assistant Attorney General Robert C. 
Flowers stepped in to replace Jay Floyd for Texas.



Blackmun continued work on his opinions in both cases over the 
summer recess, despite the fact that there was no guarantee that 
he would be assigned to write the opinions again. Over the recess, 
Blackmun spent a week researching the history of abortion at the 
Mayo Clinic in Minnesota, where he had worked in the 1950s. After 
the Court heard the second round of arguments, Powell stated that 
he would agree with Blackmun's conclusion but pushed for Roe to be 
the lead of the two abortion cases being considered. Powell also 
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suggested that the Court strike down the Texas law on privacy 
grounds. White was unwilling to sign on to Blackmun's opinion, and 
Rehnquist had already decided to dissent.[21]





SUPREME COURT DECISION



HARRY BLACKMUN WROTE THE COURT’S OPINION.



The Court issued its decision on January 22, 1973, with a 7-to-2 
majority vote in favor of Roe. Burger and Douglas' concurring 
opinions and White's dissenting opinion were issued along with the 
Court's opinion in Doe v. Bolton (announced on the same day as Roe 
v. Wade). The Court deemed abortion a fundamental right under the 
United States Constitution, thereby subjecting all laws attempting 
to restrict it to the standard of strict scrutiny.[22]





RIGHT TO PRIVACY




The Court declined to adopt the district court's Ninth Amendment 
rationale, and instead asserted that the "right of privacy, 
whether it be founded in the Fourteenth Amendment's concept of 
personal liberty and restrictions upon state action, as we feel it 
is, or, as the district court determined, in the Ninth Amendment's 
reservation of rights to the people, is broad enough to encompass 
a woman's decision whether or not to terminate her pregnancy."[23] 
Douglas, in his concurring opinion in the companion case Doe v. 
Bolton, stated more emphatically that, "The Ninth Amendment 
obviously does not create federally enforceable rights."[24]



The Court asserted that the government had two competing interests 
– protecting the mother's health and protecting the "potentiality 
of human life". Following its earlier logic, the Court stated that 
during the first trimester, when the procedure is more safe than 
childbirth, the decision to abort must be left to the mother and 
her physician. The State has the right to intervene prior to fetal 
viability only to protect the health of the mother, and may 
regulate the procedure after viability so long as there is always 
an exception for preserving maternal health. The Court 
additionally added that the primary right being preserved in the 
Roe decision was that of the physician's right to practice 
medicine freely absent a compelling state interest – not women's 
rights in general.[25] The Court explicitly rejected a fetal 
"right to life" argument.[26]
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The Justices had discussed the trimester framework extensively. 
Powell had suggested that the point where the State could 
intervene be placed at viability, which Marshall supported as 
well.[27] Blackmun wrote of the majority decision he authored: 
"You will observe that I have concluded that the end of the first 
trimester is critical. This is arbitrary, but perhaps any other 
selected point, such as quickening or viability, is equally 
arbitrary."[28] Douglas preferred the first trimester line,[29] 
while Stewart said the lines were "legislative" and wanted more 
flexibility and consideration paid to the state legislatures, 
though he joined Blackmun's decision.[30] Brennan proposed 
abandoning frameworks based on the age of the fetus and instead 
allowing states to regulate the procedure based on its safety for 
the mother.[29]





JUSTICIABILITY



An aspect of the decision that attracted comparatively little 
attention was the Court's disposition of the issues of standing 
and mootness. Under the traditional interpretation of these rules, 
Jane Roe's appeal was "moot" because she had already given birth 
to her child and thus would not be affected by the ruling; she 
also lacked "standing" to assert the rights of other pregnant 
women.[31] As she did not present an "actual case or controversy" 
(a grievance and a demand for relief), any opinion issued by the 
Supreme Court would constitute an advisory opinion, a practice 
forbidden by Article III of the United States Constitution.



The Court concluded that the case came within an established 
exception to the rule; one that allowed consideration of an issue 
that was "capable of repetition, yet evading review".[32] This 
phrase had been coined in 1911 by Justice Joseph McKenna.[33] 
Blackmun's opinion quoted McKenna, and noted that pregnancy would 
normally conclude more quickly than an appellate process: "If that 
termination makes a case moot, pregnancy litigation seldom will 
survive much beyond the trial stage, and appellate review will be 
effectively denied."[34]



DISSENTS



Byron White was the senior dissenting justice.Justices Byron R. 
White and William H. Rehnquist wrote emphatic dissenting opinions 
in this case. White wrote:
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I find nothing in the language or history of the Constitution to 
support the Court's judgment. The Court simply fashions and 
announces a new constitutional right for pregnant women and, with 
scarcely any reason or authority for its action, invests that 
right with sufficient substance to override most existing state 
abortion statutes. The upshot is that the people and the 
legislatures of the 50 States are constitutionally disentitled to 
weigh the relative importance of the continued existence and 
development of the fetus, on the one hand, against a spectrum of 
possible impacts on the woman, on the other hand. As an exercise 
of raw judicial power, the Court perhaps has authority to do what 
it does today; but, in my view, its judgment is an improvident and 
extravagant exercise of the power of judicial review that the 
Constitution extends to this Court.[35][36]



White asserted that the Court "values the convenience of the 
pregnant mother more than the continued existence and development 
of the life or potential life that she carries." Despite White 
suggesting he "might agree" with the Court's values and 
priorities, he wrote that he saw "no constitutional warrant for 
imposing such an order of priorities on the people and 
legislatures of the States." 




White criticized the Court for involving itself in this issue by 
creating "a constitutional barrier to state efforts to protect 
human life and by investing mothers and doctors with the 
constitutionally protected right to exterminate it." He would have 
left this issue, for the most part, "with the people and to the 
political processes the people have devised to govern their 
affairs."



Rehnquist elaborated upon several of White's points, by asserting 
that the Court's historical analysis was flawed:




To reach its result, the Court necessarily has had to find within 
the scope of the Fourteenth Amendment a right that was apparently 
completely unknown to the drafters of the Amendment. As early as 
1821, the first state law dealing directly with abortion was 
enacted by the Connecticut Legislature. By the time of the 
adoption of the Fourteenth Amendment in 1868, there were at least 
36 laws enacted by state or territorial legislatures limiting 
abortion. While many States have amended or updated their laws, 21 
of the laws on the books in 1868 remain in effect 
today.[37][38][39]
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From this historical record, Rehnquist concluded that, "There 
apparently was no question concerning the validity of this 
provision or of any of the other state statutes when the 
Fourteenth Amendment was adopted." Therefore, in his view, "the 
drafters did not intend to have the Fourteenth Amendment withdraw 
from the States the power to legislate with respect to this 
matter."



POLITICAL RECEPTION




The most prominent organized groups that mobilized in response to 
Roe are the National Abortion Rights Action League (NARL) and the 
National Right to Life Committee.




Support Advocates of Roe describe it as vital to the preservation 
of women's rights, personal freedom, and privacy. Denying the 
abortion right has been equated to compulsory motherhood, and some 
scholars (not including any member of the Supreme Court) have 
argued that abortion bans therefore violate the Thirteenth 
Amendment:




When women are compelled to carry and bear children, they are 
subjected to 'involuntary servitude' in violation of the 
Thirteenth Amendment….[E]ven if the woman has stipulated to have 
consented to the risk of pregnancy, that does not permit the state 
to force her to remain pregnant.[40]



Some opponents of abortion maintain that personhood begins at 
fertilization (also referred to as conception), and should 
therefore be protected by the Constitution;[41] the dissenting 
justices in Roe instead wrote that decisions about abortion 
"should be left with the people and to the political processes the 
people have devised to govern their affairs."[35]



The majority opinion allowed states to protect "fetal life after 
viability" even though a fetus is not "a person within the meaning 
of the Fourteenth Amendment". Supporters of Roe contend that the 
decision has a valid constitutional foundation, or contend that 
justification for the result in Roe could be found in the 
Constitution but not in the articles referenced in the 
decision.[41][40]



OPPOSITION
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Every year on the anniversary of the decision, opponents of 
abortion march up Constitution Avenue to the Supreme Court 
Building in Washington, D.C. in the March for Life.[42] Around 
250,000 people attend the march each year.[43][44]
Opponents of Roe have asserted that the decision lacks a valid 
constitutional foundation. Like the dissenters in Roe, they have 
maintained that the Constitution is silent on the issue, and that 
proper solutions to the question would best be found via state 
legislatures and the legislative process, rather than through an 
all-encompassing ruling from the Supreme Court.
A prominent argument against the Roe decision is that, in the 
absence of consensus about when meaningful life begins, it is best 
to avoid the risk of doing harm.[45]
In response to Roe v. Wade, most states enacted or attempted to 
enact laws limiting or regulating abortion, such as laws requiring 
parental consent for minors to obtain abortions, parental 
notification laws, spousal mutual consent laws, spousal 
notification laws, laws requiring abortions to be performed in 
hospitals but not clinics, laws barring state funding for 
abortions, laws banning intact dilation and extraction (also known 
as partial-birth abortion), laws requiring waiting periods before 
abortion, and laws mandating women read certain types of 
literature and watch a fetal ultrasound before undergoing an 
abortion.[46] Congress in 1976 passed the Hyde Amendment, barring 
federal funding of abortions (except in the cases of rape, incest, 
or a threat to the life of the mother) for poor women through the 
Medicaid program. The Supreme Court struck down several state 
restrictions on abortions in a long series of cases stretching 
from the mid-1970s to the late 1980s, but upheld restrictions on 
funding, including the Hyde Amendment, in the case of Harris v. 
McRae (1980).[47]



Perhaps the most notable opposition to Roe comes from Roe herself; 
in 1995, Norma L. McCorvey revealed that she became pro-life and 
is now a vocal opponent of abortion.[48]



LEGAL



Harry Blackmun, who authored the decision, became inexorably 
attached to the decision. Despite his initial reluctance, he 
eventually became the decision's chief champion and protector 
during his later years on the Court.[49] Others have joined him in 
support of Roe, including Judith Jarvis Thomson, who before the 
decision had offered an influential defense of abortion.[50]
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Liberal and feminist legal scholars have had various reactions to 
Roe, not always giving the decision unqualified support. One 
reaction has been to argue that Justice Blackmun reached the 
correct result but went about it the wrong way.[51] Another 
reaction has been to argue that the end achieved by Roe does not 
justify the means.[52]



Justice John Paul Stevens, while agreeing with the decision, has 
suggested that it should have been more narrowly focused on the 
issue of privacy. According to Stevens, if the decision had 
avoided the trimester framework and simply stated that the right 
to privacy included a right to choose abortion, "it might have 
been much more acceptable" from a legal standpoint.[53] 




His colleague Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg had, before joining the 
Court, criticized the decision for terminating a nascent movement 
to liberalize abortion law through legislation.[54] Watergate 
prosecutor Archibald Cox wrote: "[Roe’s] failure to confront the 
issue in principled terms leaves the opinion to read like a set of 
hospital rules and regulations.... Neither historian, nor layman, 
nor lawyer will be persuaded that all the prescriptions of Justice 
Blackmun are part of the Constitution."[55]



In a highly-cited 1973 article in the Yale Law Journal,[56] 
Professor John Hart Ely criticized Roe as a decision which "is not 
constitutional law and gives almost no sense of an obligation to 
try to be."[57] Ely added: "What is frightening about Roe is that 
this super-protected right is not inferable from the language of 
the Constitution, the framers’ thinking respecting the specific 
problem in issue, any general value derivable from the provisions 
they included, or the nation’s governmental structure." 




Professor Laurence Tribe had similar thoughts: "One of the most 
curious things about Roe is that, behind its own verbal 
smokescreen, the substantive judgment on which it rests is nowhere 
to be found."[58] Liberal law professors Alan Dershowitz,[59] Cass 
Sunstein,[60] and Kermit Roosevelt[61] have also expressed 
disappointment with Roe.




Jeffrey Rosen[62] and Michael Kinsley[63] echo Ginsburg, arguing 
that a legislative approach movement would have been the correct 
way to build a more durable consensus in support of abortion 
rights. William Saletan wrote that "Blackmun’s [Supreme Court] 
papers vindicate every indictment of Roe: invention, overreach, 
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arbitrariness, textual indifference."[64] 



Benjamin Wittes has written that Roe "disenfranchised millions of 
conservatives on an issue about which they care deeply".[65] And 
Edward Lazarus, a former Blackmun clerk who "loved Roe’s author 
like a grandfather" wrote: "As a matter of constitutional 
interpretation and judicial method, Roe borders on the 
indefensible....Justice Blackmun’s opinion provides essentially no 
reasoning in support of its holding. And in the almost 30 years 
since Roe’s announcement, no one has produced a convincing defense 
of Roe on its own terms."[66]



The assertion that the Supreme Court was making a legislative 
decision is often repeated by opponents of the Court's 
decision.[67] The "viability" criterion, which Blackmun 
acknowledged was arbitrary, is still in effect, although the point 
of viability has changed as medical science has found ways to help 
premature babies survive.[68]



PUBLIC OPINION



A Gallup poll conducted in May 2009 indicates that a minority of 
Americans, 37%, believe that abortion should be legal in any or 
most circumstances, compared to 41% in May 2008.[69] Similarly, an 
April 2009 Pew Research Center poll showed a softening of support 
for legal abortion compared to the previous years of polling. 
People who said they support abortion in all or most cases dropped 
from 54% in 2008 to 46% in 2009.[70]



In contrast, an October 2007 Harris poll on Roe v. Wade asked the 
following question:




In 1973, the U.S. Supreme Court decided that states laws which 
made it illegal for a woman to have an abortion up to three months 
of pregnancy were unconstitutional, and that the decision on 
whether a woman should have an abortion up to three months of 
pregnancy should be left to the woman and her doctor to decide. In 
general, do you favor or oppose this part of the U.S. Supreme 
Court decision making abortions up to three months of pregnancy 
legal?[71]




In reply, 56 percent of respondents indicated favour while 40 
percent indicated opposition. The Harris organization concluded 
from this poll that "56 percent now favours the U.S. Supreme Court 
decision." Pro-life activists have disputed whether the Harris 
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poll question is a valid measure of public opinion about Roe's 
overall decision, because the question focuses only on the first 
three months of pregnancy.[72][73] The Harris poll has tracked 
public opinion about Roe since 1973:[71][74]




Regarding the Roe decision as a whole, more Americans support it 
than support overturning it.[75] When pollsters describe various 
regulations that Roe prevents legislatures from enacting, support 
for Roe drops.[75][76]



ROLE IN SUBSEQUENT DECISIONS AND POLITICS



Opposition to Roe on the bench grew when President Reagan—who 
supported legislative restrictions on abortion—began making 
federal judicial appointments in 1981. Reagan denied that there 
was any litmus test: "I have never given a litmus test to anyone 
that I have appointed to the bench…. I feel very strongly about 
those social issues, but I also place my confidence in the fact 
that the one thing that I do seek are judges that will interpret 
the law and not write the law. We've had too many examples in 
recent years of courts and judges legislating."[77]



In addition to White and Rehnquist, Reagan appointee Sandra Day 
O'Connor began dissenting from the Court's abortion cases, arguing 
in 1983 that the trimester-based analysis devised by the Roe Court 
was "unworkable."[78] Shortly before his retirement from the 
bench, Chief Justice Warren Burger suggested in 1986 that Roe be 
"reexamined";[79] the associate justice who filled Burger's place 
on the Court—Justice Antonin Scalia—vigorously opposed Roe. 
Concern about overturning Roe played a major role in the defeat of 
Robert Bork's nomination to the Court in 1987; the man eventually 
appointed to replace Roe-supporter Lewis Powell was Anthony M. 
Kennedy.



The Supreme Court of Canada used the rulings in both Roe and Doe 
v. Bolton as grounds to find Canada's federal law restricting 
access to abortions unconstitutional. That Canadian case, R. v. 
Morgentaler, was decided in 1988.[80]




Webster v. Reproductive Health ServicesMain article: Webster v. 
Reproductive Health Services




In a 5–4 decision in 1989's Webster v. Reproductive Health 
Services, Chief Justice Rehnquist, writing for the Court, declined 
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to explicitly overrule Roe, because "none of the challenged 
provisions of the Missouri Act properly before us conflict with 
the Constitution."[81] In this case, the Court upheld several 
abortion restrictions, and modified the Roe trimester 
framework.[81]



In concurring opinions, O'Connor refused to reconsider Roe, and 
Justice Antonin Scalia criticized the Court and O'Connor for not 
overruling Roe.[81] Blackmun – author of the Roe opinion – stated 
in his dissent that White, Kennedy and Rehnquist were "callous" 
and "deceptive," that they deserved to be charged with "cowardice 
and illegitimacy," and that their plurality opinion "foments 
disregard for the law."[81] White had recently opined that the 
majority reasoning in Roe v. Wade was "warped."[79]



PLANNED PARENTHOOD V. CASEY



During initial deliberations for Planned Parenthood v. Casey 
(1992), an initial majority of five Justices (Rehnquist, White, 
Scalia, Kennedy, and Thomas) were willing to effectively overturn 
Roe. Kennedy changed his mind after the initial conference,[82] 
and O'Connor, Kennedy, and Souter joined Blackmun and Stevens to 
reaffirm the central holding of Roe,[83] saying, "At the heart of 
liberty is the right to define one's own concept of existence, of 
meaning, of the universe, and of the mystery of human life."[84] 
Only Justice Blackmun would have retained Roe entirely and struck 
down all aspects of the statute at issue in Casey.



Scalia's dissent acknowledged that abortion rights are of "great 
importance to many women", but asserted that it is not a liberty 
protected by the Constitution, because the Constitution does not 
mention it, and because longstanding traditions have permitted it 
to be legally proscribed. Scalia concluded: "[B]y foreclosing all 
democratic outlet for the deep passions this issue arouses, by 
banishing the issue from the political forum that gives all 
participants, even the losers, the satisfaction of a fair hearing 
and an honest fight, by continuing the imposition of a rigid 
national rule instead of allowing for regional differences, the 
Court merely prolongs and intensifies the anguish."[84]





STENBERG V. CARHART




During the 1990s, Nebraska attempted to ban a certain second-
trimester abortion procedure known as intact dilation and 
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extraction (sometimes called partial birth abortion). The Nebraska 
ban allowed other second-trimester abortion procedures called 
dilation and evacuation abortions. Ginsburg (who replaced White) 
stated, "this law does not save any fetus from destruction, for it 
targets only 'a method of performing abortion'."[85] The Supreme 
Court struck down the Nebraska ban by a 5–4 vote in Stenberg v. 
Carhart (2000), citing a right to use the safest method of second 
trimester abortion.




Kennedy, who had co-authored the 5-4 Casey decision upholding Roe, 
was among the dissenters in Stenberg, writing that Nebraska had 
done nothing unconstitutional.[85] Kennedy described the second 
trimester abortion procedure that Nebraska was not seeking to 
prohibit: "The fetus, in many cases, dies just as a human adult or 
child would: It bleeds to death as it is torn from limb from limb. 
The fetus can be alive at the beginning of the dismemberment 
process and can survive for a time while its limbs are being torn 
off." Kennedy wrote that since this dilation and evacuation 
procedure remained available in Nebraska, the state was free to 
ban the other procedure sometimes called "partial birth 
abortion."[85]



The remaining three dissenters in Stenberg – Thomas, Scalia, and 
Rehnquist – disagreed again with Roe: "Although a State may permit 
abortion, nothing in the Constitution dictates that a State must 
do so."




GONZALES V. CARHART




In 2003, Congress passed the Partial-Birth Abortion Ban Act, which 
led to a lawsuit in the case of Gonzales v. Carhart. The Court had 
previously ruled in Stenberg v. Carhart that a state's ban on 
"partial birth abortion" was unconstitutional because such a ban 
would not allow for the health of the woman. The membership of the 
Court changed after Stenberg, with John Roberts and Samuel Alito 
replacing Rehnquist and O'Connor, respectively. Further, the ban 
at issue in Gonzales v. Carhart was a clear federal statute, 
rather than a relatively vague state statute as in the Stenberg 
case.



On April 18, 2007, the Supreme Court handed down a 5 to 4 decision 
upholding the constitutionality of the Partial-Birth Abortion Ban 
Act. Kennedy wrote the majority opinion, asserting that Congress 
was within its power to generally ban the procedure, although the 



137.

Court left the door open for as-applied challenges. Kennedy's 
opinion did not reach the question whether the Court's prior 
decisions in Roe v. Wade, Planned Parenthood v. Casey, and 
Stenberg v. Carhart were valid, and instead the Court said that 
the challenged statute is consistent with those prior decisions 
whether or not those prior decisions were valid.




Joining the majority were Chief Justice John Roberts, Scalia, 
Thomas, and Alito. Ginsburg and the other three justices 
dissented, contending that the ruling ignored Supreme Court 
abortion precedent, and also offering an equality-based 
justification for that abortion precedent. Thomas filed a 
concurring opinion, joined by Scalia, contending that the Court's 
prior decisions in Roe v. Wade and Planned Parenthood v. Casey 
should be reversed, and also noting that the Partial-Birth 
Abortion Ban Act may exceed the powers of Congress under the 
Commerce Clause.



ACTIVITIES OF NORMA MCCORVEY




Norma McCorvey became a member of the pro-life movement in 1995; 
she now supports making abortion illegal. In 1998, she testified 
to Congress:




It was my pseudonym, Jane Roe, which had been used to create the 
"right" to abortion out of legal thin air. But Sarah Weddington 
and Linda Coffee never told me that what I was signing would allow 
women to come up to me 15, 20 years later and say, "Thank you for 
allowing me to have my five or six abortions. Without you, it 
wouldn't have been possible." Sarah never mentioned women using 
abortions as a form of birth control. We talked about truly 
desperate and needy women, not women already wearing maternity 
clothes.[10]




As a party to the original litigation, she sought to reopen the 
case in U.S. District Court in Texas to have Roe v. Wade 
overturned. 




However, the Fifth Circuit decided that her case was moot, in 
McCorvey v. Hill.[86] In a concurring opinion, Judge Edith Jones 
agreed that McCorvey was raising legitimate questions about 
emotional and other harm suffered by women who have had abortions, 
about increased resources available for the care of unwanted 
children, and about new scientific understanding of fetal 
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development, but Jones said she was compelled to agree that the 
case was moot. On February 22, 2005, the Supreme Court refused to 
grant a writ of certiorari, and McCorvey's appeal ended.




PRESIDENTIAL POSITIONS



President Richard Nixon did not publicly comment about the 
decision.[87] In private conversation later revealed as part of 
the Nixon tapes, Nixon said "There are times when an abortion is 
necessary, I know that. When you have a black and a white" (a 
reference to interracial pregnancies) "or a rape."[88][89] 
However, Nixon was also concerned that greater access to abortions 
would foster "permissiveness," and said that "it breaks the 
family."[88]



Generally, presidential opinion has been split between major party 
lines. The Roe decision was opposed by Presidents Gerald Ford,[90] 
Ronald Reagan,[91] and George W. Bush.[92] President George H.W. 
Bush also opposed Roe, though he had supported abortion rights 
earlier in his career.[93][94]




President Jimmy Carter supported legal abortion from an early 
point in his political career, in order to prevent birth defects 
and in other extreme cases; he encouraged the outcome in Roe and 
generally supported abortion rights.[95] Roe was also supported by 
President Bill Clinton.[96] President Barack Obama has taken the 
position that "Abortions should be legally available in accordance 
with Roe v. Wade."[97]



STATE LAWS REGARDING ROE




Since 2010 there has been an increase in state restrictions on 
abortion. Several states have enacted so-called trigger laws which 
would take effect in the event that Roe v. Wade is overturned. 
Those states include Arkansas, Illinois, Kentucky, Louisiana, 
Mississippi, North Dakota and South Dakota.[98] Additionally, many 
states did not repeal pre-1973 statutes that criminalized 
abortion, and some of those statutes could again be in force if 
Roe were reversed.[99]



Other states have passed laws to maintain the legality of abortion 
if Roe v. Wade is overturned. Those states include California, 
Connecticut, Hawaii, Maine, Maryland, Nevada and Washington.[98]



The Mississippi Legislature has attempted to make abortion 
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infeasible without having to overturn Roe v. Wade. 



However the law is currently being challenged in Federal courts 
and has been temporarily blocked.[100]




ROE V. WADE, PART DEUX



Posted: May 13, 2006 1:00 a.m. Eastern © 2006 WorldNetDaily.com



A letter to Bill Clinton written by the co-counsel who 
successfully argued the Roe v. Wade decision urged the then-
president-elect to "eliminate the barely educated, unhealthy and 
poor segment of our country" by liberalizing abortion laws.



Ron Weddington, who with his wife Sarah Weddington represented 
"Jane Roe," sent the four-page letter to President Clinton's 
transition team before Clinton took office in January 1993.
The missive turned up in an exhibit put together by the watchdog 
legal group Judicial Watch, which has been researching the Clinton 
administration's policy on the abortion drug RU-486, notes James 
Taranto in the Wall Street Journal's Best of the Web.




Weddington told the president-elect: "I don't think you are going 
to go very far in reforming the country until we have a better 
educated, healthier, wealthier population."
He said the new leader can "start immediately to eliminate the 
barely educated, unhealthy and poor segment of our country."



Weddington qualified his statement, saying, "No, I'm not 
advocating some sort of mass extinction of these unfortunate 
people. Crime, drugs and disease are already doing that. The 
problem is that their numbers are not only replaced but increased 
by the birth of millions of babies to people who can't afford to 
have babies.




"There, I've said it. It's what we all know is true, but we only 
whisper it, because as liberals who believe in individual rights, 
we view any program which might treat the disadvantaged 
differently as discriminatory, mean-spirited and ... well ... so 
Republican."




Weddington explained he was "not proposing that you send federal 
agents armed with Depo-Provera dart guns to the ghetto. You should 
use persuasion rather than coercion."



He points to President Clinton and his soon-to-be first lady 
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Hillary Rodham Clinton as the "perfect example."




"Could either of you have gone to law school and achieved anything 
close to what you have if you had three or four or more children 
before you were 20?" he asked. "No! You waited until you were 
established and in your 30's to have one child. That is what 
sensible people do."




Later, Weddington took a shot at the "religious right."




"Having convinced the poor that they can't get out of poverty when 
they have all those extra mouths to feed, you will have to provide 
the means to prevent the extra mouths, because abstinence doesn't 
work. The religious right has had 12 years to preach its message. 
It's time to officially recognize that people are going to have 
sex and what we need to do as a nation is prevent as much disease 
and as many poor babies as possible."



Weddington then argued that with 30 million abortions up to that 
point since Roe v. Wade was decided in 1973, America is a much 
better place.



"Think of all the poverty, crime and misery ... and then add 30 
million unwanted babies to the scenario," he said. "We lost a lot 
of ground during the Reagan-Bush religious orgy. We don't have a 
lot of time left."



The lawyer also delved into biblical theology.




"The biblical exhortation to 'be fruitful and multiply' was 
directed toward a small tribe, surrounded by enemies," he argued. 
"We are long past that. Our survival depends upon our developing a 
population where everyone contributes. We don't need more cannon 
fodder. We don't need more parishioners. We don't need more cheap 
labor. We don't need more poor babies."



In his postscript, Weddington said: "I was co-counsel in Roe v. 
Wade, [and] have sired zero children and one fetus, the abortion 
of which was recently recounted by my ex-wife in her book, "A 
Question of Choice" (Grosset/Putnam, 1992) I had a vasectomy in 
1969 and have never had one moment of regret."




The Weddingtons divorced in 1974.




Their client in the 1973 case, Norma McCorvey, recently attempted 
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to challenge the ruling that struck down all state laws 
restricting abortion, arguing changes in law and new scientific 
research make the prior decision "no longer just."



Commenting on a 2004 court ruling dismissing the challenge, Sarah 
Weddington said those who filed it "got publicity but the 
publicity actually has been very helpful for those of us who 
believe the government should not be involved."




After announcement of McCorvey's challenge, Weddington received 
about two dozen offers to help defend the Roe decision.




POST WADE II




You are poor or religious? Go away, only the rich liberals should 
be allowed to procreate! Gee, I suppose offering a pro-natal 
alternative never quite caught their mind. Unless they are poor, 
dumb wetbacks who vote democratic, of course.




[SIDEBAR: A federal judge, a Clinton liberal appointee, threw out 
McCorvey's case saying "too much time had passed" if you can 
believe that liberal white-wash. As we have written before, maybe 
the same thing can be said to Dred Scott or Anne Frank.]



Meanwhile, the dead-baby pork keeps on coming to liberal lawyers 
and lawmakers while the poor are screwed out of safe and fair 
housing, jobs, education and a future. But there is always 
federally funded abortion thanks to John and Sybil Edwards, 
Pelosi, Reid, the Clintons, Barney "Fits of Fury" Frank and Beirut 
"H-bomb" Osama!




Democrats use abortion not for choice but to kill the children of 
the poor in order to reduce their number and therefore, in their 
minds, reduce poverty and crime. The result =  33,000, 000 
(Updated, guess what? 11,000,000 illegal wetbacks was a typical 
CARTER/CLINTON/OBAMA DEMOCRATIC lie!)  violent, socialist, mostly 
Hispanic wetbacks.



At the end of the Clinton administration, news teams went into 
Black "hoods" and asked how the last eight years has changed their 
lives. The answer was almost universal: "Not a damn thing has 
changed. People are still on drugs, getting shot, jobless, or in 
jail."
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Twelve plus years later, and not a damn thing has changed. If only 
they had MORE on-demand an abortion. 




I guess to much time has passed. 




--------------------------------



12) THE EFRAT SOCIETY 



Jews are that important to this culture war. Money, power, media, 
whatever the typecast. Be it Marxist Red Diaper Babies of Leninist 
and Trotskyites in Greenwich Village to modern day NARAL. 



However, as doctrine goes, their most orthodox are pro-life and 
their most reformed are the profiteers of the profane. 




Unfortunately, mostly the reformed are at the mediums that put out 
into popular culture that which they want to control. 




But now, some see how their actions are destroying Israel from 
within as badly as the United States. And making them both just as 
they did in Russia from Marx-Lenin-Trotsky till today, when now, 
Russia must become pro-Natal or perish through barbaric illegal 
immigration.




EFRAT (ORGANIZATION)





Efrat is an Israeli anti-abortion group which tries to convince 
Jewish women not to undergo abortions. To this end, the 
organization distributes explanatory materials and offers economic 
aid to pregnant women considering abortion.



The name "Efrat" comes from I Chronicles, in which Efrat is the 
name of Caleb's wife (according to Jewish tradition, she is none 
other than Miriam). The Midrash Rabbah writes, "Why was she called 
Efrat? Because Israel was fruitful ("paru") and multiplied through 
her." This refers to her actions against Pharaoh's decree of 
infanticide, by which she saved the lives of many Israelite 
children.



Efrat's explanatory materials demonstrate the fetus' qualities of 
life during the different stages of pregnancy, with the goal of 
showing that the fetus is a living being. Additionally, the 
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organization presents the medical dangers resulting from abortion, 
stories of women who had an abortion and later regretted it, and 
stories of women who planned to have an abortion but ultimately 
did not.



Since the beginning of the 21st century, the organization has 
concentrated on providing financial support to pregnant women who 
plan on having an abortion due to their economic situation.
The organization's approach is illustrated by the following, 
quoted from Efrat's website:




What is an abortion? Abortion means ending the life of child who 
is not sufficiently developed to survive outside its mother’s 
womb. Although the vast majority of abortions are performed on 
socio-economic grounds, an abortion does not resolve financial or 
social difficulties. Very often, the psychological scars caused by 
an abortion only serve to complicate existing problems. Sometimes, 
it takes women a lifetime to resolve these issues. Economic and 
social problems can be worked out. Situations can - and do - 
change. But a life can never be restored.
The organization's main offices are located in Jerusalem, and is 
led by Dr. Eli J. Schussheim, and, according to the organization's 
website, has 2,800 volunteers working on the streets in Israel.



According to the publications by the organization, in 2006 it 
prevented the abortion of about 2,600 fetuses, and, in total, has 
prevented about 25,000 abortions as of 2007.




A banner of Efrat, 2012. 




The text: "Eventually, Birth will determine our existence as 
jewish state"[edit] 




CRITICISM



Various bodies, among them Mishpacha Hadasha ("New Family"), have 
attacked the organization. The central complaint is that the 
religious stance of the organization supports the protection of 
the pregnancy at almost any price and can make both mother and 
child miserable, such as in cases of teen pregnancies, or 
pregnancies that involve medical danger.



A law proposed by Knesset Member Reshef Chayne of Shinui attempted 
to prevent Efrat from providing information to women considering 
abortion, on the basis that this involves harassment of the 
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pregnant woman. The law was not passed, and certain legalists 
attacked it.




Another criticism was that the organization would station women 
outside offices where abortion permits are issued, with the aim of 
appealing to women visiting the offices. The Israel Religious 
Action Center appealed against the rules which regulate the pay 
grade of those who volunteer for National Service by participating 
in Efrat's activities, claiming "infringement of privacy, dignity 
and freedom of conscience of the women," an appeal which was 
dismissed by the Supreme Court of Israel.



In 2012, Efrat "ambassadors" were criticized for encouraging a 
pregnant teen not to have an abortion, because the teen couple 
later attempted suicide.[1]



In response, Efrat claims that a stance opposing abortion is 
legitimate, and that in many cases, going through with an abortion 
will later make the woman miserable. Additionally, the 
organization claims that it does not coerce women to not perform 
an abortion, and only provides information. It also wants to 
ensure that women are not forced into abortions out of economic 
concerns.



ABORTION IN ISRAEL



Abortion in Israel is legal under certain circumstances, subject 
to the approval of a committee for pregnancy termination.



[edit] 1977 penal codeClauses 312-321 of the 1977 penal code limit 
the circumstances when an abortion is legal in Israel. Abortions 
can only be performed in Israel by licenced gynecologists in 
recognized medical facilities that are specifically and publicly 
recognized as a provider of abortions.[1] Abortions must be 
approved by the termination committee.




CIRCUMSTANCES UNDER WHICH ABORTION IS LEGAL



A termination committee (death panel?) approves abortions, under 

sub-section 316a,[1] in the following circumstances:



1. The woman is younger than seventeen (the legal marriage age in 
Israel) or older than forty.




2. The pregnancy was conceived under illegal circumstances (rape, 
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statutory rape etc.), an incestuous relationship, or outside of 
marriage.



3. The fetus may have a physical or mental birth defect.




4. Continued pregnancy may put the woman's life in risk, or damage 
her physically or mentally.



In cases where the woman is granted an abortion due to the baby 
being conceived under illegal circumstances or incest, the fetus 
has a serious physical or mental defect, or the mother's physical 
and mental health is in danger, the state pays for the abortion. 




In all other cases, the woman is charged.



Women who get pregnant while doing their military service are 
entitled to free, state-financed abortion.[2]




There are 41 termination committees operating in public or private 
hospitals across Israel. These committees consist of a physician 
whose field of expertise is obstetrics or gynecology, another 
physician who is either a family doctor, psychiatrist, internist 
or gynecologist, and a social worker. At least one member must be 
a woman. Six separate committees consider abortion requests when 
the fetus is beyond 24 weeks old.




In practice, most requests for abortion are granted, and leniency 
is shown especially under the clause for emotional or 
psychological damage to the pregnant woman. In addition, many 
abortions are performed illegally in private doctors' clinics 
without approval from a committee. About 40,000 abortions take 
place in Israel every year, about half of them legal.[3][4]
[edit] 





SOCIOECONOMIC CIRCUMSTANCES



When the relevant section of the penal code was originally 
written, it contained a "social clause" permitting women to seek 
abortions for social reasons, such as economic distress.[1] The 
clause was withdrawn in 1980 under the initiative of the Orthodox 
parties (see Shas, United Torah Judaism and National Religious 
Party).




This clause is still under debate in Israel. In 2004, MK Reshef 
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Chen of Shinui submitted an addendum to reinstate the clause, 
arguing that under present circumstances, women with financial 
problems must lie to the termination committee to obtain approval 
under the emotional or psychological damage clause, and that "no 
advanced country forces its citizens to lie in order to preserve 
religious, chauvinistic, patronizing archaic values." Women's 
organizations such as Naamat voiced their agreement with the 
proposal.[5]



UNRESTRICTED ABORTION




In 2006, MK Zehava Gal-On of Meretz proposed a bill that would 
eliminate the termination committee, effectively decriminalizing 
unrestricted abortion. Gal-On argued that women with financial 
means can have abortions in private clinics, bypassing the 
committee and therefore gaining rights based on their wealth. The 
bill was rejected by a wide margin.



STRUCTURE OF THE COMMITTEE



The termination committee consists of three members, at least one 
of which is a woman. Of the three members, two must be licenced 
physicians, one an expert on obstetrics and gynaecology, and the 
other one either OB/GYN, internal medicine, psychiatry, family 
medicine or public health. 



The third member of the committee must be a social worker.[1]



JUDAISM ON ABORTION




The Torah contains no direct references to pregnancy termination, 
only to miscarriage following violent altercation.



THE MISHNAH REFERENCE IN OHOLOT 7 




OHOLOT 7 has been open to debate. Although the verse does not 
refer directly to abortion, it does refer to a case of life-
threatening childbirth and, if the birth is partial or the head 
has not yet emerged, the fetus can be killed to save the life of 
the woman (see pikuach nefesh).



Maimonides codified in the Mishneh Torah that the definition of 
murder according to the Noahide Laws includes a person who kills 
"even one unborn in the womb of its mother," and adds that such a 
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person is liable for the death penalty. 



The killing of an embryo is also recognized as murder in the 
Talmud Sanhedrin 57b: "A heathen is executed... for the murder of 
an embryo... Because it is written, Whoso sheddeth the blood of 
man within [another] man, shall his blood be shed. What is a man 
within another man? An embryo in his mother's womb." Another 
explicit reference to abortion is in the Zohar, where it is 
likewise forbidden.




In regard to life-risking pregnancies, Jewish scholar Rashi said 
that a fetus is not a viable soul until it's been born, and 
killing it to save the woman is permitted. Maimonides supported 
the ruling using din rodef (Hebrew: ??? ?????), thus likening an 
endangering pregnancy to the fetus killing the woman.



The question of the fetus's viability is addressed in two sources 
in the Talmud: in Yevamot 69, 2 the fetus in the first forty days 
of pregnancy is likened to water, in Nida 8, 2 the fetus is 
recognized from the second trimester, three months into the 
pregnancy.




Jewish law permits abortion in order to save the life of the 
mother. Various Jewish scholars have expressed additional lenient 
stances on abortions under specific circumstances. These include 
contemporary scholar Eliezer Waldenberg, who argued in favor of 
abortions in cases of serious birth defects or extreme mental or 
psychological danger to the woman.





ABORTION DEBATE IN ISRAEL




The abortion debate in Israel exists, although it is marginalized 
by more publicized and controversial issues. The debate as to the 
morality of abortion is antecendental to the debate about 
separation of religion and state in the context of Israel as a 
Jewish and democratic country.




Liberal political parties such as Meretz and Shinui argue in favor 
of legalized abortion for reasons of personal liberty. Women's 
organizations such as Naamat[6] and Shdulat HaNashim (women's 
lobby)[7] argue in favor for feminist, pro-choice reasons, such as 
reproductive rights.




Jewish Orthodox organizations, including political parties, argue 
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against abortion as opposed to the Halakhah and therefore not 
acceptable in a Jewish country. 



Political parties include Shas, a Sephardic Haredi party, United 
Torah Judaism, an Ashkenazi Haredi party, and the National 
Religious Party, a zionist Orthodox party. 



A study published in 2001 found that opposition to abortion among 
Israelis was correlated to strong religious beliefs — particularly 
Haredi beliefs — below-average income, larger family size, and 
identification with right-wing politics.[8]



Efrat[9] is a religious organization that lobbies against 
abortions, as well as offering financial support for women who are 
considering abortion for economic reasons. Efrat's campaign 
includes stickers with the slogan, "Don't abort me" (Hebrew: ?? 
????? ?????).



Be'ad Chaim[10] is a pro-life nonprofit association.
A third organization which provides financial support and 
counseling to women who consider undergoing an abortion is Just 
One Life (J.O.L.) [11] - which in Hebrew is known as Nefesh Achat 
B'Yisrael.




--------------------------------



13) 4-3-1: ABORTION ACTIVIST’S “GANG OF 
EIGHT” AND SEVEN STEPS OF AN OLIGARCHY



"I intend to go right on appointing highly qualified individuals 
of the highest personal integrity to the bench, individuals who 
understand the danger of short-circuiting the electoral process 
and disenfranchising the people through judicial activism."  - 
Ronald Reagan



THE MOST IMPORTANT ISSUE IN AMERICA TODAY



OBAMA: AMERICA’S GOLLEM 




THE CULTURE WAR




-8-
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8 and 7 - SOME DARE CALL IT CONSPIRACY




Or




IF CHINA HAD THE GANG OF FOUR (4) TYRANTS . . .  AMERICA HAS THE 
JUDICIAL-ACTIVIST GANG OF EIGHT (8) and SEVEN (7) STEPS OF 
TOTALITARIANISM




GANG OF EIGHT(8):



One (1) District Court Judge,



(2 of 3) Circuit Court of Appeals Judges,
and (4) Four + One Supreme Court Justices working in consort with 
the Rule of Four and Writ of Certiorari!



See Breyer (Gore classmate!), Ginsburg (ACLU Council!), Kagan 
(Obamacare architect), Sotomayor, and then Roberts or Kennedy 
(Bork left-over) from the 9th District Court of Appeals...



See Brennan, Blackman, Marshall, Warren, Douglas before!




See Black, Douglas, Murphy, Rutledge plus one before them!



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Rule_of_four



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Certiorari#United_States_Law





-7-




SEVEN (7) STEPS:




These are the seven (7) steps used by the progressives and 
illustrate how the modern, liberal, judicial activist -- and their 
positive law, culture warmongers -- are strategically managing the 
liberal tyrannical (8) above.



Federalism relies on limited government and TRUE STATES RIGHTS, 
not the whim of liberal justices without Amendment to their 
respective Constitutions. The same holds true within EACH STATE. 
This federal 8 and 7 is the nuclear option of the liberals whose 
one or two judicial activists in their states do not OVERTURN the 
true will of the people set forth by people by Amendment or 
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legislature.




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Judicial_activism




Here are SEVEN (7) steps showing how the modern, liberal, Judicial 
Activist, Culture War is strategically managed.




STEP 1




Should your respective liberal, State Supreme Court not overturn 
the morality of natural law and create progressive stare’ decisis 
(both vertical stare’ decisis, and especially horizontal stare’ 
decisis) their next move is this getting one liberal Federal 
District Court Judge, who is, of course, a liberal, a culture war 
ally, and will not only try the case but automatically rule in the 
liberal's favor! 



There are 94 Federal District Courts nationally; 1-4 in each 
state. ALL judges therein appointed by mostly liberal POTUS, 
Senate and Recess methods by the liberal likes of Carter, Clinton, 
and Obama. Let’s use a Northern California District Court. Say, 
San Francisco, or Oakland, what a stretch! Guess who they almost 
always rule in favor for? The progressive.



This is the easy step. The liberal judges, or those who will 
become yet another, liberal, stare decisis seeking, progressive, 
'friend of the Court' like Abe Fortis was.  Fortis  who went on 
the Supreme Court only to resign in shame! WANT it in a federal 
trial -- and not 10th Amendment States' Rights -- so you are not 
pressed on the 10th Amendment/state-federal issue with the liberal 
judges! 



They will accept almost any case to block ANY thing to do with 
God, Christians, Home Schooling, abortion, illegal immigration, 
America First, traditional morality, etc!



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Abe_fortis




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/U.S._District_Courts



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/U.S._District_Court_for_the_Northern_
District_of_California



Again, see Michael Newdow for the most patent example! He was shot 
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down at the District level but he had a safe harbor . . . the 9th 
Circuit U.S. District Court of Appeals!




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Michael_Newdow



Oh, the 9th gave us Associate Justice Anthony Kennedy. 




Read Judge Byron White's minority opinion on legislation from the 
Bench in Roe v. Wade, and so forth, and Antonin Scalia especially.




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Byron_White



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Antonin_Scalia



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Stare_decisis



So now a small, insolent, progressive, liberal minority -- using 
federal/legal-terrorist/Judicial Activism to violate, and 
circumvent Checks and Balances, States Rights, Federalism, and 
Separation of Powers -- are tearing the Constitution to shreds. 
Exiling it more likely, and all under the guise of calling it a 
living document. 



Well, if it's living, then like the Tibetan Monks or Thomas Sowell 
would say, it's dying!



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Separation_of_powers_under_the_United
_States_Constitution




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Checks_and_balances




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Federalism#United_States




Even at this level and up, the contra-positive for liberals is to 
take laws passed in the state that liberals support, and use the 
same illegal route to get them to Federal levels. Thus, their ONE 
STATE law must become Federal law for all states or "horizontal 
stare decisis" a different route from their "vertical stare 
decisis" as mentioned above . . .  



So-called HOMOSEXUAL "marriage" in one damn state is the perfect 
example and the mostly progressive liberals falsely scream "States 
Rights!" or "Federalism!" and then mutter  "stare decisis" as they 
try to invoke in to all Americans; when in reality they are 



152.

screaming "Liberal Oligarchy" and either misusing or destroying 
Constitutional Clauses they see fit to abuse, use or eschew!!



The U.S. Constitution IS in exile (not living) as the Culture War 
goes on!



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Constitution_in_Exile



Four examples of liberal, Judicial, Activists misusing clauses:




E.g. 1 (Ruby Ridge): http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Supremacy_clause



[There is a good (but not all) list of clauses at the bottom of 
the Supremacy Clause]




E.g. 2 (Illegal Immigrant Mexican):  
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Citizenship_Clause




E.g. 3 (Eminent Domain, Private Use, and the Privacy Clauses):  
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Takings_Clause#United_States




E.g. 4 (The 10th Amendment): 
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Commerce_Clause



STEP 2




But if you can't find a sympathetic Federal District Court Judge 
to overturn the law, or state statute, clause or not, then appeal 
to their respective sympathetic, liberal, appellate judges of one 
of the 11 Federal Circuit Courts of Appeal that applies nationally 
to the original District Court. Again, let’s use San Francisco, 
9th Circuit Court of Appeal. Who, in turn, appoints three judges -- 
again, most of whom were appointed by Carter/Clinton/Obama, so do 
the math! -- of whom it will take two (2) of the three (3) to 
either overturn a law that only an insolent minority of humans do 
not like; or they will rule in favor of the most ludicrous, pro-
progressive litigation in order to "open new ground," id est, 
socially engineer vertical stare’ decisis by the "legislating 
amorality via positive law from the bench."



It is they who will either overturn a law ONLY A FEW sick humans 
do not like, or will rule in favor of the most ludicrous, pro-
progressive litigation in order to "open new ground," id est, 
socially engineer by the aforementioned "legislating amorality 
from the bench."
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http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Certiorari#United_States_Law




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United_States_court_of_appeals



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United_States_Court_of_Appeals_for_th
e_Ninth_Circuit




Newdow then appealed to the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals to murder 
the Pledge of Allegiance, and of course, was victorious by a 
whopping 2-1 margin.




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Michael_Newdow



THE 9TH DISTRICT COURT OF APPEALS 




The most overturned court in the United States. Of the scores of 
cases the Supreme Court decided this past term through opinions, 
56 cases arose from the federal appellate courts, three from the 
federal district courts, and 21 from the state courts. The court 
reversed or vacated the judgment of the lower court in 59 of these 
cases. Specifically, the justices overturned 40 of the 56 
judgments arising from the federal appellate courts (or 71%), two 
of the three judgments coming from the federal district courts (or 
67%), and 17 of the 21 judgments issued by state courts (or 81%).



Notably, the 9th Circuit accounted for both 30 percent of the 
cases (24 of 80) and 30 percent of the reversals (18 of 59) the 
Supreme Court decided by full written opinions this term. In 
addition, the 9th Circuit was responsible for more than a third 
(35%, or 8 of 23) of the High Court’s unanimous reversals that 
were issued by published opinions. Thus, on the whole, the 9th 
Circuit’s rulings accounted for more reversals this past term than 
all the state courts across the country combined and represented 
nearly half of the overturned judgments (45%) of the federal 
appellate courts.



It is they who will either overturn a law ONLY A FEW sick humans 
do not like, or will rule in favor of the most ludicrous, pro-
progressive litigation in order to "open new ground," id est, 
socially engineer by the aforementioned "legislating amorality 
from the bench."




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Certiorari#United_States_Law
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http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United_States_court_of_appeals



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United_States_Court_of_Appeals_for_th
e_Ninth_Circuit




Newdow then appealed to the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals to murder 
the Pledge of Allegiance, and of course, was victorious by a 
whopping 2-1 margin.




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Michael_Newdow



Again, the 9th gave us Associate Justice Anthony Kennedy. 



STEP 3




If that somehow fails. The Supreme Court's Gang of Four + One then 
either refuses to review, or even if a Cert is ordered, refuse to 
overturn the view of only one (1) liberal District Court Judge, or 
two-three (2 of 3) liberal, e.g., District Court of Appeals' 
Judges. Or, in most cases, both! It is now etched in stone.



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Certiorari#United_States_Law




In Newdow's case, it was shot down as even a few Democrats saw 
this insanity and the Supreme Court overturned the 9th's ruling. 
That happens 80% of the time, what does that tell you?




Again, the 9th gave us Associate Justice Anthony Kennedy. 



STEP 4




However, if Step 3 fails they keep up the circular attack on God, 
Christians, the unborn, gun rights, free speech, real Americans, 
and American traditional morality as it does not stop there. Have 
yet another liberal, District Court Judge, somewhere, use whatever 
case that failed in steps 1 or 2 or 3 before as PRECEDENT once 
more for ruling part of it again  as UNCONSTITUTIONAL, and now 
must be appealed again to a U.S. District Court of Appeal, 
probably the 9th again, then off again the Supreme Court! Get the 
idea? Social and moral attrition as they define deviancy down to 
its lowest being.
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But the circular attack on God, Christians, the unborn, gun 
rights, free speech, real Americans, and American traditional 
morality does not stop there. YET ANOTHER LIBERAL, District Court 
Judge, Lawrence Karlton, even though yet another 9th Circuit Court 
of Appeals lousy ruling, id est, Newdow, was over-turned by the 
U.S. Supreme Court and lambasted even by a few Democrats, Karlton 
used the Newdow Pledge of Allegiance case as PRECEDENT for ruling 
the Pledge of Allegiance as UNCONSTITUTIONAL, and now must be 
appealed again to a U.S. District Court of Appeal, probably the 
9th again, then off again the Supreme Court! 




GET IT? ON AND ON UNTIL THEY WEAR YOUR DOWN. THIS IS 
TALMUDIC/TROTSKY/LENINISM. 



Only, if you are conservative seeking justice you are shot down at 
the District Court for some ludicrous reason (e.g., Mary McCorvey, 
a.k.a. JANE ROE was told too much time has passed!), and even if 
you appeal, it will then be denied by the liberals as the 
appellate level of any of the Circuit Courts of Appeal, then 
eventually, even if the rule of four gets it there denied by the 
Rule of Four + One!




STEP 5




As Steps 1-4 continue, the checks to this rampage a Culture War 
oligarchy is difficult. It only takes one or two liberal Democrats 
in key positions in Congress -- Reid, for example, and they are 
ALL party to this GANG OF EIGHT(8)! -- to halt ANY Congressional 
checks to this "legislating amorality from the bench," aka 
Judicial activism, aka positive law. This makes the judicial GANG 
OF EIGHT(8) officially an oligarchy! Now the odds are slim and 
none, and slim left town.




Checks to this rampage of the progressive, Culture War oligarchy 
are simple. 




However, it only takes one or two liberal Democrats in key 
positions in Congress (and they are ALL party to this GANG OF 
EIGHT!) to halt ANY Congressional Checks to  this "legislating 
(amorality) from the bench."




And with insolent minority of idiots past and present like the 
Harry Reid, BERNIE Sanders, Ted Kennedy, Barney Frank, Waxman, 
Wasserman-Shultz, Wexler, Schumer, Durbin, Blumenauer, Beirut 
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Osama, Hillary, Boxer, Harkin, Lieberman, Feingold, Levin, 
Feinstein,  Hoyer, and Nancy "Baltimore Botox" Pelosi (San 
Francisco, where else?) the odds are slim and none, and slim left 
town.



This is a GREAT article on the subject of Congressional Checks of 
Judicial Activism by Edwin Meese (AG - Reagan, 1981-88).




http://legalminds.lp.findlaw.com/list/queerlaw-edit/msg00188.html




Read the article but here are some highlights about how Congress 
can check this insanity:




(1) The Senate should use its confirmation authority to block the 
appointment of activist federal judges. Not now with that nut 
Leahy supporting them on the Judiciary Committee!



(2) Congress should strip the (LIBERAL) American Bar Association 
of its special role in the judicial selection process. Not now, 
they are all lawyers!




(3) Congress should exercise its power to limit the jurisdiction 
of the federal courts.



Congress has great control over the jurisdiction of the lower 
federal courts. Article III, Section 1, of the Constitution 
provides that "[t]he judicial power of the United States, shall be 
vested in one supreme Court, and in such inferior Courts as the 




Congress may from time to time ordain and establish."



[Emphasis added.] 



It is well-established that since Congress has total discretion 
over whether to create the lower federal courts, it also has great 
discretion over the jurisdiction of those courts it chooses to 
create. 



In fact, Congress has in the past withdrawn jurisdiction from the 
lower federal courts when it became dissatisfied with their 
performance or concluded that state courts were the better forum 
for certain types of cases. The Supreme Court has repeatedly 
upheld Congress's power to do so.




(4) The states should press Congress to amend the Constitution in 
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a way that will allow the states to ratify constitutional 
amendments in the future without the approval of Congress.



One reason judicial activism is so dangerous and undemocratic is 
that reversing or amending federal court decisions is so 
difficult. When a decision by the Supreme Court or a lower federal 
court is based on the Constitution, the decision cannot be 
reversed or altered except by a constitutional amendment. Such 
constitutional decisions are immune from presidential vetoes or 
congressional legislation.



Judges with life tenure show less restraint when their chances of 
being overruled by constitutional amendment are slight.




(5) Congress should stop the federalization of crime and the 
expansion of litigation in federal court.



Whenever Congress enacts a new federal criminal statute or a 
statute creating a cause-of-action in federal court, it enlarges 
the power and authority of the federal courts and provides more 
opportunities for judicial activism. At the same time, the 
federalization of crimes that have traditionally concerned state 
and local governments upsets the balance between the national 
government and the states. The following steps can help reduce the 
federalization of the law and once again restore balance to the 
federal-state relationship.



STEP 6




Working in lock-step to stop any Congressional Checks and Balances 
to rampant, liberally activist Judges -- and in sync with this 
liberal, judicial activist attack -- is the multi-media (i.e, 
ABC/CBS/NBC/CNN/MSNBC/TIME/NEWSWEEK/NY TIMES/LA TIMES/CHICAGO 
TRIBUNE/WASHINGTON POST/HBO/HOLLYWOOD, et al) who cover it up and 
issue ad hominem attacks on the righteous opponents. Again, it's 
the liberal, litigious, legal groups like the ACLU, ADL, SPLC, 
DOJ, GLAAD, PLANNED PARENTHOOD, and CAIR who will sue you and 
probably present the cases to the District Courts in the first 
place!! 



Add the Internet Gestapo (e.g., Soros/Clinton's Media Matters) who 
monitors and gives the daily talking points to 600 known media e-
mails. Those go to mostly anti-Christians -- and other liberal 
pols -- in all the media from a central source like Media Matters 
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to (just a few examples) people at TMZ, Salon, Slate, Daily Koz, 
Air America, U.S. News and World Report, The Democratic 
Underground, The Nation, The Smoking Gun, MoveOn.org, Chris 
Matthews, NPR, Public TV, The Atlantic, The View, New Yorker, 
Chuck Todd, Donny Deutch, Keith Olbermann,The Village Voice, 
Mother Jones, Jon Stewart, Rachel Maddow, Michael Moore, Stephen 
Colbert, The New Republic, Amnesty International. Code Pink, The 
Huffington Post, The Talk, Oprah, Harper's Magazine, David 
Letterman, Bill Maher, Jimmy Fallon, Craig Ferguson, Politico, the 
Daily Beast, the DNC, the Hollywood 100, and liberal blog hogs in 
general, etc., who then falsely attack those who they oppose.
And are then lent positive publicity, and ammo for Google bombs, 
for defending “new morality," and progressiveness by the 
aforementioned multi-media.



STEP 7




Finally, they have radical, anti-American, left wing, pseudo-
academic, and mostly liberal, white professors, brainwashing their 
minority-student, Peter Principle, lackey, minion, automaton 
whites, Hispanics and blacks, who will now ruin academic standards 
and reputations, even physically attack those students who would 
speak freely of the Culture War at their school publicly. 



And they do so under the odd guise of free speech, hoping they 
will destroy anyone who fights this Culture War against the 
revisionist Judicial Activism and their positive law. No matter 
the how evil the subject, no matter if it’s right or wrong, no 
matter if it’s purely moral.



CLINTON-GORE-OBAMA-DEMOCRATS ALL AGREE:




Ethics and Morals be damned! They declare that:




THE U.S. CONSTITUTION IS  A LIVING DOCUMENT!!    



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Living_Constitution




What 10th Amendment? 



What Federalism? 
Who ever read the Federalist Papers?



What a Natural Law?




http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Natural_law
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ROOTS 




THE 7-STEP, LIBERAL, CENTRALIZED OLIGARCHY



From the Leninists/Trotskyites of Jewish Greenwich Village (see 
the Hollywood 100 below) from 1917 on, to Brennan-Blackmon-
Marshall, to Souter-Ginsburg-Breyer and the 9th District Court of 
Appeals, to now thankfully dead Saul Alinsky-Abbie Hoffman-Jerry 
Rubin, and finally to George Soros-David Geffen-David Brock-TMZ-
Bill Maher-Jon Stewart and Company; their left-wing, anti-
Christian, terrorist Culture War - minus ETHICS and MORALS - is 
alive and well in Clinton/Obama Democrats.



TWO BASTARD PHILOSOPHIES:




Legal Positivism: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Legal_Positivism




Positive Law (see the IRS):



http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Positive_law



This legal positivism and positive law are the harbingers of a 
bastard, radical, socialist, amoral child called:



Judicial Activism: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Judicial_activism




According to Clinton-Gore-Obama Democrats the U.S. Constitution is 
living and changeable outside of Amendments, but a baby child in 
the womb is not even alive!



WITNESS LIST (partial): The Promise Keepers, The Oath Takers, 

Christian students and conservative college organizations, NRA, 
free speech, the Bible, the unborn, heterosexuals, the US 
Military, Christmas, the Catholic Church, Serbians, Coptics and 
Assyrians, Evangelicals, Rush Limbaugh, Sean Hannity, Andrew 
Whitehead, Sarah Palin, Tim Tebow, Joe McCarthy, Norman 
Finkelstein, the Tea Party, worldwide Christendom, and the 
Minutemen!





--------------------------------
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14) NARAL 



NARAL is an organization in the United States that engages in 
political action to oppose restrictions on abortion and expand 
access to abortion. NARAL is often used as a short form of the 
name. The organization was formerly known as the National 
Association for the Repeal of Abortion Laws, then the National 
Abortion Rights Action League, and later the National Abortion and 
Reproductive Rights Action League.





HISTORY




The precursor to NARAL was ARAL — the Association to Repeal 
Abortion Laws. ARAL was an expansion of the "Army of Three" — Pat 
Maginnis, Rowena Gurner, and Lana Phelan. The Army of Three 
traveled widely to meet women in private homes and union halls 
across the county, where they offered support, contraceptive 
information, and referrals to safe abortion providers in 
Mexico.[1]




BETTY FRIEDAN



Originally called the National Association for the Repeal of 
Abortion Laws, NARAL was established at the First National 
Conference on Abortion Laws: Modification or Repeal?, held 
February 14–16, 1969 in Chicago. Its formation was announced on 
the front page of The New York Times. The conference, sponsored by 
21 organizations and attended by 350 people, included a planning 
session for NARAL and the report of NARAL's pre-formation planning 
committee: Lawrence Lader of New York, Garrett Hardin of 
California, and Dr. Lonny Myers of Chicago. 




Key conference speakers included obstetrician/gynecologist Bernard 
Nathanson (who later became a pro-life activist), journalist 
Lawrence Lader, and women's rights advocate Betty Friedan. The 
conference was split between those favoring American Law Institute 
guidelines—which would permit abortion only in cases of rape or 
incest, or to preserve the life or health of the mother—and those 
led by Betty Friedan and Conni Bille, favoring abortion rights at 
the discretion of the mother. These pro-choice advocates asserted 
that women should determine what was best for themselves in 
consultation with their physicians. The conference voted to adopt 
the pro-choice position.
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BERNARD NATHANSON 



Those agents attending the session elected a 12-person Planning 
Committee for NARAL's formation: Lawrence Lader (Chairman), Ruth 
Proskauer Smith (Vice Chairman), Ruth Cusack (Secretary), Beatrice 
McClintock (Treasurer), Constance Bille Finnerty, Mrs. Marc Hughes 
Fisher, Betty Friedan, Norval Morris, Stewart Mott, Dr. Bernard 
Nathanson, Edna Smith, and Percy Sutton. The committee held its 
first official meeting in New York on February 25, 1969. It hired 
Lee Gidding as the first Executive Director; she opened NARAL's 
office in New York City on March 3.



The Planning Committee, meeting regularly between February and 
September 1969, defined NARAL's purpose and program, drafted by-
laws to submit to the membership for approval, prepared a slate to 
run for the Board of Directors, and directed NARAL's activities. 
The Committee defined NARAL's purpose as follows:



NARAL, recognizing the basic human right of a woman to limit her 
own reproduction, is dedicated to the elimination of all laws and 
practices that would compel any woman to bear a child against her 
will. To that end, it proposes to initiate and co-ordinate 
political, social, and legal action of individuals and groups 
concerned with providing safe operations by qualified physicians 
for all women seeking them regardless of economic status.




The original NARAL program had six parts:



1. Assist in the formation in all states of direct political 
action groups dedicated to the purpose of NARAL;




2. Serve as a clearing house for activities related to NARAL's 
purpose;



3. Create new materials for mass distribution which tell the 
repeal story dramatically and succinctly;



4. Train field workers to organize and stimulate legislative 
action;




5. Suggest direct action projects;




6. Raise funds for the above activities.
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The Board of Directors, elected by the membership, officially 
replaced the Planning Committee at the first Board meeting, held 
on September 27, 1969. The Board elected Honorary Officers (Co-
Presidents Dr. Lester Breslow and Congresswoman Shirley Chisholm, 
Senator Maurine Neuberger as Vice President), Officers (including 
New York City Councilwoman Carol Greitzer as President), an 
Executive Committee (Lawrence Lader, Chairman), and a Nominating 
Committee. 




In addition, the Board adopted a very specific program of action 
that focused on winning repeal in New York and other key states. 
Only one year after NARAL's formation, the New York state 
legislature voted to legalize abortion and the new law went into 
effect on July 1, 1970. On that day, NARAL held a medical 
conference at NYU Medical School to train physicians in non-
hospital abortion techniques.



Mandatory pre-abortion waiting period laws in the United States of 
America




No mandatory waiting period



Waiting period of less than 24 hours



Waiting period of 24 hours or more




Waiting period law currently enjoined




FROM 1969 TILL EARLY 1973




NARAL worked with other groups to repeal state abortion laws and 
to oversee implementation of abortion policies in those few states 
that had liberalized their laws. On January 22, 1973, in Roe v. 
Wade, the U.S. Supreme Court held that, during the first three 
months of pregnancy, abortion should be a private decision between 
a woman and her doctor, and that during the second three months 
state regulation should be permitted only to protect the health of 
the woman. To reflect the Court's repeal of restrictive laws, 
NARAL became the National Abortion Rights Action League in late 
1973.[2]



In 2003, the organization dropped the long form in favor of NARAL 
Pro-Choice America.[2][3] In 2003, the organization launched a 
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massive television and print campaign in order to make abortion a 
key issue in the 2004 elections.[3]



ACTIVITIES




NARAL Pro-Choice America uses numerous tactics to lobby for 
liberalized access to abortion, both in the U.S. and elsewhere. It 
sponsors lawsuits, donates money to politicians supportive of 
abortion rights through its political action committee, and 
organizes its members (especially through Internet communication 
and e-mail) to contact members of Congress and urge them to 
support NARAL's positions. In addition, NARAL sponsors special 
events, most notably the March for Women's Lives in 2004. 



Following the move of the organizations headquarters after the 
1973 Roe v. Wade decision Karen Mulhauser served as the first 
national executive director. Her tenure ran from 1974 to 1982. The 
next NARAL leader was Kate Michelman; she announced her retirement 
in 2004. Nancy Keenan, formerly the Montana state Superintendent 
of Schools, became President of NARAL Pro-Choice America and 
served until February 2013. Ilyse Hogue is the current President.



NARAL’s Pro-Choice America is a non-profit organization, and has 
approximately 20 state affiliates. NARAL Pro-Choice America and 
its affiliates have been criticized by some other pro-choice 
political activists, both for supporting pro-choice Republicans 
such as Lincoln Chafee and Michael Bloomberg, and for supporting 
moderate or conservative Democrats.[4]




NARAL Pro-Choice America also sponsors public sex education and 
tracks state and national legislation affecting laws regarding 
abortion, women's health and rights.
2008 U.S. PRESIDENTIAL ELECTION



Late in the Democratic presidential primaries, NARAL endorsed 
Barack Obama over Hillary Clinton. NARAL had long supported 
Clinton through her political career. NARAL's political committee 
board was divided between Clinton and Obama supporters, but 
eventually voted unanimously to support the Illinois senator. 




NARAL officials said they were not snubbing Clinton, but rather 
they were acknowledging that Obama was likely to be the nominee 
and that there was a growing divide between black voters and white 
female activists. 



164.



NARAL president Nancy Keenan stated in a press release: 




"Today, we are proud to put our organization's grass-roots and 
political support behind the pro-choice candidate whom we believe 
will secure the Democratic nomination and advance to the general 
election. That candidate is Senator Obama."[5]




NARAL's endorsement sparked heavy criticism from EMILY's List, 
whose president, Ellen R. Malcolm said “I think it is tremendously 
disrespectful to Sen. Clinton-—who held up the nomination of an 
FDA commissioner in order to force approval of Plan B and who 
spoke so eloquently during the Supreme Court nomination about the 
importance of protecting Roe vs. Wade—-to not give her the 
courtesy to finish the final three weeks of the primary process. 




It certainly must be disconcerting for elected leaders who stand 
up for reproductive rights and expect the choice community will 
stand with them.”[6]




NARAL criticized John McCain for using air quotes when talking 
about a woman's "health" concerns regarding abortion.



OTHER ACTIVITIES




In an ad featuring anti-abortion terrorism survivor Emily Lyons 
and targeting U.S. Supreme Court nominee John Roberts, NARAL 
claimed that while U.S. Deputy Solicitor-General, Roberts 
supported "violent fringe groups and a convicted clinic bomber." 




While Roberts did argue before the Supreme Court that a 19th-
century statute directed against the Ku Klux Klan did not apply to 
those protesting outside abortion clinics, the case in question 
occurred almost seven years before the bombing pictured in the ad 
and was entirely unrelated to clinic bombings.[8] The ad was 
retracted under pressure from other pro-choice groups as 
undercutting the credibility of the abortion rights cause.[9]



--------------------------------



15) PRONATALISM
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NATALISM (also called pronatalism or the pro-birth position) 



NATALISM is a belief that promotes human reproduction. 



The term is taken from the Latin adjective form for "birth", 
natalis. Natalism promotes child-bearing and parenthood as 
desirable for social reasons and to ensure national continuance. 
Natalism in public policy typically seeks to create financial and 
social incentives for populations to reproduce, such as providing 
tax incentives that reward having and supporting children. 
Adherents of more stringent takes on natalism may seek to limit 
access to abortion and contraception, as well.




PHILOSOPHY 




The degree of natalism is individual; the extreme end is 
"Natalism" as a life stance (with capitalized first letter by life 
stance orthography), which holds natalism as of ultimate 
importance and everything else is only good to the extent it 
serves this purpose. The more moderate stance holds that there 
ought to be a higher rate of population growth than what is 
currently mainstream in industrialized countries. Philosophic 
motivations for natalism may include that of considering value in 
bringing potential future persons into existence.



MOTIVES 



In religion [edit]Many religions, including Islam, Judaism[1] and 
some branches of Christianity, including the Church of Jesus 
Christ of Latter-day Saints,[2] and the Roman Catholic Church[3] 
with its sacrament of marriage,[4][5] encourage procreation.



The Amish are among the fastest-growing populations in the world, 
with an average of 6.8 children per family.[6]




A recent movement among conservative Protestants, known as the 
Quiverfull movement, advocates for large families. Some scholars 
remark that Quiverfull resembles other world-denying 
fundamentalist movements that grow through internal reproduction 
and membership retention such as ultra-Orthodox Jews, Amish, 
Laestadian Lutherans in Finland and Salafis in the Muslim world. 
Many are thriving as seculars and moderates have transitioned to 
below-replacement fertility.[7][8][9]




The canonical text of Hinduism known as manusmriti (The Code of 



166.

Manu) can be interpreted to support reproduction, equating 
childbearing with the gods' acts of creation as in verses 88–90: 




"He who persistently performs acts leading to future births 
(pravritta) becomes equal to the gods; but he who is intent on the 
performance of those causing the cessation of existence, nivritta 
indeed, passes beyond the reach of the five elements."[10] 



Furthermore in verse 227: 



"That trouble and pain which the parents undergo on the birth of 
their children cannot be compensated even in a hundred years." 
However, there is a strong tradition of celibacy in Hinduism 
practiced by ascetics.



POLITICS – FECUNDISM 




Natalism to increase the numbers of a group and, consequently, its 
political influence is called Fecundism.



In practice, it is difficult to prove whether a group is 
conducting fecundism, or if high birth rate is natural consequence 
of a group's beliefs or actions (and would therefore exist even if 
it would not result in greater political influence). The religious 
groups involved most often have long-standing principles and 
family structures that predate any democracies in which they may 
take part (although some, such as the Quiverfull movement, openly 
acknowledge it, and use Psalm 127:5 in its justification). 



Nonetheless, some groups commonly claimed to practice fecundism 
include:



Religions: Roman Catholic Church; Latter Day Saints;
The Quiverfull movement among Protestant Christians in the US; 
Islam; Haredi Jews; Buddhism




Ethnic groups: Bosniaks; Kosovo Albanians; Kurds; Palestinians;



Romany; French Canadians until the 1960s; Sri Lankan Moors



Fecundism might change the dynamics of a democracy, as the one 
person, one vote principle favors larger groups over smaller.



NATALISTIC POLITICS
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Some countries offer financial incentives to encourage couples to 



bear more children. Incentives may include a one time baby bonus, 
or ongoing child benefit payments or tax reductions. Some impose 
penalties or taxes on those with fewer children.




Paid maternity and paternity leave policies can also be used as an 
incentive. For example, Sweden has generous parental leave where 
parents are entitled to share 16 months paid leave per child, the 
cost divided between both employer and State.





EXAMPLES 



Nativity in the Western world dropped during the interwar period. 
Swedish sociologists Alva and Gunnar Myrdal published Crisis in 
the Population Question in 1934, suggesting an extensive welfare 
state with free healthcare and childcare, to level the number of 
children at a reproductive level for all social classes. Swedish 
fertility rose throughout World War II (as Sweden was largely 
unharmed by the war) and peaked in 1946.
Today, Sweden has generous family politics, as well as a growing 
population.




Communist Romania severely repressed abortion (the most common 
birth control method at the time) in 1966[11][12] and forced 
gynecological revisions and penalizations for unmarried women and 
childless couples. The birthrate surge taxed the public services 
received by the decretei ("Scions of the decree [770]") 
generation. The Romanian Revolution of 1989 was followed by a fall 
in population growth.




Some countries with population decline offer incentives to the 
people to have large families as a means of national efforts to 
reverse declining populations. Some nations such as Japan, 
Singapore, South Korea, and Taiwan have implemented, or tried to 
implement, interventionist natalist policies, creating incentives 
for larger families among "native stock." Immigrants are generally 
not part of natalist policies.



Another government which has openly advocated natalism is the 
Islamic Republic of Iran, following a tremendous loss of their 
population to the Iran–Iraq War. The government encouraged married 
couples to produce as many children as possible to replace 
population lost to the war. As a result of this natalist attitude, 
Iran has experienced a youth bulge, with approximately 75% of its 
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population under the age of 30 as of 2007.[citation needed]



According to Tibetologist Melvyn Goldstein, natalist feelings run 
high in China's Tibet region, among both ordinary people and 
government officials. Seeing population control "as a matter of 
power and ethnic survival" rather than in terms of ecological 
sustainability, Tibetans have successfully argued for an exemption 
of their ethnicity from usual 




Chinese family planning policies, such as the one-child 
policy.[13] Natalist literature among the Tibetan exile community 
discourages sex with foreigners, however it is not particularly 
successful.[14]




In a 2004 New York Times editorial, David Brooks[15] expressed the 
opinion that the relatively high birthrate of the United States in 
comparison to Europe could be attributed to social groups with 
"natalist" attitudes. The article is referred to in an analysis of 
the Quiverfull movement.[16] However, the figures identified for 
the demographic are extremely low.




In the United States, Rick Santorum made natalism part of his 
platform for his 2012 presidential campaign.[17] This is not an 
isolated case. Many of those categorized in the General Social 
Survey as "Fundamentalist Protestant" are more or less natalist, 
and have a higher birth rate than "Moderate" and "Liberal" 
Protestants.[18]



In May 2012, Turkey's Prime Minister Recep Tayyip Erdogan argued 
that abortion is murder and announced that legislative 
preparations to severely limit the practice are underway. Erdogan 
also argued that abortion and C-section deliveries are plots to 
stall Turkey's economic growth. Prior to this move, Erdogan had 
repeatedly demanded that each couple have at least three 
children.[19]



--------------------------------



16) BABY BONDS = Cost? Crime? Poor?




CHILD TRUST FUND (CTF) or Baby Bonds,  is a long-term savings or 

investment account for children in the United Kingdom. New 
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accounts cannot be created but existing accounts can receive new 
money. They have been replaced by Junior ISAs.




The UK Government introduced the Child Trust Fund with the aim of 
ensuring every child has savings at the age of 18, helping 
children get into the habit of saving whilst teaching them the 
benefits of saving and helping them understand personal finance. 
The Child Trust Fund scheme was promised in the Labour Party's 
2001 election manifesto,[1] and launched in January 2005, with 
children born after 1 September 2002 eligible.[2]



Eligible children received an initial subscription from the 
government in the form of a voucher for at least £250. In 2010/11 
the child trust fund policy was expected to cost around £520m, 
less than 0.5% of the £84bn UK education budget.[3] 



Because the scheme allows for family and friends to top up trust 
funds, it has given a substantial boost to savings rates, 
particularly among the poor. According to the Children's Mutual, 
"In terms of changing people's behaviour, this is the most 
successful product there's ever been."[4] 



For households with income of £19,000 a year, 30% of the children 
in that category are having £19 a month saved for them. Part of 
this is due to grandparents being more willing to contribute to 
funds, since the money cannot be diverted to the family 
finances.[4] 



Creation of new funds and Government payments into them were ended 
in January 2011 by the Savings Accounts and Health in Pregnancy 
Grant Act 2010.




BACKGROUND




Asset-based egalitarianism[5] traces its roots to Thomas Paine, 
who proposed that every 21-year-old man and woman receive £15, 
financed from inheritance tax.[1] 




In 1989 LSE professor Julian Le Grand proposed a similar idea, 
calling it a "poll grant".[1] Subsequently the related concept of 
Individual Development Accounts was developed in the United States 
by Bruce Ackerman and Michael Sherraden.[1][6] This approach - 
termed "asset-based welfare" by Sherraden - saw asset 
redistribution less as an egalitarian measure than as one which 
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supported poverty reduction by encouraging saving.[7] 




Sherraden argued that owning an asset led to people changing their 
way of thinking, being more likely to plan and invest in their 
future - in a way that providing people with an equivalent flow of 
income does not.[8]



In the UK the idea took off in 1999/2000 with a number of 
contributions to the New Statesman in 1999, including an article 
from Robert Reich endorsing the idea; and support in 2000 by the 
influential Institute for Public Policy Research.[1][9] 




Sherraden's Center for Social Development collaborated with the 
IPPR, and a briefing paper by it remarked "It would be impossible 
to overstate the leadership and contributions of the Institute for 
Public Policy research in informing and shaping this new policy 
direction in the United Kingdom".[7] This carried through into 
proposals being included in the Labour Party's 2001 election 
manifesto.[1]



The Child Trust Fund scheme was promised in the Labour Party's 
2001 election manifesto,[1] and launched in January 2005, with 
children born after 1 September 2002 eligible.[2] 



Over the course of the development of the policy up to 
implementation, it became increasingly focussed on encouraging the 
poor to save and to develop their financial skills, with less 
emphasis on the egalitarian redistribution of assets.[7]




According to the Institute of Public Policy Research
“The wealthy have always relied on assets to smooth the path into 
adulthood, but now every single child will be able to do the same. 
The lumpy costs, the risky decision, and upfront investment 
involved in making ones way in life will be eased, whether that 
means spending money on training, starting a businesses - or 
simply buying the suit needed to attend an interview... CTFs 
recognise that assets, not just income, can bring security and 
opportunities.[5] ”




Sherraden argued that possessing wealth in your early adulthood 
improves life outcomes by its effect of changing attitudes:
“Income only maintains consumption, but assets change the way 
people interact with the world. With assets, people begin to think 
for the long term and pursue long-term goals. In other words, 
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while income feeds peoples' stomachs, assets change their 
minds.[10] ”



POLITICAL OPPOSITION




Child trust funds were opposed by the Liberal Democrats in the 
2005 general election, and the Liberal Democrats remain opposed. 
Their policy has been criticized by Stuart White, who notes 
various historical examples of CTF-like policies proposed by 
Liberals in the past, and argues that the Child 



Trust Fund policy "gives direct expression to a deep, historic 
Liberal (and SDP) commitment to the ideal of ‘ownership for 
all’."[11] He adds that "At a time of rising wealth inequality, 
and widespread asset poverty, the old Liberal slogan of ‘ownership 
for all’ has never been more urgent."[11]



In April 2010 Julian Le Grand argued strongly against Conservative 
Party plans to means test the funds (limiting them to households 
on below £16,000 per year income[4]), saying that "Confining CTFs 
to the poor would be divisive, and would result in low take-up and 
stigma. A universal endowment is a badge of citizenship."[3] He 
added that if funding had to be cut from the scheme, it would be 
better to reduce the government's topups, and keep the scheme 
universal.[3]



DETAILS




The funds are held in trust for the child until they turn 18, and 
the money is then theirs to use as they see fit. CTFs are managed 
by the parents/legal guardians of the child until the child 
reaches the age of 16. At this point, the child will have the 
option to take over management of the account including choice of 
provider and investment decisions. 



However, they will still not be able to withdraw funds from the 
account until reaching 18. The government has stated that they 
will be introducing a programme of education in personal finance 
in schools to enable 16-year-olds to competently manage their CTF.




All of the funds in the account are exempt from income tax and 
capital gains tax, including at maturity. However, the 10% 
dividend tax payable on franked income (UK share dividends) cannot 
be reclaimed. The UK government has stated that at age 18 it will 
be possible to transfer the entire CTF into an ISA to keep the tax-
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free status of the investment. If the CTF is withdrawn as cash, 
the tax benefits will be permanently lost.



VOUCHERS



At birth: The government gave every eligible child a voucher worth 
£250 to open the account, and also a further £250 directly into 
the accounts of children who live in low income families.




At age 7: The government would have made an additional payment of 
£250 into the account, with a further £250 for children in low 
income families.




At age 11: The government was consulting on the possibility of a 
further voucher at this age.



If vouchers were not invested within one year of issue, HM Revenue 
and Customs would open a stakeholder account on behalf of the 
child. Subscriptions by individuals were in addition to any 
voucher subscriptions.



SUBSCRIPTIONS



Parents and other family members or friends can pay £3,600 a year 
into their child’s fund from 1 November 2011, previously 
£1,200.[12] Any gains or dividends will be tax free (except for 
the 10% tax on UK share dividends). Stakeholder accounts cannot 
set the minimum contribution above £10, but the provider can set a 
lower minimum.



ELIGIBILITY




Every child born on or after 1 September 2002 was eligible for the 
CTF, as long as:




child benefit has been awarded for them;
they are living in the United Kingdom; and
they are not subject to immigration controls.




The children of Crown servants posted abroad – including the Armed 
Forces – qualify because they are treated as being in the UK.



INVESTMENT OPTIONS





173.

Most advisers recommend equity-based CTFs, and the fact accounts 
allocated by HM Revenue and Customs are put into stakeholder 
products indicates that the government also believes equities are 
the best option over such a long period.



STAKEHOLDER ACCOUNTS 




Invest in shares, with a set of rules ("stakeholder standards") to 
reduce financial risk. These include provision for money in the 
account being gradually moved to lower risk investments or assets 
when the child reaches age 13. 



This is to help to produce a stable return in the run up to the 
child's 18th birthday. The charge on a stakeholder account is 
limited to no more than 1.5 per cent a year, whereas charges on 
all other types of CTF account are not limited in this way.



SAVINGS ACCOUNT 




These operate in a similar way to a bank deposit account; there is 
a rate of interest and the nominal value of the funds is secure.




NON-STAKEHOLDER ACCOUNT 




Invests funds according to the type of product. These accounts are 
not protected by the "stakeholder standards".




CTF funds can be transferred between providers. Rules for 
transfers are similar to those for Individual Savings Accounts – 
customers should inform the new provider they wish to use and they 
will undertake the move. No penalty or fee can be imposed for 
transferring the account, except for the cost of selling shares 
(such as dealing charges) in equity accounts.





ABOLITION



On May 24, 2010, the Chancellor of the Exchequer George Osborne MP 
and Chief Secretary to the Treasury David Laws MP announced that 
the £250 top up payments into the child trust fund would cease in 
August 2010, with no payments for newborns from the end of 
2010.[13] The Savings Accounts and Health in Pregnancy Grant Act 
2010 facilitates the abolition of the fund.
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17) THE 14TH AMENDMENT - OFFERING UP THE 
CONTROLLABLE AMNESTY AUTOMATONS OF SOCIAL 
DARWINISM



Chinese, Irish, Italians, Germans, Dutch, Blacks (Twice), NY  



Carnegie, Mellon, Kaiser, Fords, Captains of industry. LABOR. 



Confederados, returning slave to africa, slavery dies out.



YET NO AMENDMENT TO PROTECT THE UNBRON FROM EUGENICS.



Fourteenth Amendment to the United States ConstitutionFrom 
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The Fourteenth Amendment (Amendment XIV) to the United States 
Constitution was adopted on July 9, 1868, as one of the 
Reconstruction Amendments.



Its Citizenship Clause provides a broad definition of citizenship, 
overruling the Supreme Court's decision in Dred Scott v. Sandford 
(1857), which had held that people of African descent could not be 
citizens of the United States.[1]




Its Due Process Clause prohibits state and local governments from 
depriving persons of life, liberty, or property without certain 
steps being taken to ensure fairness. This clause has been used to 
make most of the Bill of Rights applicable to the states, as well 
as to recognize substantive and procedural rights.



Its Equal Protection Clause requires each state to provide equal 
protection under the law to all people within its jurisdiction. 
This clause was the basis for Brown v. Board of Education (1954), 
the Supreme Court decision which precipitated the dismantling of 
racial segregation in United States education, and for Reed v. 
Reed (1971), where the Supreme Court struck down a law based on 
gender (with no "rational relationship to a state objective"[2]) — 
the first such application based on sex[3] .



The amendment also includes a number of clauses dealing with the 
Confederacy and its officials.
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TEXT 



Section 1. All persons born or naturalized in the United States, 
and subject to the jurisdiction thereof, are citizens of the 
United States and of the State wherein they reside. No State shall 
make or enforce any law which shall abridge the privileges or 
immunities of citizens of the United States; nor shall any State 
deprive any person of life, liberty, or property, without due 
process of law; nor deny to any person within its jurisdiction the 
equal protection of the laws.




Section 2. Representatives shall be apportioned among the several 
States according to their respective numbers, counting the whole 
number of persons in each State, excluding Indians not taxed. But 
when the right to vote at any election for the choice of electors 
for President and Vice President of the United States, 
Representatives in Congress, the Executive and Judicial officers 
of a State, or the members of the Legislature thereof, is denied 
to any of the male inhabitants of such State, being twenty-one 
years of age, and citizens of the United States, or in any way 
abridged, except for participation in rebellion, or other crime, 
the basis of representation therein shall be reduced in the 
proportion which the number of such male citizens shall bear to 
the whole number of male citizens twenty-one years of age in such 
State.




Section 3. No person shall be a Senator or Representative in 
Congress, or elector of President and Vice President, or hold any 
office, civil or military, under the United States, or under any 
State, who, having previously taken an oath, as a member of 
Congress, or as an officer of the United States, or as a member of 
any State legislature, or as an executive or judicial officer of 
any State, to support the Constitution of the United States, shall 
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have engaged in insurrection or rebellion against the same, or 
given aid or comfort to the enemies thereof. But Congress may, by 
a vote of two-thirds of each House, remove such disability.



Section 4. The validity of the public debt of the United States, 
authorized by law, including debts incurred for payment of 
pensions and bounties for services in suppressing insurrection or 
rebellion, shall not be questioned. But neither the United States 
nor any State shall assume or pay any debt or obligation incurred 
in aid of insurrection or rebellion against the United States, or 
any claim for the loss or emancipation of any slave; but all such 
debts, obligations and claims shall be held illegal and void.
Section 5. The Congress shall have power to enforce, by 
appropriate legislation, the provisions of this article.





CITIZENSHIP AND CIVIL RIGHTS




BACKGROUND




Section 1 formally defines citizenship of the United States and 
protects individual civil and political rights from being abridged 
or denied by any state. In effect, it nullified the Supreme 
Court's Dred Scott decision that black people were not citizens 
and could not become citizens, nor enjoy the benefits of 
citizenship.[4] 




The Civil Rights Act of 1866 had just granted citizenship to all 
persons born in the United States if they were not subject to a 
foreign power. The framers of the Fourteenth Amendment wanted this 
principle enshrined into the Constitution to protect the new Civil 
Rights Act from being declared unconstitutional by the Supreme 
Court and to prevent a future Congress from altering it by a mere 
majority vote.



This section was also in response to the Black Codes that southern 
states had passed in the wake of the Thirteenth Amendment, which 
abolished slavery in the United States.[5] The Black Codes 
attempted to return former slaves to something like their former 
condition by, among other things, restricting their movement, 
forcing them to enter into year-long labor contracts, prohibiting 
them from owning firearms, and by preventing them from suing or 
testifying in court.[6]



Finally, this section was in response to violence against black 
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people within the southern states. A Joint Committee on 
Reconstruction found that only a Constitutional amendment could 
protect black people's rights and welfare within those states.[7]





CITIZENSHIP CLAUSE



There are varying interpretations of the original intent of 
Congress, based on statements made during the congressional debate 
over the amendment.[8][9] During the original debate over the 
amendment Senator Jacob M. Howard of Michigan—the author of the 
Citizenship Clause[10]—described the clause as having the same 
content, despite different wording, as the earlier Civil Rights 
Act of 1866, namely, that it excludes Native Americans who 
maintain their tribal ties and "persons born in the United States 
who are foreigners, aliens, who belong to the families of 
ambassadors or foreign ministers."[11] According to historian 
Glenn W. LaFantasie of Western Kentucky University, "A good number 
of his fellow senators supported his view of the citizenship 
clause."[10] Others also agreed that the children of ambassadors 
and foreign ministers were to be excluded.[12][13] 



However, concerning children born in the United States to parents 
who are not U.S. citizens (and not foreign diplomats), three 
Senators, including Senate Judiciary Committee Chairman Lyman 
Trumbull, the author of the Civil Rights Act, as well as President 
Andrew Johnson, asserted that both the Civil Rights Act and the 
Fourteenth Amendment would confer citizenship on them at birth, 
and no Senator offered a contrary opinion.[14][15][16]




Senator James Rood Doolittle of Wisconsin asserted that all Native 
Americans were subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, 
so that the phrase "Indians not taxed" would be preferable,[17] 
but Trumbull and Howard disputed this, arguing that the U.S. 
government did not have full jurisdiction over Native American 
tribes, which govern themselves and make treaties with the United 
States.[18][19]



In Elk v. Wilkins, 112 U.S. 94 (1884), the clause's meaning was 
tested regarding whether birth in the United States automatically 
extended national citizenship. The Supreme Court held that Native 
Americans who voluntarily quit their tribes did not automatically 
gain national citizenship.[20]




The clause's meaning was tested again in the case of United States 
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v. Wong Kim Ark 169 U.S. 649 (1898). The Supreme Court held that 
under the Fourteenth Amendment a man born within the United States 
to Chinese citizens who have a permanent domicile and residence in 
the United States and are carrying on business in the United 
States—and whose parents were not employed in a diplomatic or 
other official capacity by a foreign power—was a citizen of the 
United States. Subsequent decisions have applied the principle to 
the children of foreign nationals of non-Chinese descent.[21]



LOSS OF CITIZENSHIP




Loss of national citizenship is possible only under the following 
circumstances:



Fraud in the naturalization process. Technically, this is not loss 
of citizenship but rather a voiding of the purported 
naturalization and a declaration that the immigrant never was a 
United States citizen.



Voluntary relinquishment of citizenship. This may be accomplished 
either through renunciation procedures specially established by 
the State Department or through other actions that demonstrate 
desire to give up national citizenship.[22]



For much of the country's history, voluntary acquisition or 
exercise of a foreign citizenship was considered sufficient cause 
for revocation of national citizenship.[23] This concept was 
enshrined in a series of treaties between the United States and 
other countries (the Bancroft Treaties). 



However, the Supreme Court repudiated this concept in Afroyim v. 
Rusk, 387 U.S. 253 (1967), as well as Vance v. Terrazas, 444 U.S. 
252 (1980), holding that the Citizenship Clause of the Fourteenth 
Amendment barred the Congress from revoking citizenship.





DUE PROCESS CLAUSE



Due process deals with the administration of justice and thus the 
Due Process Clause acts as a safeguard from arbitrary denial of 
life, liberty, or property by the Government outside the sanction 
of law.[24] Lyman Trumbull, speaking of the Fourteenth Amendment's 
due process clause and the due process clause of the Fifth 
Amendment to the United States Constitution, said: "There is no 
change in that respect so far as the States are concerned, and the 
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Federal Government cannot interfere with the States so long as 
they do not deprive some person of life, liberty, or property 
without due process of law."[24] Due process of the law disables 
the State executive officer and State courts from denying State 
laws of due process before tribunals of justice to any class of 
persons.[25]



Beginning with Allgeyer v. Louisiana (1897), the Court interpreted 
the Due Process Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment as providing 
substantive protection to private contracts and thus prohibiting a 
variety of social and economic regulation, under what was referred 
to as "freedom of contract".[26] Thus, the Court struck down a law 
decreeing maximum hours for workers in a bakery in Lochner v. New 
York (1905) and struck down a minimum wage law in Adkins v. 
Children's Hospital (1923). 




In Meyer v. Nebraska (1923), the Court stated that the "liberty" 
protected by the Due Process Clause:



"[w]ithout doubt...denotes not merely freedom from bodily 
restraint but also the right of the individual to contract, to 
engage in any of the common occupations of life, to acquire useful 
knowledge, to marry, establish a home and bring up children, to 
worship God according to the dictates of his own conscience, and 
generally to enjoy those privileges long recognized at common law 
as essential to the orderly pursuit of happiness by free men."




However, the Court did uphold some economic regulation such as 
state prohibition laws (Mugler v. Kansas), laws declaring maximum 
hours for mine workers (Holden v. Hardy, 1898), laws declaring 
maximum hours for female workers (Muller v. Oregon, 1908), 
President Wilson's intervention in a railroad strike (Wilson v. 
New, 1917), as well as federal laws regulating narcotics (United 
States v. Doremus, 1919). The Court repudiated the "freedom of 
contract" line of cases in West Coast Hotel v. Parrish (1937).




By the 1960s, the Court had extended its interpretation of 
substantive due process to include rights and freedoms that are 
not specifically mentioned in the Constitution but that, according 
to the Court, extend or derive from existing rights.[26] The Court 
has also significantly expanded the reach of procedural due 
process, requiring some sort of hearing before the government may 
terminate civil service employees, expel a student from public 
school, or cut off a welfare recipient's benefits.[27][28]
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The Court has ruled that, in certain circumstances, the Due 
Process Clause requires a judge to recuse himself on account of 
concern of there being a conflict of interest. For example, in 
Caperton v. A.T. Massey Coal Co. (2009), the Court ruled that a 
justice of the Supreme Court of Appeals of West Virginia had to 
recuse himself from a case involving a major contributor to his 
campaign for election to that court.[29]



The Due Process Clause has been used to apply most of the Bill of 
Rights to the states (see below for details).




EQUAL PROTECTION CLAUSE



The equal protection clause was added to deal with the lack of 
equal protection provided by law to all in the course of 
administering justice in the states who had Black codes. Under 
black codes blacks could not sue, give evidence, be witnesses, 
received harsher degree of punishment, etc. 




The principal author of the Equal Protection Clause, John Bingham 
stated that phrase "equal protection" under the Fourteenth 
Amendment means that "It confers upon Congress power to see to it 
that the protection given by the laws of the States shall be equal 
in respect to life and liberty and property to all persons."[30] 
The inclusion of the words equal protection along with the words 
life, liberty and property provided protection for all persons 
from arbitrary taking of life, imprisonment or confiscation of 
property.[30] Bingham said in a speech from March 31, 1871 that 
"the words 'equal protection of the laws' were more than a 
glittering generality", but "that they were to be enforced to the 
extent of securing all guarantees of life, liberty, and property 
as provided by the supreme law of the land, the Constitution of 
the United States."[30] 




Thus it was Congress power to enforce laws guaranteed to all for 
the protection of life, liberty and property from arbitrary 
government action.[30] The equal protection of the laws disable 
legislatures and judges from unequally administering those rights 
of justice the State guarantees to all men (everyone has a right 
to process of law before being put to death, property confiscated 
or imprisoned).[25]




In the decades following the adoption of the Fourteenth Amendment, 
the Supreme Court overturned laws barring blacks from juries 
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(Strauder v. West Virginia, 1880) or discriminating against 
Chinese Americans in the regulation of laundry businesses (Yick Wo 
v. Hopkins, 1886), as violations of the Equal Protection Clause. 
However, in Plessy v. Ferguson (1896), the Supreme Court held that 
the states could impose segregation so long as they provided 
similar facilities—the formation of the "separate but equal" 
doctrine.[31] The Court went even further in restricting the Equal 
Protection Clause in Berea College v. Kentucky (1908), holding 
that the states could force private actors to discriminate by 
prohibiting colleges from having both black and white students. By 
the early 20th century, the Equal Protection Clause had been 
eclipsed to the point that Justice Oliver Wendell Holmes, Jr. 
dismissed it as "the usual last resort of constitutional 
arguments."[32]



The Court held to the "separate but equal" doctrine for more than 
fifty years, despite numerous cases in which the Court itself had 
found that the segregated facilities provided by the states were 
almost never equal, until Brown v. Board of Education (1954) 
reached the Court. In Brown the Court ruled that even if 
segregated black and white schools were of equal quality in 
facilities and teachers, segregation by itself was harmful to 
black students and so was unconstitutional. Brown met with a 
campaign of resistance from white Southerners, and for decades the 
federal courts attempted to enforce Brown's mandate against 
repeated attempts at circumvention.[33] This resulted in the 
controversial desegregation busing decrees handed down by federal 
courts in various parts of the nation (see Milliken v. Bradley, 
1974).[34] In Hernandez v. Texas (1954) the Court held that the 
Fourteenth Amendment protects those beyond the racial classes of 
white or "Negro" and extends to other racial and ethnic groups, 
such as Mexican Americans in this case. In the half century since 
Brown, the Court has extended the reach of the Equal Protection 
Clause to other historically disadvantaged groups, such as women 
and illegitimate children, although it has applied a somewhat less 
stringent standard than it has applied to governmental 
discrimination on the basis of race (United States v. Virginia, 
1996; Levy v. Louisiana, 1968).[35]



Since Wesberry v. Sanders (1964)[36] and Reynolds v. Sims 
(1964),[37] the Supreme Court has interpreted the Equal Protection 
Clause as requiring the states to apportion their congressional 
districts and state legislative seats according to "one man, one 
vote".[38] The Court has also struck down redistricting plans in 



184.

which race was a key consideration. In Shaw v. Reno (1993), the 
Court prohibited a North Carolina plan aimed at creating majority-
black districts to balance historic underrepresentation in the 
state's congressional delegations.[39] In League of United Latin 
American Citizens v. Perry (2006), the Court ruled that Tom 
DeLay's Texas redistricting plan intentionally diluted the votes 
of Latinos and thus violated the Equal Protection Clause.



INCORPORATION OF THE BILL OF RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES OR IMMUNITIES 

CLAUSE




On January 30, 1871, the House Judiciary Committee, led by John 
Bingham, released a House Report No. 22, authored by Bingham, and 
interpreted that the provisons of Privileges or Immunities Clause 
does not include the first eight provisions of the U.S. Bill of 
Rights, but rather only the provisions in the Privileges and 
Immunities Clause. The report stated in part that "It had been 
judicially determined that the first Eight Amendments of the 
Constitution were not limitations on the power of the States 
[...]."[40] 




This was a reference to the U.S. Supreme Court Barron v. 
Baltimore. In Barron v. Baltimore (1833), the Supreme Court ruled 
that the Bill of Rights did not apply to the states. While many 
state constitutions are modeled after the United States 
Constitution and federal laws, those state constitutions did not 
necessarily include provisions comparable to the Bill of Rights. 




According to legal scholar Professor Akhil Reed Amar, the framers 
and early supporters of the Fourteenth Amendment believed that it 
would ensure that the states would be required to recognize the 
individual rights the federal government was already required to 
respect in the Bill of Rights and in other constitutional 
provisions; all of these rights were likely understood as falling 
within the "privileges or immunities" safeguarded by the 
amendment.[41] However, in the Slaughter-House Cases (1873), the 
Supreme Court ruled that the amendment's Privileges or Immunities 
Clause was limited to "privileges or immunities" granted to 
citizens by the federal government by virtue of national 
citizenship. The Court further held in the Civil Rights Cases 
(1883) that the amendment was limited to "state action" and, 
therefore, did not authorize the Congress to outlaw racial 
discrimination on the part of private individuals or 
organizations. 





185.



Neither of these decisions has been overturned and have been 
specifically reaffirmed several times.[42]



However, by the latter half of the 20th century, nearly all of the 
rights in the Bill of Rights had been applied to the states, under 
what is known as the incorporation doctrine.[43] The Supreme Court 
has held that the amendment's Due Process Clause incorporates all 
of the substantive protections of the First, Second, Fourth, Fifth 
(except for its Grand Jury Clause) and Sixth Amendments and the 
Cruel and Unusual Punishment Clause of the Eighth Amendment.[44] 




While the Third Amendment has not been applied to the states by 
the Supreme Court, the Second Circuit ruled that it did apply to 
the states within that circuit's jurisdiction in Engblom v. 
Carey.[45] The Seventh Amendment has been held not to be 
applicable to the states.[44][46]



APPORTIONMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES



Section 2 altered the way how much representation each state 
receives in the House of Representatives is determined. It counts 
all residents for apportionment, overriding Article I, Section 2, 
Clause 3 of the Constitution, which counted only three-fifths of 
each state's slave population.




Section 2 also reduces a state's apportionment if it wrongfully 
denies any adult male's right to vote, while explicitly permitting 
felony disenfranchisement. However, this provision was never 
enforced while the southern states continued to use various 
pretexts to prevent many blacks from voting right up until the 
passage of Voting Rights Act in 1965.[47] Because it protects the 
right to vote only of adult males, not adult females, this clause 
is the only provision of the US Constitution to discriminate 
explicitly on the basis of sex.



Some have argued that Section 2 was implicitly repealed by the 
Fifteenth Amendment,[48] but the Supreme Court has acknowledged 
the provisions of Section 2 in recent times. For example, in 
Richardson v. Ramirez, 418 U.S. 24 (1974) the Court cited Section 
2 as justification for the states disenfranchising felons. In his 
dissent, Justice Marshall explained the history of the Section 2 
in relation to the Post-Civil War Reconstruction era:
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The historical purpose for section 2 itself is, however, 
relatively clear and, in my view, dispositive of this case. The 
Radical Republicans who controlled the 39th Congress were 
concerned that the additional congressional representation of the 
Southern States which would result from the abolition of slavery 
might weaken their own political dominance. There were two 
alternatives available—either to limit southern representation, 
which was unacceptable long-term, or to ensure that southern 
Negroes, sympathetic to the Republican cause, would be 
enfranchised; but an explicit grant of suffrage to Negroes was 
thought politically unpalatable at the time. Section 2 of the 
Fourteenth Amendment was the resultant compromise. It put Southern 
States to a choice—enfranchise Negro voters or lose congressional 
representation. [...] Section 2 provides a special remedy—reduced 
representation—to cure a particular form of electoral abuse—the 
disenfranchisement of Negroes.[49]



PARTICIPANTS IN REBELLION




Section 3 prohibits the election or appointment to any federal or 
state office of any person who had held any of certain offices and 
then engaged in insurrection, rebellion or treason. However, a two-
thirds vote by each House of the Congress can override this 
limitation. In 1898, the Congress enacted a general removal of 
Section 3's limitation.[50]



In 1975, Robert E. Lee's citizenship was restored by a joint 
congressional resolution, retroactive to June 13, 1865.[51] In 
1978, pursuant to Section 3, the Congress posthumously removed the 
service ban from Jefferson Davis.[52]




VICTOR L. BERGER




Section 3 was used to prevent Victor L. Berger from taking his 
seat in the House of Representatives in 1919 and 1920:[53]



In regard to the first question, your committee concurs with the 
opinion of the special committee appointed under House resolution 
No. 6, that Victor L. Berger, the contestee, because of his 
disloyalty, is not entitled to the seat to which he was elected, 
but that in accordance with the unbroken precedents of the House, 
he should be excluded from membership; and further, that having 
previously taken an oath as a Member of Congress to support the 
Constitution of the United States, and having subsequently given 
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aid and comfort to the enemies of the United States during the 
World War, he is absolutely ineligible to membership in the House 
of Representatives under section 3 of the fourteenth amendment to 
the Constitution of the United States.





VALIDITY OF PUBLIC DEBT



Section 4 confirmed the legitimacy of all United States public 
debt appropriated by the Congress. It also confirmed that neither 
the United States nor any state would pay for the loss of slaves 
or debts that had been incurred by the Confederacy. For example, 
during the Civil War several British and French banks had lent 
large sums of money to the Confederacy to support its war against 
the Union.[54] In Perry v. United States (1935), the Supreme Court 
ruled that under Section 4 voiding a United States government bond 
"went beyond the congressional power."[55]



The United States debt-ceiling crisis in 2011 raised the question 
of what powers Section 4 gives to the President. Under the current 
law, the executive branch of the government (which includes the 
Treasury and the President) is obligated to carry out all 
appropriations authorized by the Congress. It has been argued 
that, in the presence of conflicting statutes (a federal budget 
statute, which instructs the Treasury to spend a certain amount of 
money, and a debt ceiling statute, which limits the amount of 
money that the Treasury is allowed to borrow in process), the 
statute that was passed more recently "wins"; therefore, in this 
situation, the President may simply instruct the Treasury to 
continue issuing bonds beyond the ceiling. 



Furthermore, such an instruction may be difficult to challenge in 
court, because it would take a joint resolution of both chambers 
of Congress to get standing to challenge it.[56] In addition, it 
has been observed by many, such as legal scholar Garrett Epps, 
fiscal expert Bruce Bartlett and Treasury Secretary Timothy 
Geithner, that the debt ceiling itself may be unconstitutional and 
therefore void as long as it interferes with the duty of the 
government to pay interest on outstanding bonds and to make 
payments owed to pensioners (that is, Social Security 
recipients).[57][58]




The issue of what effect Section 4 has regarding the debt ceiling 
remains unsettled.[59] Legal analyst Jeffrey Rosen has argued that 
Section 4 gives the President unilateral authority to raise or 
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ignore the national debt ceiling, and that if challenged the 
Supreme Court would likely rule in favor of expanded executive 
power or dismiss the case altogether for lack of standing.[60] 
Erwin Chemerinsky, professor and dean at University of California, 
Irvine School of Law, has argued that not even in a "dire 
financial emergency" could the President raise the debt ceiling as 
"there is no reasonable way to interpret the Constitution that 
[allows him to do so]".[61]



POWER OF ENFORCEMENT



Section 5, the last section, was construed broadly by the Supreme 
Court in Katzenbach v. Morgan (1966).[62] However, the Court, in 
City of Boerne v. Flores (1997), said:




Any suggestion that Congress has a substantive, non-remedial power 
under the Fourteenth Amendment is not supported by our case 
law.[63]



Proposal and ratificationThe 39th United States Congress proposed 
the Fourteenth Amendment on June 13, 1866.



Ratification of the Fourteenth Amendment was bitterly contested: 
all the Southern state legislatures, with the exception of 
Tennessee, refused to ratify the amendment. This refusal led to 
the passage of the Reconstruction Acts. Ignoring the existing 
state governments, military government was imposed until new civil 
governments were established and the Fourteenth Amendment was 
ratified.[64]



By July 9, 1868, three-fourths of the states (28 of 37) ratified 
the amendment:[65]
1.Connecticut (June 25, 1866)



2.New Hampshire (July 6, 1866)



3.Tennessee (July 19, 1866)
4.New Jersey (September 11, 1866)*



5.Oregon (September 19, 1866)



6.Vermont (October 30, 1866)



7.Ohio (January 4, 1867)*



8.New York (January 10, 1867)



9.Kansas (January 11, 1867)
10.Illinois (January 15, 1867)



11.West Virginia (January 16, 1867)
12.Michigan (January 16, 1867)



13.Minnesota (January 16, 1867)
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14.Maine (January 19, 1867)
15.Nevada (January 22, 1867)



16.Indiana (January 23, 1867)



17.Missouri (January 25, 1867)



18.Rhode Island (February 7, 1867)



19.Wisconsin (February 7, 1867)
20.Pennsylvania (February 12, 1867)
21.Massachusetts (March 20, 1867)



22.Nebraska (June 15, 1867)
23.Iowa (March 16, 1868)



24.Arkansas (April 6, 1868, after having rejected it on December 
17, 1866)
25.Florida (June 9, 1868, after having rejected it on December 6, 
1866)
26.North Carolina (July 4, 1868, after having rejected it on 
December 14, 1866)
27.Louisiana (July 9, 1868, after having rejected it on February 
6, 1867)
28.South Carolina (July 9, 1868, after having rejected it on 
December 20, 1866)



*Ohio passed a resolution that purported to withdraw its 
ratification on January 15, 1868. The New Jersey legislature also 
tried to rescind its ratification on February 20, 1868, citing 
procedural problems with the amendment's congressional passage, 
including that specific states were unlawfully denied 
representation in the House and the Senate at the time.[66] The 
New Jersey governor had vetoed his state's withdrawal on March 5, 
and the legislature overrode the veto on March 24.



On July 20, 1868, Secretary of State William H. Seward certified 
that the amendment had become part of the Constitution if the 
rescissions were ineffective, and presuming also that the later 
ratifications by states whose governments had been reconstituted 
superseded the initial rejection of the prior state 
legislatures.[67]



The Congress responded on the following day, declaring that the 
amendment was part of the Constitution and ordering Seward to 
promulgate the amendment.




Meanwhile, two additional states had ratified the amendment:
1.Alabama (July 13, 1868, the date the ratification was "approved" 
by the governor)
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2.Georgia (July 21, 1868, after having rejected it on November 9, 
1866)



Thus, on July 28, Seward was able to certify unconditionally that 
the amendment was part of the Constitution without having to 
endorse the Congress's assertion that the withdrawals were 
ineffective.




There were additional ratifications and rescissions; the amendment 
has been ratified by all of the 37 states that were in the Union 
in 1868:[68]



1.Virginia (October 8, 1869, after having rejected it on January 
9, 1867)
2.Mississippi (January 17, 1870, after having rejected it on 
January 31, 1868)
3.Texas (February 18, 1870, after having rejected it on October 
27, 1866)
4.Delaware (February 12, 1901, after having rejected it on 
February 7, 1867)
5.Maryland (April 4, 1959, after having rejected it on March 23, 
1867)
6.California (March 18, 1959)



7.Oregon (1973, after withdrawing it on October 15, 1868)



8.Kentucky (May 6, 1976, after having rejected it on January 8, 
1867)
9.New Jersey (2003, after having rescinded on February 20, 
1868)[69]
10.Ohio (2003, after having rescinded on January 15, 1868)
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Founder(s) John D. Rockefeller, John D. Rockefeller, Jr., 
Frederick Taylor Gates

Type Non-operating private foundation



(IRS exemption status): 501(c)(3)[1]

Founded 1913



Headquarters 420 Fifth Avenue, New York City



Key people President - Judith Rodin
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Focus "Smart Globalization"

Mission "to promote the well-being of mankind throughout the 
world."[2]



Method Endowment



Endowment $3.4 billion (2009)[1]

Website RockefellerFoundation.org



The Rockefeller Foundation is a prominent philanthropic 
organization and private foundation based at 420 Fifth 
Avenue, New York City.[3] The preeminent institution 
established by the six-generation Rockefeller family, it was 
founded by John D. Rockefeller ("Senior"), along with his son 
John D. Rockefeller, Jr. ("Junior"), and Senior's principal 
business and philanthropic advisor, Frederick Taylor Gates, 
in New York State May 14, 1913, when its charter was formally 
accepted by the New York State Legislature.[4] Its central 
historical mission is "to promote the well-being of mankind 
throughout the world."[2]



Some of its objectives and achievements include:



Financially supported education in the United States "without 
distinction of race, sex or creed"[5]

Helped establish the London School of Hygiene and Tropical 
Medicine in the United Kingdom;

Established the Johns Hopkins School of Public Health and 
Harvard School of Public Health, two of the first such 
institutions in the United States;[6][7]

Developed the vaccine to prevent yellow fever;[8][9]

Developed and funded various German eugenics programs, 
including the one that Josef Mengele worked in before he went 
to Auschwitz.[10][11]



Helped The New School provide a haven for scholars threatened 
by the Nazis[12]
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Although it is no longer the largest foundation by assets, 
the Rockefeller Foundation's pre-eminent legacy ranks it 
among the most influential NGOs in the world.[13] By year-end 
2008 assets were tallied at $3.1 billion from $4.6 billion in 
2007, with annual grants of $137 million.[1]
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[edit] LeadershipThe foundation's president is Judith Rodin, 
who succeeded Gordon Conway in 2005. 
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A former president of the University of Pennsylvania, Rodin 
is the first woman to head the foundation. [14]



[edit] Beginnings

Original Rockefeller logo, no longer in useRockefeller's 
interest in philanthropy on a large scale began in 1889, 
influenced by Andrew Carnegie's published essay, The Gospel 
of Wealth, which prompted him to write a letter to Carnegie 
praising him as an example to other rich men.[citation 
needed] It was in that year that he made the first of what 
would become $35 million in gifts, over a period of two 
decades, to fund the University of Chicago.[15]

His initial idea to set up a large-scale tax-exempt 
foundation occurred in 1901, but it was not until 1906 that 
Senior's famous business and philanthropic advisor, Frederick 
Taylor Gates, seriously revived the idea, saying that 
Rockefeller's fortune was rolling up so fast his heirs would 
"dissipate their inheritances or become intoxicated with 
power", unless he set up "permanent corporate philanthropies 
for the good of Mankind".[16]



It was also in 1906 that the Russell Sage Foundation was 
established, though its program was limited to working women 
and social ills. Rockefeller's would thus not be the first 
foundation in America (Benjamin Franklin was the first to 
introduce the concept), but it brought to it unprecedented 
international scale and scope. In 1909 he signed over 73,000 
shares of Standard Oil of New Jersey, valued at $50 million, 
to the three inaugural trustees, Junior, Gates and Harold 
Fowler McCormick, the first installment of a projected $100 
million endowment.[16]

They applied for a federal charter for the foundation in the 
US Senate in 1910, with at one stage Junior even secretly 
meeting with President William Howard Taft, through the aegis 
of Senator Nelson Aldrich, to hammer out 
concessions.[citation needed] However, because of the ongoing 
(1911) antitrust suit against Standard Oil at the time, along 
with deep suspicion in some quarters of undue Rockefeller 
influence on the spending of the endowment, the end result 
was that Senior and Gates withdrew the bill from Congress in 
order to seek a state charter.[16]
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On May 14, 1913, New York Governor William Sulzer approved a 
state charter for the foundation - two years after the 
Carnegie Corporation - with Junior becoming the first 
president. With its large-scale endowment, a large part of 
Senior's fortune was insulated from inheritance taxes. The 
total benefactions of both him and Junior and their 
philanthropies in the end would far surpass Carnegie's 
endowments, his biographer Ron Chernow states, ranking 
Rockefeller as "the greatest philanthropist in American 
history."[16]

[edit] Early grants and connectionsThe first Secretary of the 
foundation was Jerome Davis Greene, the former Secretary of 
Harvard University, who wrote a "memorandum on principles and 
policies" for an early meeting of the trustees that 
established a rough framework for the foundation's work. On 
December 5, the Board made its first grant of $100,000 to the 
American Red Cross to purchase property for its headquarters 
in Washington, D.C.[2] At the beginning the foundation was 
global in its approach and concentrated in its first decade 
entirely on the sciences, public health and medical 
education.



It was initially located within the family office at Standard 
Oil's headquarters at 26 Broadway, later (in 1933) shifting 
to the GE Building (then RCA), along with the newly named 
family office, Room 5600, at Rockefeller Center; later it 
moved to the Time-Life Building in the Center, before 
shifting to its current Fifth Avenue address.



In 1913 the foundation set up the International Health 
Commission (later Board), the first appropriation of funds 
for work outside the US, which launched the foundation into 
international public health activities. This expanded the 
work of the Sanitary Commission worldwide, working against 
various diseases in fifty-two countries on six continents and 
twenty-nine islands, bringing international recognition of 
the need for public health and environmental sanitation. Its 
early field research on hookworm, malaria, and yellow fever 
provided the basic techniques to control these diseases and 
established the pattern of modern public health 
services.[citation needed]
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The Commission established and endowed the world's first 
school of Hygiene and Public Health, at Johns Hopkins 
University, and later at Harvard, and then spent more than 
$25 million in developing other public health schools in the 
US and in 21 foreign countries - helping to establish America 
as the world leader in medicine and scientific research. In 
1913 it also began a 20-year support program of the Bureau of 
Social Hygiene, whose mission was research and education on 
birth control, maternal health and sex education.

In 1914 the foundation set up the China Medical Board, which 
established the first public health university in China, the 
Peking Union Medical College, in 1921; this was subsequently 
nationalised when the Communists took over the country in 
1949. In the same year it began a program of international 
fellowships to train scholars at the world's leading 
universities at the post-doctoral level; a fundamental 
commitment to the education of future leaders.



Also in 1914, the trustees set up a new Department of 
Industrial Relations, inviting William Lyon MacKenzie King to 
head it. He became a close and key advisor to Junior through 
the Ludlow massacre, turning around his attitude to unions; 
however the foundation's involvement in IR was criticized for 
advancing the family's business interests.[citation needed] 
It henceforth confined itself to funding responsible 
organizations involved in this and other controversial 
fields, which were beyond the control of the foundation 
itself.[17]



Through the Laura Spelman Rockefeller Memorial, established 
by John D. Rockefeller, Jr. in 1918 and named after his 
mother, the family shifted the focus of philanthropy into the 
social sciences, stimulating the founding of university 
research centres and creating the Social Science Research 
Council. This memorial fund was subsequently folded into the 
foundation in a major reorganization in 1928/9.



John D. Rockefeller, Jr. became the foundation chairman in 
1917. One of the many prominent trustees of the institution 
since has been C. Douglas Dillon, the United States Secretary 
of the Treasury under both Presidents John F. Kennedy and 
Lyndon B. Johnson. 
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The foundation also supported the early initiatives of Henry 
Kissinger, such as his directorship of Harvard's 
International Seminars and the early foreign policy magazine 
Confluence, both established by him while he was still a 
graduate student.[18]



[edit] Programs: scale and scopeThrough the years the 
foundation has expanded greatly in scope. Historically, it 
has given more than $14 billion in current dollars[15] to 
thousands of grantees worldwide and has assisted directly in 
the training of nearly 13,000 Rockefeller Fellows.

Its overall philanthropic activity has been divided into five 
main subject areas:[19]

Medical, health, and population sciences

Agricultural and natural sciences



Arts and humanities



Social sciences



International relations

In the 1920s, the Rockefeller Foundation started a program to 
eradicate hookworm in Mexico. The program exemplified the 
time period's confidence in science as the solution for 
everything.[20] This reliance on science was known as 
scientific neutrality. The Rockefeller Foundation program 
stated that there was a crucial correlation between the world 
of science, politics and international health policy. This 
heavy reliance of scientific neutrality contradicted the 
hookworm program's fundamental objective to invest in public 
health in order to develop better social conditions and to 
establish positive ties between the United States and 
Mexico.[21] The Hookworm Campaign set the terms of the 
relationship between Mexico and the Rockefeller Foundation 
that persisted through subsequent programs including the 
development of a network of local public health departments. 
The importance of the hookworm campaign was to get a foot in 
the door and swiftly convince rural people of the value of 
public health work. 
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The roles of the RF's hookworm campaign are characteristic of 
the policy paradoxes that emerge when science is summoned to 
drive policy. The campaign in Mexico served as a policy 
cauldron through which new knowledge could be demonstrated 
applicable to social and political problems on many 
levels.[22] A major program beginning in the 1930s was the 
relocation of German (Jewish) scholars from German 
universities to America. This was expanded to other European 
countries after the Anschluss occurred; when war broke out it 
became a full-scale rescue operation. Another program, the 
Emergency Rescue Committee was also partly funded with 
Rockefeller money; this effort resulted in the rescue of some 
of the most famous artists, writers and composers of Europe. 
Some of the notable figures relocated or saved (out of a 
total of 303 scholars) by the Foundation were Thomas Mann, 
Claude Lévi-Strauss and Leó Szilárd, enriching intellectual 
life and academic disciplines in the US. This came to light 
afterwards through a brief, unpublished history of the 
Foundation's program.[23]

Another significant program was its Medical Sciences 
Division, which extensively funded women's contraception and 
the human reproductive system in general. Other funding went 
into endocrinology departments in American universities, 
human heredity, mammalian biology, human physiology and 
anatomy, psychology, and the pioneering studies of human 
sexual behavior by Dr. Alfred Kinsey.[24]

Trinidad Regional Virus Laboratory Field Assistant, Nariva 
Swamp, Trinidad. 1959In 1950 the Foundation mounted a major 
program of virus research, establishing field laboratories in 
Poona, India; Port of Spain, Trinidad; Belém, Brazil; 
Johannesburg, South Africa; Cairo, Egypt; Ibadan, Nigeria; 
and Cali, Colombia.[citation needed] In time, major funding 
was also contributed by the countries involved, while in 
Trinidad the British government and neighbouring British-
controlled territories also assisted. Sub-professional staff 
were almost all recruited locally and, wherever possible, 
local people were given scholarships and other support to be 
professionally trained. In most cases, locals eventually took 
over management of the facilities. Support was also given to 
research on viruses in many other countries. 
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The result of all this research was the identification of a 
huge number of viruses affecting humans, the development of 
new techniques for the rapid identification of viruses, and a 
quantum leap in our understanding of arthropod-borne 
viruses.[25]



In the arts it has helped establish or support the Stratford 
Shakespeare Festival in Ontario, Canada, and the American 
Shakespeare Festival in Stratford, Connecticut; Arena Stage 
in Washington, D.C.; Karamu House in Cleveland, Ohio; and 
Lincoln Center for the Performing Arts in New York. In a 
recent shift[when?] in program emphasis, President Rodin 
eliminated the division that spent money on the arts, the 
creativity and culture program. One program that signals the 
shift was the foundation's support as the underwriter of 
Spike Lee's documentary on New Orleans, When the Levees 
Broke. The film has been used as the basis for a curriculum 
on poverty, developed by the Teachers College at Columbia 
University for their students.[26]

Thousands of scientists and scholars from all over the world 
have received foundation fellowships and scholarships for 
advanced study in major scientific disciplines. In addition, 
the foundation has provided significant and often substantial 
research grants to finance conferences and assist with 
published studies, as well as funding departments and 
programs, to a vast range of foreign policy and educational 
organizations, including:[citation needed]

Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) - Especially the notable 
1939-45 War and Peace Studies that advised the US State 
Department and the US government on World War II strategy and 
forward planning



Royal Institute of International Affairs (RIIA) in London



Carnegie Endowment for International Peace in Washington - 
Support of the diplomatic training program

Brookings Institution in Washington - Significant funding of 
research grants in the fields of economic and social studies

World Bank in Washington - Helped finance the training of 
foreign officials through the Economic Development Institute
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Harvard University - Grants to the Center for International 
Affairs and medical, business and administration Schools



Yale University - Substantial funding to the Institute of 
International Studies



Princeton University - Office of Population Research

Columbia University - Establishment of the Russia Institute

University of the Philippines, Los Baños - Funded research 
for the College of Agriculture and built an international 
house for foreign students

McGill University - The Rockefeller Foundation funded the 
Montreal Neurological Institute, on the request of Dr. Wilder 
Penfield, a Canadian neurosurgeon, who had met David 
Rockefeller years before

Library of Congress - Funded a project for photographic 
copies of the complete card catalogues for the world's fifty 
leading libraries

Bodleian Library at Oxford University - Grant for a building 
to house five million volumes



Population Council of New York - Funded fellowships

Social Science Research Council - Major funding for 
fellowships and grants-in-aid



National Bureau of Economic Research[27]

National Institute of Public Health of Japan (formerly The 
Institute of Public Health (???????, Kokuritsu Koshu Eisei-
in?) "School of Public Health"ja) in Tokyo (1938)

Group of Thirty - In 1978 the Foundation invited Geoffrey 
Bell to set up this high-powered and influential advisory 
group on global financial issues, whose current chairman is a 
longtime Rockefeller associate Paul Volcker[28]
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London School of Economics - funded research and general 
budget



University of Lyon, France - funded research in natural 
sciences, social sciences, medicine and the new building of 
the medical school during the 1920s-1930s

The Trinidad Regional Virus Laboratory



The Results for Development Institute - funded the Center for 
Health Market Innovations



[edit] The Green RevolutionMain article: Green Revolution



Agriculture was introduced to the Natural Sciences division 
of the foundation in the major reorganization of 1928. In 
1941, the foundation gave a small grant to Mexico for maize 
research, in collaboration with the then new president, 
Manuel Ávila Camacho. This was done after the intervention of 
vice-president Henry Wallace and the involvement of Nelson 
Rockefeller; the primary intention being to stabilise the 
Mexican Government and derail any possible communist 
infiltration, in order to protect the Rockefeller family's 
investments.[29]

By 1943 this program, under the foundation's Mexican 
Agriculture Project, had proved such a success with the 
science of corn propagation and general principles of 
agronomy that it was exported to other Latin American 
countries; in 1956 the program was then taken to India; again 
with the geopolitical imperative of providing an antidote to 
communism.[29] It wasn't until 1959 that senior foundation 
officials succeeded in getting the Ford Foundation (and later 
USAID, and later still, the World Bank) to sign on to the 
major philanthropic project, known now to the world as the 
Green Revolution, originally conceived as CIMMYT The 
International Maize and Wheat Improvement Center. It also 
provided significant funding for the International Rice 
Research Institute in the Philippines. Part of the original 
program, the funding of the IRRI was later taken over by the 
Ford Foundation.[29]
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Costing around $600 million, over 50 years, the revolution 
brought new farming technology, increased productivity, 
expanded crop yields and mass fertilization to many countries 
throughout the world. Later it funded over $100 million 
dollars of plant biotechnology research and trained over four 
hundred scientists from Asia, Africa and Latin America. It 
also invested in the production of transgenic crops, 
including rice and maize. In 1999, the then president Gordon 
Conway addressed the Monsanto Company board of directors, 
warning of the possible social and environmental dangers of 
this biotechnology, and requesting them to disavow the use of 
so-called terminator genes;[30] the company later complied.

In the 1990s, the foundation shifted its agriculture work and 
emphasis to Africa; in 2006 it joined with the Bill & Melinda 
Gates Foundation in a $150 million effort to fight hunger in 
the continent through improved agricultural productivity.

[edit] The Bellagio CenterThe foundation also owns and 
operates the Rockefeller Foundation Bellagio Center in 
Bellagio, Italy. The Center comprises several buildings, 
spread across a 50-acre (200,000 m2) property, on the 
peninsula between lakes Como and Lecco in Northern Italy. The 
Center is sometimes colloquially referred to as the Villa 
Serbelloni. The Villa is only one of the many buildings in 
which residents and conference participants are housed. The 
property was bequeathed to the Foundation in 1959 under the 
presidency of Dean Rusk (who was later to become U.S. 
President Kennedy's secretary of state).

The Bellagio Center operates both a conference center and a 
residency program.[31] The residency program is a highly 
competitive program to which scholars, artists, writers, 
musicians, scientists, policymakers and development 
professionals from around the world can apply to work on a 
project of their own choosing for a period of four weeks. 
Numerous Nobel laureates, Pulitzer winners, National Book 
Award recipients and MacArthur fellows have been in residence 
at Bellagio.
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[edit] Family involvementThe Rockefeller family helped lead 
the foundation in its early years, but later limited itself 
to one or two representatives, to maintain the foundation's 
independence and avoid charges of undue family influence. 
These representatives have included the former president John 
D. Rockefeller 3rd, and then his son John D. Rockefeller, IV, 
who gave up the trusteeship in 1981. In 1989, David 
Rockefeller's daughter, Peggy Dulany, was appointed to the 
board for a five-year term.

In October 2006, David Rockefeller, Jr. joined the board of 
trustees, re-establishing the direct family link and becoming 
the sixth family member to serve on the board. By contrast, 
the Ford Foundation has severed all direct links with the 
Ford family.[citation needed]

Stock in the family's oil companies is a major part of the 
foundation's assets, beginning with Standard Oil and now with 
its corporate descendants, including Exxon Mobil.[32]



[edit] Historical legacyThe second-oldest major philanthropic 
institution in America after the Carnegie Corporation, the 
foundation's impact on philanthropy in general has been 
profound. It has supported United Nations programs throughout 
its history, such as the recent First Global Forum On Human 
Development, organized by the United Nations Development 
Programme (UNDP) in 1999.[33]



The early institutions it set up have served as models for 
current organizations: the UN's World Health Organization, 
set up in 1948, is modeled on the International Health 
Division; the U.S. Government's National Science Foundation 
(1950) on its approach in support of research, scholarships 
and institutional development; and the National Institute of 
Health (1950) imitated its longstanding medical programs.[34]

The Rockefeller Foundation, funded Nazi racial studies even 
after it was clear what this research was being used to 
rationalize the demonizing of Jews and other groups. 
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Up until 1939 the Rockefeller Foundation was funding research 
used to support Nazi racial science studies at the Kaiser 
Wilhelm Institute of Anthropology, Human Heredity, and 
Eugenics (KWIA.) Reports submitted to Rockefeller did not 
hide what these studies were being used to justify, but 
Rockefeller continued the funding and refrained from 
criticizing this research so closely derived from Nazi 
ideology. The Rockefeller Foundation did not alert "the world 
to the nature of German science and the racist folly" that 
German anthropology promulgated and Rockefeller funded for 
years after the passage of the 1935 Nuremberg racial 
laws.[35]

[edit] Current trusteesAs of December 27, 2012[36]

Ann M. Fudge, 2006-, former chairman and CEO, Young & Rubicam 
Brands, New York.

Helene D. Gayle, 2009-, president and CEO of CARE.

Alice S. Huang, Senior Faculty Associate, California 
Institute of Technology.



Martin L. Leibowitz, 2012-, Managing Director, Morgan 
Stanley; formerly TIAA-CREF (1995 to 2004) and 26 years with 
Salomon Brothers



Monica Lozano, 2012-, CEO, ImpreMedia, LLC

Strive Masiyiwa, 2003-, Zimbabwean businessman and cellphone 
pioneer, founding Econet Wireless.



Diana Natalicio, 2004-, President, The University of Texas at 
El Paso



Sandra Day O'Connor, 2006-, Associate Justice, Retired, 
Supreme Court of the United States, Washington, D.C. (First 
woman appointed to the Supreme Court.)



Ngozi Okonjo-Iweala, 2009-, Managing Director of the World 
Bank; former Finance Minister and Foreign Minister of 
Nigeria.

Richard Parsons, 2007-, Chairman of the Board, Citigroup Inc.
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David Rockefeller, Jr., 2006-, Chair of foundation board Dec. 
2010- ; Vice Chairman of Rockefeller Family & Associates; 
Director and former Chair, Rockefeller & Co., Inc.; current 
Trustee of the Museum of Modern Art.

Judith Rodin, President of the Foundation; ex-officio member 
of Board

John W. Rowe, 2007-, professor at the Columbia University 
Mailman School of Public Health; former Chairman and CEO of 
Aetna Inc.



[edit] Notable past trusteesAlan Alda, 1989–1994 - Actor and 
film director.

Winthrop W. Aldrich 1935–1951 - Chairman of the Chase 
National Bank, 1934–1953; Ambassador to the Court of St. 
James, 1953-1957.

John W. Davis 1922–1939 - J. P. Morgan's private attorney; 
founding president of the Council on Foreign Relations.

C. Douglas Dillon 1960–1961 - US Treasury Secretary, 
1961–1965; Member of the Council on Foreign Relations.



Orvil E. Dryfoos 1960–1963 - Publisher of the New York Times, 
1961-1963.



Peggy Dulany, 1989–1994 - Fourth child of David Rockefeller; 
Founder and president of Synergos.



John Foster Dulles 1935–1952 {Chairman} - US Secretary of 
State, 1953–1959; Senior partner, Sullivan & Cromwell law 
firm.

Charles William Eliot 1914–1917 - President of Harvard, 1869-
1909.

Frederick Taylor Gates 1913–1923 - John D. Rockefeller Sr.'s 
principal advisor.

Stephen Jay Gould 1993–2002 - Author; Professor and Curator, 
Museum of Comparative Zoology, Harvard University.
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Rajat Gupta, 2006–11, former director, Goldman Sachs, Procter 
& Gamble, AMR Corporation; Special Advisor to the UN 
Secretary-General; former Managing Director, McKinsey & 
Company.

Wallace Harrison 1951–1961 - Rockefeller family architect; 
lead architect for the UN Headquarters complex.



Thomas J. Healey, 2003–2012, Partner, Healey Development LLC; 
teaching course at Harvard University's John F. Kennedy 
School of Government; formerly with Goldman, Sachs and an 
Assistant Secretary of the U.S. Treasury.

Charles Evans Hughes 1917-1921;1925–1928 - Chief Justice of 
the United States, 1930-1941.



Robert A. Lovett 1949–1961 - US Secretary of Defense, 1951-
1953.

Yo-Yo Ma 1999–2002 - Cellist.



Jessica T. Mathews, President, Carnegie Endowment for 
International Peace, Washington, D.C.



John J. McCloy Chairman: 1946-1949; 1953–1958 - Prominent US 
Presidential Advisor; Chairman of the Ford Foundation, 
1958–1965; Chairman of the Council on Foreign Relations.

Bill Moyers 1969–1981 - Journalist.

James F. Orr, III, (Board Chair), President and Chief 
Executive Officer, LandingPoint Capital, Boston, 
Massachusetts.

Surin Pitsuwan, 2010–2012, Secretary general of ASEAN (2007-
2012)[37] and Thai politician.



Mamphela Ramphele, Chairperson, Circle Capital Ventures, Cape 
Town, South Africa.



John D. Rockefeller 1913-1923.



John D. Rockefeller, Jr. Chairman: 1917-1939.
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John D. Rockefeller 3rd Chairman: 1952-1972.



John D. Rockefeller, IV 1976-81.

Julius Rosenwald 1917–1931 - Chairman of Sears Roebuck, 1932-
1939.

Dean Rusk 1950–1961 - US Secretary of State, 1961-1969.



Raymond W. Smith, Chairman, Rothschild, Inc., New York; 
Chairman of Arlington Capital Partners; Chairman of Verizon 
Ventures; and a Trustee of the Carnegie Corporation of New 
York.

Frank Stanton 1961-1966? - President of CBS, 1946-1971.



Arthur Hays Sulzberger 1939–1957 - Publisher of the New York 
Times, 1935-1961.

Paul Volcker 1975–1979 - Chairman, Board of Governors, 
Federal Reserve Board; President, New York Federal Reserve 
Bank.

Thomas J. Watson, Jr 1963-1970?[38] - President of IBM, 1952-
1971.

James Wolfensohn - former President of the World Bank.



George D. Woods 1961-1967? - President of the World Bank, 
1963-1968.



Vo-Tong Xuan, 2002–2010, Vice President for Academic Affairs, 
Tan Tao University, Ho Chi Minh City; former rector of An 
Giang University, the second university in Vietnam's Mekong 
Delta.



Owen D. Young 1928–1939 - Chairman of GE, 1922–1939, 1942-
1945.

[edit] PresidentsJudith Rodin - 2005- ; former president of 
the University of Pennsylvania, and provost, chair of the 
Department of Psychology, Yale University.
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Gordon Conway - 1998-2004; an agricultural ecologist and 
former President of the Royal Geographical Society.

Peter Goldmark, Jr. - 1988-1997; former executive director of 
the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey.[39]

Richard Lyman - 1980-1988; president of Stanford University 
(1970–1980).



John Knowles - 1972-1979; physician, general director of the 
Massachusetts General Hospital (1962–1971).[40]



J. George Harrar - 1961-1972; plant pathologist, "generally 
regarded as the father of 'the Green Revolution.'"[41]



Dean Rusk - 1952-1961; United States Secretary of State from 
1961 to 1969



Chester Barnard - 1948-1952; Bell System executive and author 
of landmark 1938 book, The Functions of the Executive



Raymond Fosdick - 1936-1948; brother of American clergyman 
Harry Emerson Fosdick



Max Mason - 1929-1936



George E. Vincent - 1917-1929; member of the John D. 
Rockefeller/Frederick T. Gates General Education Board 
(1914–1929)[42]



John D. Rockefeller, Jr. - 1913-1917.
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Oct 17, 2006: David Rockefeller Jr., Ann Fudge, Rajat Gupta 
to join Rockefeller Foundation Board of Trustees



Franz Boas, Margaret Mead, and ... J.D. Rockefeller?: The 
Role Of The Rockefeller Foundation in the History of American 
Anthropology



Interview with Norman Dodd An investigation of a hidden 
agenda within tax-free foundations, including the Rockefeller 
Foundation (Video).



Time For Ford Foundation & CFR To Divest? Collaboration of 
the Rockefeller, Ford and Carnegie Foundations with the 
Council on Foreign Relations.



2004: Citigroup Names Anne Mulcahy and Judith Rodin to Board 
of Directors
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Foundation Center: Top 100 US Foundations by total giving



New York Times: Rockefeller Foundation Elects 5 - Including 
Alan Alda and Peggy Dulany

Rockefeller Foundation: The Bellagio Study and Conference 
Center



SFGate.com: "Eugenics and the Nazis: the California 
Connection"



"The Long Road of Eugenics: From Rockefeller to Roe v. Wade", 
Rebecca Messall, The Human Life Review, Fall 2004

Press for Conversion! magazine, Issue # 53: "Facing the 
Corporate Roots of American Fascism," Bryan Sanders, 
Coalition to Oppose the Arms Trade, March 2004



[edit] External linksRockefeller Foundation website, 
including a timeline



Hookworm and malaria research in Malaya, Java, and the Fiji 
Islands; report of Uncinariasis commission to the Orient, 
1915-1917 The Rockefeller foundation, International health 
board. New York 1920

Retrieved from 
"http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Rockefeller_Founda
tion&oldid=550788569"
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BILL AND MELINDA GATE FOUNDATION

Bill & Melinda Gates FoundationFrom Wikipedia, the free 
encyclopedia  (Redirected from Bill and Melinda Gates 
Foundation)



Jump to: navigation, search Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation

Founder(s) Bill Gates



Melinda Gates

Type Non-operating private foundation



(IRS exemption status): 501(c)(3)[1]

Founded 1994[2]



Headquarters Seattle, Washington, United States of America

Key people Bill Gates, co-founder and co-chair



Melinda Gates, co-founder and co-chair



William H. Gates, Sr., co-chair

Jeff Raikes, CEO



Area served Global

Focus Education, Healthcare, Ending poverty

Method Donations and Grants

Endowment US$36.2 billion as of 30 September 2012 (2012-09-
30)[update][3]

Employees 1,058[3]
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Formerly called William H. Gates Foundation

(1994–1999)



Website www.gatesfoundation.org

The Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation (B&MGF or the Gates 
Foundation) is the largest transparently operated[4] private 
foundation in the world, founded by Bill and Melinda Gates. 
It is "driven by the interests and passions of the Gates 
family".[5] The primary aims of the foundation are, globally, 
to enhance healthcare and reduce extreme poverty, and in 
America, to expand educational opportunities and access to 
information technology. The foundation, based in Seattle, 
Washington, is controlled by its three trustees: Bill Gates, 
Melinda Gates and Warren Buffett. Other principal officers 
include Co-Chair William H. Gates, Sr. and Chief Executive 
Officer Jeff Raikes.

It had an endowment of US$36.2 billion as of 30 September 
2012 (2012-09-30)[update].[3] The scale of the foundation and 
the way it seeks to apply business techniques to giving makes 
it one of the leaders in the philanthrocapitalism revolution 
in global philanthropy,[6] though the foundation itself notes 
that the philanthropic role has limitations.[5] In 2007, its 
founders were ranked as the second most generous 
philanthropists in America.[7] In 2010, its founders had 
started The Commission on Education of Health Professionals 
for the 21st Century titled as "Transforming education to 
strengthen health systems in an interdependent world".[8]
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[edit] HistoryIn 1994, the foundation was formed as the 
William H. Gates Foundation with an initial stock gift of 
US$94 million. In 1999, the foundation was renamed the Bill & 
Melinda Gates Foundation. After a merger with the Gates 
Learning Foundation in 2000, Gates gave an additional US$126 
million.[2][9] During the foundation's following years, 
funding grew to US$2 billion. On June 15, 2006, Gates 
announced his plans to transition out of a day-to-day role 
with Microsoft, effective July 31, 2008,[10] to allow him to 
devote more time to working with the foundation.
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Bill and Melinda Gates, along with the musician Bono, were 
named by Time as Persons of the Year 2005 for their 
charitable work. In the case of Bill and Melinda Gates, the 
work referenced was that of this foundation.



In April 2010, Gates was invited to visit and speak at the 
Massachusetts Institute of Technology where he asked the 
students to take on the hard problems of the world in their 
futures and he also explained the nature and philosophy of 
his philanthropic endeavors.[11][12]

[edit] The Warren Buffett donationOn June 25, 2006, Warren 
Buffett (then the world's richest person, estimated worth of 
US$62 billion as of April 16, 2008) pledged to give the 
foundation approximately 10 million Berkshire Hathaway Class 
B shares spread over multiple years through annual 
contributions, worth approximately US$1.5 billion for the 
year 2006.[13] Buffett set conditions so that these 
contributions do not simply increase the foundation's 
endowment, but effectively work as a matching contribution, 
doubling the Foundation's annual giving: "Buffett's gift came 
with three conditions for the Gates foundation: Bill or 
Melinda Gates must be alive and active in its administration; 
it must continue to qualify as a charity; and each year it 
must give away an amount equal to the previous year's 
Berkshire gift, plus another 5 percent of net assets. Buffett 
gave the foundation two years to abide by the third 
requirement."[14] The Gates Foundation received 5% (500,000) 
of the shares in July 2006 and will receive 5% of the 
remaining earmarked shares in the July of each following year 
(475,000 in 2007, 451,250 in 2008).[15][16]

[edit] ActivitiesTo maintain its status as a charitable 
foundation, it must donate at least 5% of its assets each 
year.[17] Thus the donations from the foundation each year 
would amount to over US$1.5 billion at a minimum.

The Foundation has been organized, as of April 2006, into 
four divisions, including core operations (public relations, 
finance and administration, human resources, etc.), under 
Chief Operating Officer Cheryl Scott, and three grant-making 
programs:
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Global Health Program



Global Development Program

United States Program



The Foundation will give hundreds of millions of dollars in 
the next few years to programs aimed at encouraging saving by 
the world's poor, the Wall Street Journal reported,[18] 
presumably under a new grant-making program. According to tax 
documents posted on the Gates Foundation's website,[19] total 
grant expenditures in 2011 reached $4.4 billion, up from $2.2 
billion in 2010. The Gates Foundation's audited 2011 tax 
return is 736 pages in length,[20] and lists its five highest-
paid independent contractors, which include consulting firms 
McKinsey & Company[21] ($19.6 million), The Boston Consulting 
Group Inc.[22] ($18.1 million), and Accenture LLP[23] ($7.0 
million), as well as architectural services firm NBBJ LP[24] 
($11.4 million) and "teacher evaluation project" provider 
Teachscape Inc ($7.0 million). The Foundation also maintains 
an online database of grants made on its website.[25]

On December 18, 2008, the Clinton Foundation released a list 
of all contributors. It included the Bill & Melinda Gates 
Foundation, which gave between US$10–25 million.[26]

[edit] Global Health ProgramThe President of the Global 
Health Program is Trevor Mundel. The Gates Foundation has 
quickly become a major influence upon global health; the 
approximately US$800 million that the foundation gives every 
year for global health approaches the annual budget of the 
United Nations World Health Organization (193 nations), and 
is comparable to the funds given to fight infectious disease 
by the United States Agency for International 
Development.[27]



The Global Health Program's significant grants include:



The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria



Over $1.3 billion donated as of 2012.



Polio eradication
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The Foundation provides 17% (US$86 million in 2006) of the 
world budget for the attempted eradication of polio myelitis 
(polio).[28]



The GAVI Alliance

The foundation gave the GAVI Alliance (formerly the “Global 
Alliance for Vaccines and Immunisation”) a donation of US$750 
million on January 25, 2005.[29][30]

Children's Vaccine Program

The Children's Vaccine Program, run by the Program for 
Appropriate Technology in Health (PATH), received a donation 
of US$27 million to help vaccinate against Japanese 
encephalitis on December 9, 2003.[31]



University of Washington Department of Global Health

The foundation provided approximately US$30 million for the 
foundation of the new Department of Global Health at the 
University of Washington in Seattle. The donation promoted 
three of the Foundation's target areas: education, Pacific 
Northwest and global health. The foundation also lead a study 
to increase access to high education globally.



HIV Research



The foundation has donated a grand total of US$287 million to 
various HIV/AIDS researchers. The money was split between 
sixteen different research teams across the world, on the 
condition that they share their findings with one 
another.[32]

Aeras Global TB Vaccine Foundation



The foundation gave the Aeras Global TB Vaccine Foundation 
more than US$280 million to develop and license an improved 
vaccine against tuberculosis for use in high burden 
countries.[33][34]

Visceral Leishmaniasis Research



226.

The foundation awarded the Hebrew University of Jerusalem 
Kuvin Center for the Study of Infectious and Tropical 
Diseases a US$5 million grant in 2009 for research into 
visceral leishmaniasis, an emerging parasitic disease in 
Ethiopia where it is frequently associated with HIV/AIDS, and 
a leading cause of adult illness and death. The project is a 
collaborative effort with Addis Ababa University and will 
gather data for analysis to identify the weak links in the 
transmission cycle and devise methods for control of the 
disease.[35]



Reinventing the Toilet

The foundation has launched a competition to improve 
sanitation to create a new type of toilet.[36] With grants 
provided by the foundation, CalTech created a solar-powered 
restroom that won first prize; other awardees include teams 
from Loughborough University and University of Toronto.[37] 
To further this effort The Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation 
has offered nearly US$7 million to engineers to help improve 
sanitation in the various countries affected by the poor 
sanitation crisis.[38]

The foundation has also given The Institute for OneWorld 
Health a donation of nearly US$10 million to support the 
organization's work on a drug for visceral leishmaniasis.



Next Generation Condom

The foundation is offering $100,000 to the scientist who can 
develop a new and improved condom,[39] one that 
"significantly preserves or enhances pleasure, in order to 
improve uptake and regular use" according to the Gates 
Foundation's Grand Challenges in Global Health website.[8] 
The condom challenge is one of five health initiatives put 
forward in Round 11 of the Grand Challenges Explorations, a 
program that rewards innovative, unorthodox approaches to 
global health and disease prevention.

[edit] Global Development ProgramPresident Chris Elias leads 
the Global Development Program, which combats extreme poverty 
through grants including:
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[edit] Financial Services for the PoorFinancial Access 
Initiative



A US$5 million grant allows Financial Access Initiative to do 
field research and answer important questions about micro 
finance and financial access in impoverished countries around 
the world.



Pro Mujer

A US$3.1 million grant to Pro Mujer, a leading microfinance 
network in Latin America, and a pioneer at combining 
financial services with healthcare for the poorest women 
entrepreneurs. The five-year grant will be used to research 
new opportunities for serving the very poorest segment of the 
Latin American microfinance market.

Grameen Foundation

A US$1.5 million grant allows Grameen Foundation to make more 
microloans, to support Grameen's goal of helping five million 
additional families and successfully freeing 50 percent of 
those families from poverty within five years.[40]

[edit] Agricultural DevelopmentRice Research



Between November 2007 and October 2010, the Gates Foundation 
will offer US$19.9 million to the International Rice Research 
Institute. The aid is intended to support the increasing 
demand the world has placed on rice. The Bill and Melinda 
Gates Foundation claims “To keep up with worldwide demand, 
the production of rice will have to increase by about 70 
percent in the next two decades.”[41] Yielding higher grade 
crops will ensure local farmers get the best return out of 
their crop annually and be able to offer greater quantities.

The IRRI maintains that with the improvement of rice yields, 
not only will people reap the benefits of a more nutritious 
crop, advances in crop research will help sustain local 
economies. Rice that cost less to produce and yield greater 
amount makes the final product less expensive for 
consumers.[42]



228.

Alliance for a Green Revolution in Africa (AGRA)



The Gates Foundation has partnered with the Rockefeller 
Foundation to enhance agricultural science and small-farm 
productivity in Africa, building on the Green Revolution that 
the Rockefeller Foundation spurred in the 1940s and 1960s. 
The Gates Foundation has made an initial US$100 million 
investment in this effort, to which the Rockefeller 
Foundation has contributed US$50 million. Critics allege that 
the Foundation has a preference to make grants that benefit 
multinational agribusiness, such as Monsanto,[43] which do 
not take into account many local needs in Africa.[44]



[edit] Global Special InitiativesThe Foundation's Special 
Initiatives include responses to catastrophes as well as 
learning grants, which are used to experiment with new areas 
of giving. Currently, the Foundation is exploring water, 
hygiene and sanitation as a new focus within Global 
Development.



Indian Ocean Earthquake

The foundation made total grant donations of US$3 million to 
various charities to help with the aid effort for victims of 
the 2004 Indian Ocean earthquake. These charities include:

CARE international

International Rescue Committee



Mercy Corps



Save the Children

World Vision



Kashmir Earthquake

The foundation made a donation of US$500,000 for the 2005 
Kashmir earthquake.[45]

Water, Hygiene and Sanitation
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The Foundation is giving the International Bank for 
Reconstruction and Development US$1.2 million over three 
years to find new, sustainable ways to make water, sanitation 
and hygiene services safer and more affordable.



[edit] United States ProgramUnder President Allan Golston, 
the United States Program has made grants such as the 
following:



[edit] U.S. LibrariesIn 1997, the foundation introduced a 
U.S. Libraries initiative with a goal of "ensuring that if 
you can get to a public library, you can reach the Internet." 
The foundation has given grants, installed computers and 
software, and provided training and technical support in 
partnership with public libraries nationwide.

Most recently, the foundation gave a US$12.2 million grant to 
the Southeastern Library Network (SOLINET) to assist 
libraries in Louisiana and Mississippi on the Gulf Coast, 
many of which were damaged or destroyed by Hurricanes Katrina 
and Rita.

[edit] EducationSmaller Schools

The Gates foundation claims one in five students is unable to 
read and grasp the contents of what they read, and African 
American and Latino students are graduating with the skills 
of a middle school student.[46] The Bill and Melinda Gates 
foundation has invested more than US$250 million in grants to 
create new small schools, reduce student-to-teacher ratios, 
and to divide up large high schools through the schools-
within-a-school model.[46]

Cornell University

Faculty of Computing and Information Science received US$25 
million from the Foundation for a new Information Science 
building, which will be named the Bill and Melinda Gates 
Hall. The total cost of the building is expected to be US$60 
million. Construction began in March 2012 and is expected to 
be completed by the end of 2013.[47]

Carnegie Mellon University
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The Foundation gave US$20 million to the Carnegie Mellon 
School of Computer Science for a new Computer Science 
building called the Gates Center for Computer Science.[48] It 
officially opened on September 22, 2009.[49]



D.C. Achievers Scholarships

The Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation announced March 22, 
2007 a US$122 million initiative to send hundreds of the 
District of Columbia's poorest students to college.[50]



Gates Cambridge Scholarships



Donated US$210 million in October 2000 to help outstanding 
graduate students outside of the United Kingdom study at the 
University of Cambridge. Approximately 100 new students every 
year are funded.[51]



Gates Millennium Scholars

Administered by the United Negro College Fund, the foundation 
donated US$1.5 billion for scholarships to high achieving 
minority students.[52]

NewSchools Venture Fund

The Foundation contributed US$30 million to help NewSchools 
to manage more charter schools, which aim to prepare students 
in historically underserved areas for college and careers.

Strong American Schools

On April 25, 2007, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation 
joined forces with the Eli and Edythe Broad Foundation 
pledging a joint US$60 million to create Strong American 
Schools, a nonprofit project responsible for running ED in 
08, an initiative and information campaign aimed at 
encouraging 2008 presidential contenders to include education 
in their campaign policies.[53]

Teaching Channel
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The Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation announced in September 
2011 a US$3.5 million initiative to launch a multi-platform 
service delivering professional development videos for 
teachers over the Internet, public television, cable and 
other digital outlets.[54] To date, over 13,500 teachers and 
educators have joined the community to share ideas, lesson 
plans and teaching methods.[55]

The Texas High School Project



The project was set out to increase and improve high school 
graduation rates across Texas. The foundation committed 
US$84.6 million to the project beginning in 2003. The THSP 
focuses its efforts on high-need schools and districts 
statewide, with an emphasis on urban areas and the Texas-
Mexico border.[56]

University Scholars Program

Donated US$20 million in 1998 to endow a scholarship program 
at Melinda Gates' alma mater, Duke University.[57] The 
program provides full scholarships to about 10 members of 
each undergraduate class and one member in each class in each 
of the professional schools (schools of medicine, business, 
law, divinity, environment, nursing, and public policy), as 
well as to students in the Graduate School pursuing doctoral 
degrees in any discipline. Graduate and professional school 
scholars serve as mentors to the undergraduate scholars, who 
are chosen on the basis of financial need and potential for 
interdisciplinary academic interests. Scholars are chosen 
each spring from new applicants to Duke University's 
undergraduate, graduate, and professional school programs. 
The program features seminars to bring these scholars 
together for interdisciplinary discussions and an annual 
spring symposium organized by the scholars.

Washington State Achievers Scholarship



The Washington State Achievers program encourages schools to 
create cultures of high academic achievement while providing 
scholarship support to select college-bound students.



William H. Gates Public Service Law Program
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This program awards five full scholarships annually to the 
University of Washington School of Law. Scholars commit to 
working in relatively low-paying public service legal 
positions for at least the first five years following 
graduation.[58]



[edit] Pacific NorthwestDiscovery Institute

Donated US$1 million in 2000 to the Discovery Institute and 
pledged US$9.35 million over 10 years in 2003, including 
US$50,000 of Bruce Chapman's US$141,000 annual salary. 
According to a Gates Foundation grant maker, this grant is 
"exclusive to the Cascadia project" on regional 
transportation, and it may not be used for the Institute's 
other activities, including promotion of intelligent 
design.[citation needed]



Rainier Scholars



Donated US$1 million



Computer History Museum

Donated US$15 million to the museum in October 2005.[59]



[edit] LifespanIn October 2006 the Bill & Melinda Gates 
Foundation was split into two entities: the Bill & Melinda 
Gates Foundation Trust, which manages the endowment assets 
and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, which "... conducts 
all operations and grantmaking work, and it is the entity 
from which all grants are made."[60][61] Also announced was 
the decision to "... spend all of [the Trust's] resources 
within 50 years after Bill's and Melinda's 
deaths."[62][63][64][65] This would close the Bill & Melinda 
Gates Foundation Trust and effectively end the Bill & Melinda 
Gates Foundation. In the same announcement it was reiterated 
that Warren Buffett "... has stipulated that the proceeds 
from the Berkshire Hathaway shares he still owns at death are 
to be used for philanthropic purposes within 10 years after 
his estate has been settled."[62]

The plan to close the Foundation Trust is in contrast to most 
large charitable foundations that have no set closure date. 



233.

This is intended to lower administrative costs over the years 
of the Foundation Trust's life and ensure that the Foundation 
Trust not fall into a situation where the vast majority of 
its expenditures are on administrative costs, including 
salaries, with only token amounts contributed to charitable 
causes.[63]



[edit] Criticism[edit] InvestmentsThe foundation invests the 
assets that it has not yet distributed, with the exclusive 
goal of maximizing the return on investment. As a result, its 
investments include companies that have been criticized for 
worsening poverty in the same developing countries where the 
Foundation is attempting to relieve poverty.[66] These 
include companies that pollute heavily and pharmaceutical 
companies that do not sell into the developing world.[67] In 
response to press criticism, the foundation announced in 2007 
a review of its investments to assess social 
responsibility.[68] It subsequently cancelled the review and 
stood by its policy of investing for maximum return, while 
using voting rights to influence company practices.[69]



[edit] Diversion of health care resourcesThe Foundation has 
donated millions of dollars to help sufferers of AIDS, 
tuberculosis and malaria. However, a Los Angeles Times 
investigation claimed there were three major problems with 
the foundation's allocation of aid. First, "by pouring most 
contributions into the fight against such high-profile 
killers as AIDS, Gates guarantees have increased the demand 
for specially trained, higher-paid clinicians, diverting 
staff from basic care."[70] This form of "brain drain", pulls 
away trained staff from children and those suffering from 
other common killers. Second, "the focus on a few diseases 
has shortchanged basic needs such as nutrition and 
transportation…."[70] Finally, "Gates-funded vaccination 
programs have instructed caregivers to ignore – even 
discourage patients from discussing – ailments that the 
vaccinations cannot prevent."[70]
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In a January/February 2007 Foreign Affairs article, Laurie 
Garrett claims that many charitable organizations, among whom 
the Gates Foundation is prominent, harm global health by 
diverting resources from other important local health care 
services.[71] For example, by paying relatively high salaries 
at AIDS clinics, the foundation diverts medical professionals 
from other parts of developing nations' health care systems; 
the health care systems' ability to provide care diminishes 
(except in the area the foundation funds) and the charities 
may do more harm than good. Similar findings were reported in 
a December 2007 Los Angeles Times investigation.[72]

[edit] Education ReformThe public school reform program of 
the Gates Foundation has come under criticism by education 
professionals, parents, and researchers for promoting reforms 
that they see as undermining public education. The reforms 
include closing neighborhood schools in favor of privately 
run charter schools; using standardized test scores 
extensively to evaluate students, teachers, and schools; and 
merit pay for teachers based on test scores. Critics also 
believe that the Gates Foundation exerts too much influence 
over public education policy without being accountable to 
voters or tax payers. [73][74][75]



[edit] Grantee CommunicationThe Gates Foundation has been 
roundly criticized for failing to communicate efficiently and 
effectively with its grantees, dating back to a 2008 survey 
report that was not released to the public[76] as well as a 
2010 "Grantee Perception Report",[77] which painted a 
similarly bleak picture of grantee attitudes beliefs, and 
knowledge about its grantmaking activities among grantees. 
The Gates Foundation's September 2012 Grantee Progress Report 
echoes similar themes of inadequate and ineffective 
communication with grantees, including significant effort 
duplication.[78] To address these criticisms and improve 
communication with its grantees, the Gates Foundation 
launched a podcast series,[79] an e-mail newsletter to 
grantees, and has funded the Center for Effective 
Philanthropy[80] to support improved grantee perception and 
communication.

[edit] AwardsIn 2006, the Foundation won the Prince of 
Asturias Award for International Cooperation.[81]
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In 2007, then President of India Pratibha Devisingh Patil 
presented the Indira Gandhi Prize for Peace, Disarmament and 
Development to The Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation.[82]



[edit] See alsoCorporate social responsibility
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Millennium Development Goals



Philanthropy
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Social enterprise

Socially responsible investing



STAND UP
Public Library Advocacy History of 
Public Library Advocacy
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20) Meet Mahmoud Mandani




automatons of Social Darwinism. 
THE MYTH OF POPULATION CONTROL - Mahmood Mandani 
The Myth of Population Control: Family, Caste and Class in an 
indian Village [Paperback]
Mahmood Mamdani (Author)
Since the time of Thomas Malthus, problems of resource scarcity 
and social pathology have frequently been attributed to 
"overpopulation," largely caused by the alleged overbreeding by 
the world's poor. If only those impoverished masses who bear so 
very many children realized the error of their ways, the reasoning 
goes, the "population explosion" and its attendant problems could 
be diffused. Moreover, their own poverty would be alleviated, 
since they would have fewer mouths to feed.
Champions of this Malthusian perspective generally have eschewed 
any efforts to actually investigate what life is like for the high-
fertility poor who fuel the world's rapid population growth. In 
this slim but incisive book, however, sociologist Mamoud Mamdani 
demonstrates that by actually investigating and analyzing social 
reality from the perspective of those who choose to have large 
families, one can gain an understanding of the rationality behind 
this lifestyle choice. 



Indeed, in his study of a village society in northern India, he 
shows that these rural peasants are not poor because they have 
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many children, they have many children because they are poor. High 
fertility is, in fact, a reasonable, even necessary choice for 
people with few resources other than their own labor power and 
that of their children. 




Mamdani shows that only when people's basic human needs for 
material security, health care, and support in old age are met can 
they begin to consider different life strategies that do not 
involve having large numbers of offspring.



When it first appeared during the 1970's, Mamdani's book was 
revolutionary in its influence on the population/resources debate 
among environmentalists. Some hardline neo-Malthusians have 
refused to budge from their "population control by any means" 
position, but many others have come to realize that for people to 
be amenable to family planning measures, social and economic 
reforms on a large scale must be implemented.




So-called critics say the one area where Mamdani's perspective is 
too narrow involves the role of women in fertility decisions. His 
study emphasizes the husband and wife as a decision-making unit 
making successive choices regarding additional births. 




In reality, however, women often don't have any choice at all as 
to how large their finished family size might be, and their 
husbands frequently insist on a larger family than the wife might 
desire. 



Indeed, over the past twenty years, it has become clear that 
empowering women and providing them more choices in their lives is 
another avenue to lower fertility. Id est, birth control and 
abortion of the poor.




So-called critics, of course say Mamdani fails to emphasize this 
feminist aspect of the population question,
Id est, abortion.



However, Mamdani, in presenting a concise and thoughtful analysis 
of how population growth occurs at the local level, he has made a 
lasting contribution to social and environmental science. 



This magnum opus shines the light on the evil negative eugenics 
that has descended on us since Spencer, Galton, Sanger, National 
Socialism, Marxism, Rockefellers, neo-Maltusian ZPGers, The 
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American Birth Control Society and its bastard child, the kill-for-
profit Planned Parenthood. MM's book is a primer for the pre and 
post application of infanticide on the poor. The same with the 
term "education" which translates to "kill your baby so we NIMBYs 
will have less of you poor to worry about drinking our water and 
eating our food." 



Even the so-called "earth first" crowd has estimated this planet 
could support 30 billion people indefinitely. It's only the 
Western colonialist/Marxist mind-set that sees this as a problem 
and they fail to report that a child is more than a life, he or 
she is an asset to the poor, any poor. This sort of "liberal white 
man's burden" constantly tells the poorest of the poor that if 
they have fewer, or no children, they will be better off. 



The real question is, "who is they?" This book is a good 
colloquial examination that will tell you who they are as well as 
Gary Allen's None Dare Call It Conspiracy will tell you what they 
are.

Mahmood Mamdani From Wikipedia, the free encyclopedia Jump 
to: navigation, search Professor

Mahmood Mamdani



20th Director of Makerere Institute of Social Research



Incumbent

Assumed office
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Director of the Institute of African Studies, Columbia 
University



In office

2004

Preceded by George Bond
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Succeeded by Mamadou Diouf

Director of the Centre for African Studies, University of 
Capetown

In office

1999
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Mumbai, British India
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Spouse(s) Mira Nair (m. 1991)



Children 1
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New York, United States

Alma mater University of Pittsburgh (BA)

Fletcher School (MA), (MALD)



Harvard University (PhD)



Religion Islam

Positions Professor, UDSM (1973-79)

Professor, Makerere (1980-93)



Professor, UCT (1996-99)



Notable Awards Herskovits Prize (1997)



Lenfest Award (2011)





249.

Notable work(s) Citizen and Subject



Mahmood Mamdani (born 23 April 1946) is a Ugandan academic, author 
and political commentator. He is the Director of the Makerere 
Institute of Social Research (MISR),[1] the Herbert Lehman 
Professor of Government at the School of International and Public 
Affairs[2] and the Professor of Anthropology, Political Science 
and African Studies at Columbia University.[3]




EARLY LIFE AND EDUCATION




Mamdani is a third generation Ugandan of Indian origin. He was 
born in Mumbai and grew up in Kampala. Both his parents were born 
in the neighbouring Tanganyika Territory (present day Tanzania). 
He was educated at the Government Primary School in Dar es Salaam, 
Government Primary School in Masaka, K.S.I. Primary School in 
Kampala, Shimoni and Nakivubo Government Primary Schools in 
Kampala and at Old Kampala Senior Secondary School.[4]



He received a scholarship along with 26 other Ugandan students to 
study in the United States. The scholarships were part of the 
independence gift that the new nation had received.[5] Mamdani 
joined the University of Pittsburgh in 1963 and graduated with a 
Bachelor of Arts in political science in 1967.




He was among the many northern students who made the bus journey 
south to Birmingham, Alabama organised by the Student Nonviolent 
Coordinating Committee (SNCC) in order to participate in the civil 
rights movement. He was jailed during the march and was allowed to 
make a phone call. Mamdani called the Ugandan Ambassador in 
Washington, D.C for assistance. The ambassador asked him why was 
he 'interfering in the internal affairs of a foreign country' to 
which he responded by saying that this was not an internal affair 
but a freedom struggle and that they too got their freedom only 
last year.[6]
He then joined The Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy and 
graduated in 1968 with a Master of Arts in political science and 
Master of Arts in Law and Diplomacy in 1969. He attained his PhD 
in government from Harvard University in 1974. His thesis was 
titled Politics and Class Formation in Uganda.




CAREER
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Mamdani returned to Uganda in early 1972 and joined Makerere 
University as a teaching assistant at the same time conducting his 
doctoral research; only to be expelled later that year by Idi Amin 
due to his ethnicity. He left Uganda for a refugee camp in the 
United Kingdom in early November just as the three month deadline 
was approaching for people of Asian heritage to leave the country.




He left England in mid-1973 after being recruited to the 
University of Dar es Salaam.[6] In Dar es Salaam, he completed 
writing his thesis and was active with anti-Amin groups. In 1979, 
he attended the Moshi Conference as an observer and returned to 
Uganda after Amin was overthrown following the Uganda–Tanzania 
War[7] as a Frontier Interne of the World Council of Churches. He 
was posted with the Church of Uganda offices in Mengo and was 
assigned to research the former regime's foreign relations. His 
report was published as a book: Imperialism and Fascism in Uganda.



In 1984, while attending a conference in Dakar, Senegal he became 
stateless after his citizenship was withdrawn by the government 
under Milton Obote due to his criticism of its policies.[8] He 
returned to Dar es Salaam and was a visiting professor at the 
University of Michigan, Ann Arbor for the spring semester in 1986. 
After Obote was deposed for the second time, Mamdani once again 
returned to Uganda in June 1986.[5] He was the founding director 
of the Centre for Basic Research (CBR), Uganda's first research 
non-governmental organisation from 1987 to 2006.[4]



He was also a visiting professor at the University of Durban-
Westville (January to June in 1993), at the Nehru Memorial Museum 
& Library in New Delhi (January to June in 1995) and at Princeton 
University (1995-96).




In 1996, he was appointed as the inaugural holder of the AC Jordan 
chair of African studies at the University of Cape Town.[9] He 
left after having disagreements with the administration on his 
draft syllabus of a foundation course on Africa called 
'Problematizing Africa'.[10] This was dubbed as the Mamdani 
Affair. 



From 1998 to 2002 he served as President of Council for the 
Development of Social Science Research in Africa (CODESRIA). In 
December 2001, he gave a speech on Making Sense of Violence in 
Postcolonial Africa at the Nobel Centennial Symposia in Oslo, 
Norway.[11]
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Mamdani specializes in the study of African and international 
politics, colonialism and post-colonialism, and the politics of 
knowledge production. His works explore the intersection between 
politics and culture, a comparative study of colonialism since 
1452, the history of civil war and genocide in Africa, the Cold 
War and the War on Terror, and the history and theory of human 
rights.[12]




In 2008, in an open online poll, Mamdani was voted as the 9th "top 
public intellectual" in the world on the list of Top 100 Public 
Intellectuals by Prospect Magazine (UK) and Foreign Policy 
(US).[13] His essays have appeared in the London Review of Books, 
among other journals.



PERSONAL LIFE
He is married to Mira Nair, the Indian film director and producer. 
They met in Kampala in 1989 when Nair was researching for her 
film, the Mississippi Masala.[5] She had read his book The Myth of 
Population Control whilst an undergraduate at Harvard University 
and From Citizen to Refugee just before their meeting. They 
married in 1991 and have a son.



HONOURS AND AWARDS



Awards




1997: Herskovits Prize for Citizen and Subject: Contemporary 
Africa and the Legacy of Colonialism



1999: University of Capetown Book Award for Citizen and Subject: 
Contemporary Africa and the Legacy of Colonialism[14]




2009: GDS Eminent Scholar Award from the International Studies 
Association




2011: Lenfest Distinguished Faculty Award[15]




2012: Scholar Of The Year at the 2nd Annual African Diaspora 
Awards for his immense contribution to African Scholarship[16]




2012: Ugandan Diaspora Award 2012[4]



Honorary degrees
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University of Johannesburg, DLitt (Honoris Causa), 25 May 
2010[17][18]




Addis Ababa University, Doctor of Letters (Honoris Causa), 24 July 
2010[19]



University of KwaZulu-Natal, DLitt (Honoris Causa), April 
2012[20][21]




MAJOR WORKS




Uganda Studies in Labour (Codesria Book Series)



Scholars in the Marketplace. 




The Dilemmas of Neo-Liberal Reform at Makerere University, 1989-
2005



From Citizen to Refugee: Uganda Asians Come to Britain




Academic Freedom in Africa



Imperialism and Fascism in Uganda




Studies in Labor Markets (National Bureau of Economic Research 
Universities-National Bureau Conference Ser)




Politics and Class Formation in Uganda'




African Studies in Social Movements and Democracy (Actes-Sud 
Papiers)



Beyond Rights Talk and Culture Talk: Comparative Essays on the 




Politics of Rights and Culture




The Myth of Population Control: Family, Caste and Class in an 
Indian Village



Citizen and Subject: Contemporary Africa and the Legacy of Late 
Colonialism




When Victims Become Killers



Good Muslim, Bad Muslim
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Saviors and Survivors: Darfur, Politics, and the War on Terror





--------------------------------



Exodus 21: 22-25




22 If men strive, and hurt a woman with child, so that her fruit 

depart from her, and yet no mischief follow: he shall be surely 

punished, according as the woman’s husband will lay upon him; and 

he shall pay as the judges determine.




23 And if any mischief follow, then thou shalt give life for life,




24 Eye for eye, tooth for tooth, hand for hand, foot for foot,




25 Burning for burning, wound for wound, stripe for stripe.


